### UC Berkeley UC Berkeley Electronic Theses and Dissertations

#### Title

Compactness theorems on hyperkähler 4-manifolds

#### Permalink

https://escholarship.org/uc/item/56z9k1fg

## Author

Liu, Hongyi

## Publication Date 2023

Peer reviewed|Thesis/dissertation

Compactness theorems on hyperkähler 4-manifolds

by

Hongyi Liu

A dissertation submitted in partial satisfaction of the

requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

 $\mathrm{in}$ 

Mathematics

in the

Graduate Division

of the

University of California, Berkeley

Committee in charge:

Professor Song Sun, Chair Professor John Lott Assistant Professor Sung-Jin Oh

Spring 2023

Compactness theorems on hyperkähler 4-manifolds

Copyright 2023 by Hongyi Liu

#### Abstract

Compactness theorems on hyperkähler 4-manifolds

by

Hongyi Liu

#### Doctor of Philosophy in Mathematics

University of California, Berkeley

Professor Song Sun, Chair

Hyperkähler manifolds are one of the simplest examples of Einstein manifolds. They are Ricci-flat Riemannian manifolds with special holonomy. In dimension 4, hyperkähler 4manifolds can be purely be described by a triple of symplectic 2-forms that satisfy the pointwise orthonormal condition with respect to the wedge product.

In this dissertation, we proved the compactness of a set of hyperkähler 4-manifolds with boundary under Cheeger-Gromov topology, where we assume only geometric control on the boundary and topological conditions. We showed that our proof can be extended to Einstein 4-manifolds with boundary by assuming only additional topological conditions.

Furthermore, we discuss about the period map for K3 surfaces in a differential geometric setting. We gave a simple proof for the surjectivity of the period map, without invoking Yau's theorem on the Calabi conjecture and any algebraic geometry. The key is to show when a sequence of hyperkähler metrics has bounded period in some sense, then the sequence have a convergent subsequence under Cheeger-Gromov topology.

## Contents

C	onter	nts	i
Li	st of	Figures	iii
1	Intr	roduction	1
<b>2</b>	Rie	mannian geometry	7
	2.1	Riemannian geometry for manifolds with boundary	7
		2.1.1 Evolution equations of hypersurfaces	7
		2.1.2 The boundary exponential map	10
		2.1.3 Manifolds with mean convex boundary	12
		2.1.4 Volume estimates near boundary	17
	2.2	Convergence theory of Riemannian manifolds	19
		2.2.1 Gromov-Hausdorff convergence	19
		2.2.2 Harmonic radius and convergence theory	20
3	Hvr	perkähler 4-manifolds and closed framings	<b>28</b>
-	3.1	Hyperkähler triples	$\frac{-2}{28}$
	0.1	3.1.1 Pointwise theory	$\frac{-3}{28}$
		3.1.2 Hyperkähler triples	29
		3.1.3 Examples of hyperkähler 4-manifolds	33
	3.2	Closed framings	37
4	Cor	vergence of hyperkähler 4-manifolds with boundary	39
Т	4 1	Curvature estimates near the boundary	39
	4.2	Convergence of hyperkähler metrics	43
	4.3	Local limits	46
	4.4	Einstein 4-manifolds with boundary	48
			-
<b>5</b>	Con	vergence of triples	<b>54</b>
	5.1	Moduli space formulation	54
	5.2	Enhancements	55
	5.3	Uniqueness	56

	5.4	Torsio	n-free hypersymplectic manifolds with boundary	58
		5.4.1	Preliminaries	58
		5.4.2	Compactness for the boundary value problem	59
		5.4.3	Uniqueness	63
6	<b>Per</b> 6.1	<b>iod ma</b> Surjec		<b>65</b> 65
Bi	ibliog	graphy		71

## List of Figures

2.1	Existence of a focal point	 	 	14
4.1	Change of scale	 	 	40

#### Acknowledgments

I am incredibly grateful to by PhD advisor, Song Sun, for his dedicated supervision and endless support in all aspects during my PhD studies. I feel very fortunate to have had Song as my advisor. He not only offered valuable mathematical insights but also served as a role model for me as a mathematician.

I would like to thank Richard Bamler, Robert Bryant, Sun-Yung Alice Chang, Xiuxiong Chen, Xuemiao Chen, Ronan Conlon, Tamás Darvas, Sir Simon Donaldson, Lorenzo Foscolo, Mark Haskins, Hans-Joachim Hein, Yi Lai, Claude LeBrun, Yang Li, John Lott, Jason Lotay, Sung-Jin Oh, Sean Paul, Antonie Song, Gábor Székelyhidi, Jeff Viaclovsky, Paul Yang, and Ruobing Zhang for many helpful conversations, lectures, support and encouragement. Additionally, I am greatful to Garrett Brown, Yifan Chen, Charles Ciferalli, Carlos Esparza, Yueqing Feng, Mingyang Li, Holly Mandel, and Junsheng Zhang for their insightful talks at learning seminars throughout my PhD studies.

Furthermore, I am thankful for the support provided by the Simons Collaboration Grant on Special Holonomy in Geometry, Analysis, and Physics (488633, S.S.), which also provided me with numerous conference opportunities. I would also like to thank NSF DMS-1810700 for partially supporting me during Summer 2021.

Finally, I want to extend my heartfelt thanks to my family for their unwavering support. Especially, I would also like to express my appreciation to Jiasu for her love and constant companionship throughout my entire PhD journey.

## Chapter 1 Introduction

A Riemannian metric g on a 4-manifold is called hyperkähler if its holonomy group Hol(g) is contained in Sp(1) = SU(2). A closed hyperkähler 4-manifold is diffeomorphic to either a torus or the K3 manifold, and the moduli space of all hyperkähler metrics are described by Torelli theorems. There have been extensive recent studies on the Gromov-Hausdorff compactification of these moduli spaces, see for example [41, 46].

Hyperkähler metrics in dimension 4 are the simplest models for Riemannian metrics with special holonomy. Little general existence theory is developed for the latter in dimensions greater than 4, except for Calabi-Yau manifolds. Recently Donaldson [19] proposes to study special holonomy metrics on manifolds with boundary and set up suitable elliptic boundary value problems. To make further progress in this direction, it is clear that we need a compactness theory.

In this dissertation, we study the boundary value problem for hyperkähler 4-manifolds, which serves as the first step towards Donaldson's program. We follow the general set-up by Fine-Lotay-Singer [24] in terms of *hyperkähler triples*. A hyperkähler triple on an oriented smooth 4-manifold X is a triple of symplectic forms  $\boldsymbol{\omega} = (\omega_1, \omega_2, \omega_3)$  satisfying the following pointwise condition

$$\omega_i \wedge \omega_j = \frac{1}{3}\delta_{ij}(\omega_1^2 + \omega_2^2 + \omega_3^2).$$

It is well-known that a hyperkähler triple  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  uniquely determines a compatible hyperkähler metric  $g_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}$  such that for each i,  $\omega_i^2 = 2 \operatorname{dvol}_{g_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}}$  and  $\omega_i$  is parallel with respect to the Levi-Civita connection. Conversely, given a hyperkähler metric g on X, one can choose an orientation and find a compatible hyperkähler triple  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$ , which is unique up to a constant O(3) rotation.

Now let X be a compact oriented smooth 4-manifold with boundary  $\partial X$ . Note  $\partial X$  has an induced orientation defined by contracting a volume form of X with an outward vector field. If  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  is a hyperkähler triple on X, then its restriction to  $\partial X$  is a closed framing  $\boldsymbol{\gamma}$  on  $\partial X$ . The following is a natural filling problem, proposed by [24].

**Question 1.0.1.** Given a closed framing  $\gamma$  on  $\partial X$ , does there exist a hyperkähler triple  $\omega$  on X extending  $\gamma$ ?

Notice a framing  $\gamma$  defines a Riemannian metric  $g_{\gamma}$  on  $\partial X$  as follows: first, there exists a unique dual coframe  $\eta = (\eta_1, \eta_2, \eta_3)$  such that  $\gamma_i = \frac{1}{2} \delta^{ijk} \eta_j \wedge \eta_k$  and such that  $\eta_1 \wedge \eta_2 \wedge \eta_3$  is compatible with the orientation of  $\partial X$ ; then the Riemannian metric  $g_{\gamma}$  is defined by setting  $\eta$  to be orthonormal. When there is no ambiguity, we always use  $\eta$  to denote the dual coframe of  $\gamma$  defined in this way and denote the Hodge star operator of the Riemannian metric by  $*_{\gamma} = *_{\eta}$ . It is well-known that if  $\omega$  is a hyperkähler triple, then  $g_{\omega}|_{\partial X} = g_{\gamma}$ ; more importantly Bryant [10] observed that the second fundamental form of  $\partial X$  is determined intrinsically by  $\gamma$  via the matrix  $*_{\eta}(\eta_i \wedge d\eta_j)$ . In particular, the mean curvature  $H_{\gamma}$  is given by one half of the trace of this matrix, i.e.,  $H_{\gamma} = \frac{1}{2} *_{\eta} (\eta \wedge d\eta^T)$ .

There are some previous works on Question 1.0.1. Bryant [10] studied the local "thickening" problem and obtained both positive and negative results. It was shown that any real analytic closed framing on a closed oriented 3-manifold Y can be extended to a hyperkähler triple on  $Y \times (-\epsilon, \epsilon)$  for some  $\epsilon > 0$ , and the extension is essentially unique. On the other hand, there exists a smooth closed framing on an open ball  $B^3 \subset \mathbb{R}^3$  that cannot be extended to a hyperkähler triple on  $B^3 \times (-\epsilon, \epsilon)$  for any  $\epsilon > 0$ . Fine-Lotay-Singer[24] studied the local deformation theory for Question 1.0.1 and showed that the boundary framings must deform in certain directions. Roughly speaking, let  $X = B^4$  for simplicity, suppose  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  is a hyperkähler triple such that  $\partial X$  has positive mean curvature, and  $\boldsymbol{\omega}'$  is a nearby hyperkähler triple, then after moduling out diffeomorphisms of  $\partial X$ , the dual coframe of  $\boldsymbol{\omega}'|_{\partial X}$  must be a small pertubation of that of  $\boldsymbol{\omega}|_{\partial X}$  in the direction of negative frequency of the boundary Dirac operator defined by  $g_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}|_{\partial X}$ .

Our main result is the following closedness result for Question 1.0.1 :

**Theorem 1.0.2.** Let X be a compact oriented smooth 4-manifold with boundary, such that there does not exist  $C \in H_2(X, \mathbb{Z})$  with self intersection  $C^2 = -2$ . Let  $\omega_i$  be a sequence of smooth hyperkähler triples on X. Suppose  $\omega_i|_{\partial X}$  converges in Cheeger-Gromov sense to a closed framing  $\gamma$  on  $\partial X$  such that  $H_{\gamma} > 0$ , then there exists a smooth hyperkähler triple  $\omega$ on X with  $\omega|_{\partial X} = \gamma$  and  $\omega_i$  converges in Cheeger-Gromov sense to  $\omega$  on X.

Here, a sequence of pairs of smooth covariant tensors  $(T_i^1, \dots, T_i^m)$  on a compact manifold M with empty or nonempty boundary is said to converge in *Cheeger-Gromov* sense to  $(T^1, \dots, T^m)$  on M, if there exist diffeomorphisms  $f_i : M \to M$  such that  $f_i^* T_i^1 \to T^1, \dots, f_i^* T_i^m \to T^m$  smoothly on M.

The proof of Theorem 1.0.2 includes two parts: the compactness and uniqueness. The former is the main story of this dissertation, and the latter is a consequence of [9] or [5] on unique continuation of Einstein metrics with prescribed boundary metric and second fundamental form. It is worth noting that for the compactness part, no general Riemannian convergence theory can be applied directly. The difficulty here is that we only have data on the boundary, and a priori we do not know anything near the boundary or in the interior. Specifically, we worry about the following three bad geometric behaviours: curvature blow-up, volume collapsing and boundary touching. These things are entangled, making it difficult to rule out any of them. However, we are able to separate these bad behaviours and rule

them out. We will also give examples to demonstrate that the assumptions in Theorem 1.0.2 are essential, see Remark 4.2.4 and 4.2.5.

Such C in the assumption of Theorem 1.0.2 is usually called a "-2 curve" in X. It appears in Kronheimer's classification of hyperkähler ALE spaces [36, 37]. By analyzing the formation of hyperkähler ALE spaces as bubble limits of volume-noncollapsed hyperkähler 4-manifolds, one can slightly weaken the "no -2 curve" condition. Let us start with the definition of "enhancement". Following [19, 22], an enhancement of a closed framing  $\gamma$  on  $\partial X$  is an equivalent class in the set of triples of closed 2-forms on X extending  $\gamma$ , and the equivalence relation is defined by  $\theta \sim \theta + da$  for some triple of smooth 1-forms a on X vanishing on  $\partial X$ . From the de Rham cohomology exact sequence of the pair  $(X, \partial X)$ ,

$$H^2(X,\partial X) \to H^2(X) \to H^2(\partial X) \to H^1(X,\partial X),$$

we know  $\boldsymbol{\gamma}$  has at least one enhancement if and only if each  $\gamma_i$  lies in the kernel of  $H^2(\partial X) \to H^1(X, \partial X)$ , and we know the set of all enhancements of  $\boldsymbol{\gamma}$  is an affine space over  $H^2(X, \partial X) \otimes \mathbb{R}^3$ . Let  $\hat{\boldsymbol{\gamma}}$  be an enhancement of  $\boldsymbol{\gamma}$ . Now given a 2-cycle  $\Sigma \in H_2(X, \mathbb{Z})$  and  $\boldsymbol{\theta} \in \hat{\boldsymbol{\gamma}}, \int_{\Sigma} \boldsymbol{\theta}$  is independent of the choice of  $\boldsymbol{\theta}$  and we denote this invariant by  $c_{\hat{\boldsymbol{\gamma}}, \Sigma} \in \mathbb{R}^3$ .

The proof of Theorem 1.0.2 easily adapts to

**Theorem 1.0.3.** Let X be a compact oriented smooth 4-manifold with boundary. Let  $\omega_i$  be a sequence of smooth hyperkähler triples on X, and  $\hat{\gamma}_i$  be the enhancement of  $\gamma_i = \omega_i|_{\partial X}$ where  $\omega_i$  lie in. Let a > 0 be a positive number. Suppose for any  $C \in H_2(X, \mathbb{Z})$  with self intersection  $C^2 = -2$ ,  $|c_{\hat{\gamma}_i,C}| \ge a$  and  $\omega_i|_{\partial X}$  converges in Cheeger-Gromov sense to a closed framing  $\gamma$  on  $\partial X$  such that  $H_{\gamma} > 0$ . Then there exists a smooth hyperkähler triple  $\omega$  on X with  $\omega|_{\partial X} = \gamma$ , and  $\omega_i$  converges in Cheeger-Gromov sense to  $\omega$  on X.

It is worth noting that Question 1.0.1 is not an elliptic boundary value problem, observed by [24]. This can also be seen from the uniqueness result of [9] or [5]: the restriction of  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$ to any open boundary portion determines  $g_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}$  in the whole interior up to local isometries. So, it is natural to consider larger class of closed triples of 2-forms on X in Question 1.0.1 to obtain an elliptic boundary value problem. In [19], Donaldson studied the deformation theory of torsion-free  $G_2$  structures on compact oriented 7-manifolds with boundary and set up an elliptic boundary value problem, which can be reduced to dimension 4(See [22]). Hence, the "correct" class of triples in Question 1.0.1 should be those defining torsion free  $G_2$  structures. Specifically, a triple of two forms  $\boldsymbol{\omega} = (\omega_1, \omega_2, \omega_3)$  on X is called torsion-free hypersymplectic if the 3-form  $\phi$  on  $X \times T^3$  defined by

$$\phi = dt^1 \wedge dt^2 \wedge dt^3 - \omega_1 \wedge dt^1 - \omega_2 \wedge dt^2 - \omega_3 \wedge dt^3 \tag{1.1}$$

is a torsion-free  $G_2$  structure. Locally, this is a weaker condition than being hyperkähler, and there are examples in [22] or [25].

Similar to the hyperkähler case, a torsion-free hypersymplectic triple  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  defines a Riemannian metric  $g_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}$  and a positive definite  $SL(3,\mathbb{R})$ -valued function  $\boldsymbol{Q} = (Q_{ij})$  such that

$$\omega_i \wedge \omega_j = 2Q_{ij} \mathrm{dvol}_{g_\omega}$$

We denote  $\mathbf{Q}'$  the restriction of  $\mathbf{Q}$  to  $\partial X$ . When there is ambiguity, we use notations  $\mathbf{Q}_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}$ ,  $\mathbf{Q}'_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}$  to denote their dependence on  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$ . One can show that the mean curvature of  $\partial X$  has an explicit expression in terms of  $\boldsymbol{\gamma}$ ,  $\mathbf{Q}'$ , and we denote this explicit expression by  $H_{\boldsymbol{\gamma},\mathbf{Q}'}$ . Note that on  $\partial X$ ,  $\boldsymbol{\gamma}, \mathbf{Q}'$  are subject to the constraints  $d\boldsymbol{\gamma} = 0, d(\boldsymbol{\gamma}(\mathbf{Q}')^{-1}) = 0$ .

We have the following analogue of Theorem 1.0.3:

**Theorem 1.0.4.** Let X be a compact oriented smooth 4-manifold with boundary. Let  $\omega_i$  be a sequence of smooth torsion-free hypersymplectic triples on X, and  $\hat{\gamma}_i$  be the enhancement of  $\gamma_i = \omega_i|_{\partial X}$  where  $\omega_i$  lie in. Let a > 0 be a positive number. Suppose for any  $C \in H_2(X, \mathbb{Z})$ with self intersection  $C^2 = -2$ ,  $|c_{\hat{\gamma}_i,C}| \ge a$ , and  $(\gamma_i, Q'_i)$  converges in Cheeger-Gromov sense to some pair  $(\gamma, Q')$  on  $\partial X$ , such that  $\gamma$  is a framing, Q' is positive definite and  $H_{\gamma,Q'} > 0$ . Then there exists a smooth torsion-free hypersymplectic triple  $\omega$  on X with  $\omega|_{\partial X} = \gamma$ ,  $Q'_{\omega} = Q'$ , and  $\omega_i$  converges in Cheeger-Gromov sense to  $\omega$ .

Note that Theorem 1.0.4 includes the previous two versions.

We also showed that our techniques to prove compactness results can be generalized to Einstein manifolds, and we get the following:

**Theorem 1.0.5.** Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be the set of pointed compact oriented Einstein 4-manifolds (M, g, p)with boundary such that  $|Ric| \leq 3$ ,  $H_2(M, \mathbb{Z}) = H_1(M, \mathbb{Z}) = 0$ ,  $\partial M$  is diffeomorphic to  $S^3$ ,

$$vol_{\partial M}(\partial M) \le C, |S| \le C, |\nabla_{\partial M}^k Rm_{\partial M}| \le C, |\nabla_{\partial M}^{k+1}H| \le C, inj_{\partial M} \ge i_0, H \ge H_0 > 0, \forall k \ge 0$$
$$d(p, \partial M) \le K.$$

Then  $\mathcal{M}$  is precompact in pointed Cheeger-Gromov topology, and an element in  $\partial \mathcal{M}$  is a complete Einstein orbifold with smooth boundary.

Similar results have been obtained for conformally compact Einstein(CCE) 4-manifolds in [11, 12], however, there they need a priori  $L^2$  bound for the Weyl curvature. Our result only imposes geometric control on the boundary, and we face essentially different difficulties from [11, 12].

In the last part of the dissertation, we considered the period map of K3 surface in a differential geometric setting. A K3 surface is a simply connected complex surface with vanishing first Chern class. Hence, they are simply connected oriented smooth 4-manifolds with signature (3, 19). It is well-known that all complex K3 surfaces are diffeomorphic, and their moduli space can be described by period maps.

There are a lot of studies on the moduli space of K3 surface, especially the Torelli theorems. However, they invoke a lot of algebraic geometry, complex geometry and their proofs are complicated. The motivation of our study is that our approach could possibly be generalized to studying period maps in higher dimensions, or hypersymplectic 4-manifolds.

Let  $\mathcal{M}_{K3}$  be the moduli space of hyperkähler metrics on a K3 surface of unit diameter, up to isometries, equipped with the Gromov-Hausdorff topology. One can define a period map

$$\underline{\mathcal{P}}: \mathcal{M}_{K3} \to Gr^+/\Gamma$$

by sending g to  $\mathbb{H}_{g}^{+}$ , the space of self-dual harmonic two forms (of dimension 3). Here  $\Gamma$  is the automorphism group of the K3 lattice  $H^{2}(K3,\mathbb{Z})$ ,  $Gr^{+}$  is the space of all positive 3-planes in  $H^{2}(K3,\mathbb{R})$ .

Define

$$Gr^{+,\circ} = Gr^+ \setminus \{ H \in Gr^+ : \exists \delta.\delta = -2 \ s.t. \ \int_{\delta} h = 0, \forall h \in H \} \}$$

We proved that

**Theorem 1.0.6.** The image of  $\underline{\mathcal{P}}$  is contained in  $Gr^{+,\circ}$ , and

$$\underline{\mathcal{P}}: \mathcal{M}_{K3} \to Gr^{+,\circ}/\Gamma$$

is a proper, open, surjective map.

Note that in complex geometry setting, the surjectivity part is referred to as Todorov's surjectivity result [49], and later Siu gave a simple proof [45]. Both of the proofs involve Yau's solution to the Calabi conjecture [50].

The main point in our proof is showing the period map  $\underline{\mathcal{P}}: \mathcal{M}_{K3} \to Gr_3^{+\circ}/\Gamma$  is proper, so one needs to show if a sequence of hyperkähler metrics is collapsing, then their periods go to infinity in the locally symmetric space. To show this, we made use of the collapsing theory of hyperkähler 4-manifolds by Sun-Zhang [46], as integrals of the period at specific homology classes can be calculated.

#### Organization of the dissertation

In Chapter 2, we provide key ingredients in Riemannian geometry needed to prove our main theorems. In Chapter 3, we discuss some known basics about hyperkähler 4-manifolds. In Chapter 4, we prove the compactness results for hyperkähler 4-manifolds and Einstein 4-manifolds with boundary. In Chapter 5, we prove the convergence in triple settings and the uniqueness. In Chapter 6, we prove the statement about the period map.

#### Disclaimer

This dissertation is based on 2 papers of the author [39, 40], except for Section 4.4.

#### Notations

$$\mathbb{R}^n_+ = \{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : x^n \ge 0\},\$$

$$B_r = \{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |x| < r\},\$$

$$B_r^+ = B_r \cap \mathbb{R}^n_+,\$$

$$\tilde{B}_r = B_r^+ \cap \partial \mathbb{R}^n_+,\$$

$$\partial \tilde{B}_r = \{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |x| = r, x^n = 0\},\$$

$$\partial^+ B_r^+ = \{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |x| = r, x^n > 0\},\$$

$$N_r(\partial M, g) = \{x \in M | d(x, \partial M) \le r\}.$$

## Chapter 2

## Riemannian geometry

## 2.1 Riemannian geometry for manifolds with boundary

#### 2.1.1 Evolution equations of hypersurfaces

We refer to [42] Section 3.2 and [35] for discussions in this section.

Let (M, g) be a Riemannian manifold, let  $\nabla$  denotes it's Levi-Civita connection. Given a smooth distance function f on M, i.e.,  $|\nabla f| = 1$  everywhere, so  $\nabla_{\nabla f} \nabla f = 0$ , in fact  $\nabla_{\nabla f} \nabla f$  is the gradient vector field of  $\frac{1}{2} |\nabla f|^2$ . Note that the discussion below will apply to Riemannian manifolds with boundary, with f the negative of distance function to the boundary, but the discussions in this subsection is for a general smooth distance function f.

The (symmetric) (1,1) tensor corresponds to  $\text{Hess}f = \frac{1}{2}L_{\nabla f}g$  is

$$S(X) = \nabla_X \nabla f, \tag{2.1}$$

and its trace is  $H = \Delta f \in C^{\infty}(M)$ .

Let  $\Sigma$  be a level set of f, i.e.,  $\Sigma = f^{-1}(a)$  for some a. Then  $S|_{T\Sigma}$  is a section of  $\Gamma(\operatorname{Hom}(T\Sigma, T\Sigma))$ . In fact, since  $\nabla$  is a metric connection, for any  $X \in \Gamma(TM)$ , we have  $2\langle S(X), \nabla f \rangle = \nabla_X \langle \nabla f, \nabla f \rangle = 0$ .  $S|_{T\Sigma}$  is usually referred to as the *shape operator* of  $\Sigma$ . The second fundamental form of  $\Sigma$  with respect to the unit normal vector  $\nabla f$  is defined as

$$II(X,Y) := \langle S(X), Y \rangle = \text{Hess}f(X,Y),$$

so *H* is the mean curvature of  $\Sigma$ . The mean curvature vector is defined by  $\overrightarrow{H} = -H\nabla f$ . By tensor calculations, we have evolution equations of second fundamental forms

#### Proposition 2.1.1.

$$L_{\nabla f}S + S^2 = -R(\cdot, \nabla f)\nabla f, \qquad (2.2)$$

$$L_{\nabla f} Hess f - Hess^2 f = -Rm(\cdot, \nabla f, \cdot, \nabla f), \qquad (2.3)$$

where

$$Hess^2 f(X,Y) = \langle S^2(X), Y \rangle = \langle S(X), S(Y) \rangle.$$

Proof.

$$R(X, \nabla f)\nabla f = \nabla_X \nabla_{\nabla f} \nabla f - \nabla_{\nabla f} \nabla_X \nabla f - \nabla_{[X, \nabla f]} \nabla f$$
  
=  $-\nabla_{\nabla f}(S(X)) - S([X, \nabla f])$   
=  $-\nabla_{\nabla f}(S(X)) - S(\nabla_X \nabla f - \nabla_{\nabla f} X)$   
=  $-\nabla_{\nabla f}(S(X)) - S^2(X) + S(\nabla_{\nabla f} X)$   
=  $-(\nabla_{\nabla f} S)(X) - S^2(X).$ 

Moreover, we have the equality

$$L_{\nabla f}S = \nabla_{\nabla f}S. \tag{2.4}$$

In fact,

$$(L_{\nabla f}(S)(X)) = L_{\nabla f}S(X) - S(L_{\nabla f}X)$$
  
=  $[\nabla f, S(X)] - S(\nabla_{\nabla f}X - \nabla_X\nabla f))$   
=  $\nabla_{\nabla f}S(X) - \nabla_{S(X)}\nabla f$   
-  $S(\nabla_{\nabla f}X - \nabla_X\nabla f)$   
=  $(\nabla_{\nabla f}S)(X) - S^2(X) + S^2(X)$   
=  $(\nabla_{\nabla f}S)(X),$ 

which proves the first equality. For the second equality,

$$\begin{aligned} (L_{\nabla f} \text{Hess } f) \left( X, X \right) &= L_{\nabla f} (\text{Hess } f(X, X)) - 2 \text{Hess } f(L_{\nabla f} X, X) \\ &= L_{\nabla f} (g(S(X), X)) - 2 \left\langle S \left( L_{\nabla f} X \right), X \right\rangle \\ &= (L_{\nabla f} g) (S(X), X) + \left\langle L_{\nabla f} (S(X)), X \right\rangle \\ &+ \left\langle S(X), L_{\nabla f} X \right\rangle - 2 \left\langle S (L_{\nabla f} X), X \right\rangle \\ &= 2 \text{Hess } f(S(X), X) + \left\langle L_{\nabla f} (S(X)), X \right\rangle \\ &+ \left\langle X, S \left( L_{\nabla f} X \right) \right\rangle - 2 \left\langle S (L_{\nabla f}) X, X \right\rangle \\ &= 2 \text{Hess } f(S(X), X) + \left\langle (L_{\nabla f} S) (X), X \right\rangle \\ &+ \left\langle X, S \left( L_{\nabla f} X \right) \right\rangle + \left\langle X, S (L_{\nabla f} X) \right\rangle - 2 \left\langle S (L_{\nabla f} X), X \right\rangle \\ &= 2 \left\langle S^2(X), X \right\rangle + \left\langle -S^2(X) - R(X, \nabla f) \nabla f, X \right\rangle \\ &= \left\langle S^2(X), X \right\rangle - Rm(X, \nabla f, X, \nabla f). \end{aligned}$$

Take the trace of (2.2), and notice that taking the trace commutes with taking the Lie derivative, we have

$$L_{\nabla f}H = -|S|^2 - \operatorname{Ric}(\nabla f, \nabla f), \qquad (2.5)$$

where  $|S|^2 := \text{Tr}(S^2)$  is the norm square of the shape operator.

#### CHAPTER 2. RIEMANNIAN GEOMETRY

Besides the evolution equations, the Gauss equations on  $\Sigma$  is given by

$$Rm_{M}(X, W, Y, Z) = Rm_{\Sigma}(X, W, Y, Z) + II(X, Z)II(W, Y) - II(X, Y)II(W, Z).$$
(2.6)

Take the trace with respect to W, Z, we have

$$\operatorname{Ric}_{M} = \operatorname{Ric}_{\Sigma} + \operatorname{Hess}^{2} f - H \cdot \operatorname{Hess} f + Rm_{M}(\cdot, \nabla f, \cdot, \nabla f), \qquad (2.7)$$

Take the trace again, we have

$$R_M = R_{\Sigma} + |S|^2 - H^2 + 2\operatorname{Ric}_M(\nabla f, \nabla f), \qquad (2.8)$$

where R denote scalar curvatures. Use equations (2.3) and (2.7) to cancel the curvature term involving the normal vector  $\nabla f$ , we get

$$L_{\nabla f} \operatorname{Hess} f = \operatorname{Ric}_{\Sigma} - \operatorname{Ric}_{M} + 2\operatorname{Hess}^{2} f - H \cdot \operatorname{Hess} f.$$
(2.9)

One more formula we may need is the Laplace operator on a hypersurface:

**Proposition 2.1.2.** Let  $\Sigma \subset M$  be a smooth hypersurface, h a smooth function on  $M, N_0$  a unit normal vector field of  $\Sigma$ , then

$$\Delta_{\Sigma} h = \Delta h - Hess \ h(N_0, N_0) + \langle \nabla h, \overrightarrow{H}_{\Sigma} \rangle.$$
(2.10)

*Proof.* Choose an orthonormal frame  $\{e_1, \dots, e_{n+1}\}$  of TM, such that  $e_{n+1} = N_0$ , then

$$\begin{split} \Delta_{\Sigma}h &= \sum_{i=1}^{n} (\nabla^{\Sigma})_{e_{i},e_{i}}^{2} h \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^{n} (\nabla_{e_{i}}^{\Sigma} \nabla_{e_{i}}^{\Sigma} h - \nabla_{\nabla_{e_{i}}^{\Sigma} e_{i}}^{E} h) \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^{n} (\nabla_{e_{i}} \nabla_{e_{i}} h - \nabla_{\nabla_{e_{i}} e_{i} - \langle \nabla_{e_{i}} e_{i}, e_{n+1} \rangle e_{n+1}} h) \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^{n} \operatorname{Hessh}(e_{i}, e_{i}) + \sum_{i=1}^{n} \langle \nabla_{e_{i}} e_{i}, e_{n+1} \rangle \nabla_{e_{n+1}} h \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^{n} \operatorname{Hessh}(e_{i}, e_{i}) - \sum_{i=1}^{n} \langle e_{i}, \nabla_{e_{i}} e_{n+1} \rangle \nabla_{e_{n+1}} h \\ &= \Delta h - \operatorname{Hess} h(e_{n+1}, e_{n+1}) + \langle \nabla h, \overrightarrow{H}_{\Sigma} \rangle. \end{split}$$

#### 2.1.2 The boundary exponential map

Let (M, g) be a complete Riemannian manifold with boundary, which means the induced metric space is complete, or equivalently, the induced distance function to some/any fixed point is proper. Denote  $T^{\perp}\partial M$  the normal line bundle of  $\partial M$ , which is a trivialized by the inward unit normal vector field N. We identify  $T^{\perp}\partial M$  with  $\partial M \times \mathbb{R}$  via this trivialization. For  $p \in \partial M$ , denote  $\gamma_p(t)$  the geodesic such that  $\gamma_p(0) = p, \gamma'_p(0) = N_p$ . Denote

$$D(p) = \inf\{t > 0 | \gamma_p(t) \in \partial M\} \in (0, \infty],$$

$$\tau(p) = \sup\{t > 0 | d(\gamma_p(t), \partial M) = t\} \in (0, \infty].$$

We have a subset of  $U_{\partial M} \subset T^{\perp} \partial M$  defined by

$$U_{\partial M} = \{ (p, tN_p) \in T^{\perp} \partial M | 0 \le t < D(p) \},\$$

which is the domain of the boundary exponential map

$$\exp^{\perp}: U_{\partial M} \to M, (p, s) \mapsto \gamma_p(s), \tag{2.11}$$

and define

$$V_{\partial M} = \{(p, tN_p) \in T^{\perp} \partial M | 0 \le t < \tau(p)\} \subset U_{\partial M}.$$

There are some definitions, notations and terminologies related to the boundary exponential map:

- The boundary injectivity radius  $i_b$  is defined to be the supremum of  $s \ge 0$  such that  $\exp^{\perp}|_{\partial M \times [0,s)}$  is a diffeomorphism onto its image. It characterize that to what time the boundary can flow into the interior under geodesic flow without developing singuarities.
- A focal point q of  $\partial M$  is a critical value of the boundary exponential map (2.11). If q lies in  $\gamma_p$  for some  $p \in \partial M$ , we say q is a focal point along  $\gamma_p$ .
- A foot point of  $q \in M$  is a point  $p \in \partial M$  such that  $d(q, p) = d(q, \partial M)$ .
- A cut point of  $\partial M$  is a point  $q \in M$  such that there exists a foot point p of q such that  $d(q, p) = \tau(p)$ . We also say q is a cut point of p.
- When we say a covariant tensor on M is written in *geodesic gauge*, we mean the pull back of this tensor via  $\exp^{\perp}$ .
- For a subset  $B \subset \partial M$ , we use the notation

$$C(B, t_1, t_2) = \exp^{\perp}(B \times [t_1, t_2))$$

to denote a metric cylinder with base B.

•  $N_r(\partial M, g) := \{x \in M | d(x, \partial M) \le r\}.$ 

• Our convention is that: the (1,1) tensor S in (2.1) is defined with respect to  $f = -d(\cdot, \partial M)$  near  $\partial M$ , so  $\nabla f = -N$  on  $\partial M$  (Recall N is the unit inner normal vector field), and  $II \ge 0$  if  $\partial M$  is convex. For example, for the unit ball in  $\mathbb{R}^{n+1}$ , f(x) = |x| - 1, the mean curvature  $H = \Delta(|x| - 1) = n > 0$  on  $S^n$ .

Here are some remarks about some of these definitions:

• It is not hard to show, similar to the case for conjugate point of a point along some geodesic starting at that point, that  $\gamma_p(s)$  is a focal point of along  $\gamma_p$ , if and only if there exists a non-zero  $\partial M$ -Jacobi field V along  $\gamma_p$  (a Jacobi field with  $V(0) \in T_p \partial M, V'(0) + S(V(0)) \in T_p^{\perp} \partial M$ ) such that V(s) = 0. If there is no focal point along  $\gamma_p|_{[0,l)}$ , then

$$I_0(W,W) = \int_0^l \langle W',W'\rangle - \langle R(W,\gamma'_p)\gamma'_p,W\rangle dt - \langle S(W),W\rangle(0) \ge 0$$
(2.12)

for any piecewise smooth vector field W along  $\gamma$  with  $W(0) \in T_{\gamma(0)} \partial M$ .

• By Lemma 3.2 in [43],  $\tau$  defines a continuous map from  $\partial M$  to  $(0, \infty]$ . It is well-known that by a second variation argument, the first focal point along  $\gamma_p$  appears no later than  $\tau(p)$ , and moreover one can argue by contradiction to get (See Lemma 3.6 in [43]), which is similar to the case for cut locus of a point in complete Riemannian manifolds without boundary.

**Proposition 2.1.3.**  $q \in M$  is a cut point of p if and only if at least one of the following holds:

- q is the first focal point of  $\gamma_p$ ;
- q has at least two foot points.

From this, we conclude that  $\exp^{\perp}|_{V_{\partial M}}$  is a diffeomorphism and

$$i_b = \inf_{p \in \partial M} \tau(p).$$

It is worth noting that if M is embedded in some complete Riemannian manifold M' without boundary of the same dimension, then  $\partial M$  has two sides, hence  $\partial M$  can be viewed as an embedded hypersurface of M'. In this case, one can define the focal point of  $\partial M$  in M' similarly. It may happen that a focal point of  $\partial M$  in M' lies outside M, for example, when  $\partial M$  is strictly concave at some point. However, our definition of focal point is intrinsic for the Riemannian manifold with boundary M.

Note that for a complete Riemannian manifold (M, g) with boundary, besides boundary injectivity radius  $i_b$ , we have other two types of "injectivity radius": the *interior injectivity* radius  $inj_M$ , and the *intrinsic injectivity radius of the boundary*  $inj_{\partial M}$ . Since  $\partial M$  is a complete Riemannian manifold without boundary,  $inj_{\partial M}$  is just defined as the injectivity radius of  $\partial M$ . For  $inj_M$ , it is defined as  $\inf_{x \in M \setminus \partial M} inj_x/\min\{1, d(x, \partial M)\}$ , where

 $inj_x = \sup\{\rho > 0 \mid \text{ if } d(x, \partial M) > \rho, \text{ then } \exp_x : T_x M \supset B_\rho(0) \to M \text{ is a diffeomorphism}\}.$ 

#### 2.1.3 Manifolds with mean convex boundary

In this subsection, we focus on manifolds with mean convex boundary. We will summarize some known results and discuss a new result which is crucial for the proof of our main theorems.

By second variation arguments, one can deduce topological restriction and geometric estimates for manifolds with mean convex boundary, see [38, 20].

**Proposition 2.1.4.** [38, 20] Let (M, g) be a compact, connected Riemannian manifold with boundary,  $\operatorname{Ric}_M \geq 0$ . Suppose  $\partial M$  has mean curvature  $H \geq H_0 > 0$ , then

$$\pi_0(\partial M) = 0,$$
  

$$\pi_1(M, \partial M) = 0,$$
  

$$\sup_{q \in M} d(q, \partial M) \le (n-1)H_0^{-1},$$
  

$$\operatorname{vol}(M) \le C(n)H_0^{-1}\operatorname{vol}(\partial M).$$

Proof. If  $\pi_0(\partial M) \neq 0$  or  $\pi_1(M, \partial M) \neq 0$ , we claim that every non-trivial class contains a non-trivial unit speed geodesic  $\gamma : [0, l] \to M$  that minimizes the length of all curves in its class. In the case when  $\pi_0(M) \neq 0$ , this is because the distance between two different boundary components is positive. When  $\pi_1(M, \partial M) \neq 0$ , we must show that the minimizer exists and is a geodesic that only intersects  $\partial M$  at its end points. We can choose a sequence of smooth curves  $\gamma_i$  in the same class whose length converges to the infimum of the length of all smooth curves in the class. Reparameterizing  $\gamma_i$  to be smooth maps  $[0, 1] \to M$  with  $|\gamma'(t)| \leq C$ , we can apply the Arzelà-Ascoli lemma and take a subsequential  $C^0$  limit of  $\gamma_i$  to obtain a continuous curve  $\gamma_{\infty} : [0, 1] \to M$ . The end points of  $\gamma_{\infty}$  are on  $\partial M$  and  $\gamma_{\infty}$  is also in the same class. Then  $\gamma_{\infty}$  only intersects  $\partial M$  at end points, otherwise it can be homotoped to have less length. Now we divide  $\gamma_{\infty}$  to sufficiently many pieces such that every interval is sufficiently small. We conclude each piece must be a geodesic, otherwise, one can replace that piece with a length minimizing geodesic to get a curve with less length. Similarly, one conclude  $\gamma_{\infty}$  must be  $C^1$  at the break points. Hence  $\gamma_{\infty}$  is a smooth geodesic.

From the first variation formula,  $\gamma$  intersects boundary perpendicularly at both end points. Pick an orthonormal basis  $V_i$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq n-1$  of  $T_{\gamma(0)}\partial M$  and parallel them transport along  $\gamma$  to get  $V_i(t)$ . Let  $\gamma_{i,s}(t)$  be a family of curves centered at  $\gamma$  with variation field  $V_i(t)$ . By second variational formula,

$$0 \le \sum_{i=1}^{n-1} \frac{d^2}{ds^2} \Big|_{s=0} E(\gamma_{i,s}) = \int_0^l -\operatorname{Ric}(V_i(t), V_i(t))dt - H(\gamma(0)) - H(\gamma(l)) < 0.$$

which is a contradiction.

Now we prove the estimate for  $\sup_{q \in M} d(q, \partial M)$ . If for some  $q \in M$ ,  $\tilde{l} := d(q, \partial M) > (n-1)H_0^{-1}$ . Let p be a foot point of q. Let  $\bar{V}_i, 1 \leq i \leq n-1$  be an orthonormal basis

of  $T_p \partial M$  and parallel them transport along  $\gamma_p$  to get  $\bar{V}_i(t)$ , and denote  $\tilde{V}_i(t) = (\tilde{l} - t)\bar{V}_i(t)$ ,  $\tilde{\gamma}_{i,s}(t)$  a family of curves centered at  $\gamma_p$  with variation field  $\tilde{V}_i(t)$ , then

$$0 \le \sum_{i=1}^{n-1} \frac{d^2}{ds^2} \Big|_{s=0} E(\tilde{\gamma}_{i,s}) = (n-1)\tilde{l} - \int_0^{\tilde{l}} \operatorname{Ric}(t\bar{V}_i(t), t\bar{V}_i(t))dt - \tilde{l}^2 H(\gamma(0)) < 0,$$

which is a contradiction. The volume upper bound is by volume comparison, see [31].  $\Box$ 

**Remark 2.1.5.** Note that when M is connected,  $\pi_1(M, \partial M) = 0$  is equivalent to that  $\partial M$  is connected and the natural map  $\pi_1(\partial M) \to \pi_1(M)$  is surjective, the latter of which means that fix a point  $p_0 \in \partial M$ , then for any closed path  $x(t) : 0 \le t \le 1$  in M with  $x(0) = x(1) = p_0$ , there exists a homotopy  $F_s(t) : 0 \le s, t \le 1$  with  $F_s(0) = F_s(1) = p_0, F_0(t) = x(t)$  such that  $F_1(t) \in \partial M$ .

The following result is well-known, see Lemma 6.3 of [34].

**Proposition 2.1.6.** [34] Let M be a complete Riemannian manifold with nonempty compact boundary. If there are no focal points whose distance to  $\partial M$  equals  $i_b$ , then there exists a smooth geodesic of length  $2i_b$  that is perpendicular to  $\partial M$  at both endpoints.

Proof.  $i_b = \inf_{p \in \partial M} \tau(p) > 0$ . Suppose the infimum is achieved at  $p_1 \in \partial M$ . Then by assumption and Proposition 2.1.3  $\gamma_{p_1}(i_b)$  has another foot point  $p_2$ . We claim  $\gamma'_{p_1}(i_b) = -\gamma'_{p_2}(i_b)$ , so  $\gamma_{p_1} : [0, 2i_b] \to M$  is the smooth geodesic we want. By assumption, we can find smooth distance functions  $h_1, h_2$  extending  $d(\cdot, \partial M)$  near  $\gamma_{p_1}|_{[0,i_b]}, \gamma_{p_2}|_{[0,i_b]}$ , respectively. Consider the smooth hypersurface  $\Sigma = (h_1 - h_2)^{-1}(0)$  near  $q := \gamma_{p_1}(i_b) = \gamma_{p_2}(i_b)$ . Then  $v = \nabla h_1(q) + \nabla h_2(q) \in T_q \Sigma$ . If it is non-zero, then  $\langle \nabla h_1(q) + \nabla h_2(q), v \rangle > 0$ . Without loss of generality, assume  $\langle \nabla h_1, v \rangle > 0$ . Then in the direction of -v in  $\Sigma$ , we have some point  $q' \in \Sigma$  with  $h_1(q') < h_1(q)$ . Hence q' has two foot points and  $d(q', \partial M) = h_1(q') < i_b$ , which is a contradiction.

It is worth noting that in this proof, Kodani used the first order variation of  $h_1$  on  $\Sigma$  to lead a contradiction. We can also investigate the second order variation of  $h_1$  on  $\Sigma$  and prove the following:

**Proposition 2.1.7.** Let M be a compact Riemannian manifold with mean convex boundary, Ric<sub>M</sub>  $\geq 0$ , then there exists a focal point of  $\partial M$  whose distance to  $\partial M$  is equal to  $i_b$ .

Proof. Suppose not, by Proposition 2.1.6, we have a smooth geodesic of length  $2i_b$  which is perpendicular to  $\partial M$  at both end points. We use the notations  $p_1, p_2, q, h_1, h_2$ , and  $\Sigma$  as given there. We claim  $\Delta_{\Sigma}h_1(q) < 0$ , so we get another point  $q'' \in \Sigma$  near p with  $h_1(q'') < h_1(q) = i_b$ and get a contradiction. Denote  $N_0 = \nabla h_1(q) = -\nabla h_2(q), \Sigma_1 = h_1^{-1}(i_b), \Sigma_2 = h_2^{-1}(i_b)$ , then  $N_0$  is a common unit normal vector for  $\Sigma, \Sigma_1, \Sigma_2$  at q. A graph visualization is depicted in Figure 2.1. Let  $II_{\Sigma}$ ,  $II_{\Sigma_1}$ ,  $II_{\Sigma_2}$  be second fundamental forms with respect to  $N_0$  at q. Then at q,

$$II_{\Sigma} = \frac{1}{|\nabla(h_1 - h_2)|} \operatorname{Hess}(h_1 - h_2) = \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Hess}(h_1 - h_2) = \frac{1}{2} (II_{\Sigma_1} + II_{\Sigma_2}),$$

hence

$$H_{\Sigma} = \frac{1}{2}(H_{\Sigma_1} + H_{\Sigma_2}), \overrightarrow{H}_{\Sigma} = \frac{1}{2}(\overrightarrow{H}_{\Sigma_1} + \overrightarrow{H}_{\Sigma_2}).$$

From the formula of Laplace operator on a hypersurface (2.10), we know that at q,

$$\Delta_{\Sigma} h_1 = \Delta h_1 - \text{Hess}h_1(N_0, N_0) + \langle \nabla h_1, \overrightarrow{H}_{\Sigma} \rangle,$$
  
$$\Delta_{\Sigma_1} h_1 = \Delta h_1 - \text{Hess}h_1(N_0, N_0) + \langle \nabla h_1, \overrightarrow{H}_{\Sigma_1} \rangle.$$

Since  $h_1$  is a constant on  $\Sigma_1$ ,  $\Delta_{\Sigma_1} h_1 = 0$ , hence

$$\Delta_{\Sigma}h_{1} = \Delta_{\Sigma}h_{1} - \Delta_{\Sigma_{1}}h_{1} = \langle \nabla h_{1}, \overrightarrow{H}_{\Sigma} - \overrightarrow{H}_{\Sigma_{1}} \rangle = \langle \nabla h_{1}, \frac{1}{2}(\overrightarrow{H}_{\Sigma_{2}} - \overrightarrow{H}_{\Sigma_{1}}) \rangle$$
  
$$= -\frac{1}{2}(H_{\Sigma_{2}} - H_{\Sigma_{1}}).$$
 (2.13)

Since  $\partial M$  is mean convex,  $\operatorname{Ric}_M \geq 0$ , by the evolution equation of mean curvature (2.5), we have  $-H_{\Sigma_1}(q) > H_{\partial M}(p_1) > 0$ ,  $H_{\Sigma_2}(q) > H_{\partial M}(p_2) > 0$ . Hence  $\Delta_{\Sigma} h_1(p) < 0$ , which completes the proof.



Figure 2.1: Existence of a focal point

A moment thought about the arguments in the end of the previous proof yields that  $\operatorname{Ric}_M \geq 0$  is not so necessary, since we can make use of the evolution equation (2.5) to get an ordinary differential inequality for the mean curvature.

**Proposition 2.1.8.** If in Proposition 2.1.7 we assume instead  $\operatorname{Ric}_M \geq -(n-1)c$  for some c > 0, and  $H \geq H_0 > 0$ . If  $i_b < -\frac{1}{2\sqrt{c}} \ln \left| \frac{H_0 - (n-1)\sqrt{c}}{H_0 + (n-1)\sqrt{c}} \right|$ , then there exists a focal point of  $\partial M$  whose distance to  $\partial M$  is equal to  $i_b$ .

Proof. Suppose the conclusion is not true, follow the arguments of Proposition 2.1.7 except for the last part. Let  $S_i(X) = -\nabla_X \nabla h_i$ ,  $H_i = TrS_i = -\Delta h_i$ , and identify a neighborhood of  $\gamma_{p_i}|_{[0,i_b]}$  with a subset of  $\partial M \times \mathbb{R}$  via  $\exp^{\perp}$ . Then by (2.5),

$$\partial_t H_i = |S_i|^2 + \operatorname{Ric}(\nabla h_i, \nabla h_i) \ge \frac{1}{n-1} H_i^2 - (n-1)c_i$$

and  $H(p_i, 0) \ge H_0$ . Let f solves the ODE on  $[0, i_b]$ 

$$f' = \frac{1}{n-1}f^2 - (n-1)c,$$
(2.14)

and  $f(0) = H_0$ , then by ODE comparison we have  $H_i(p_i, t) \ge f(t)$ . In particular,  $H_i(p_i, i_b) \ge f(i_b) > 0$ , which leads to a contradiction as before.

We now show  $f(i_b) > 0$  in detail. The autonomous ordinary differential equation (2.14) has two equilibrium solutions  $f = \pm (n-1)\sqrt{c}$ . If  $H_0 \ge (n-1)\sqrt{c}$ , then f is increasing, hence  $f(i_b) > 0$ . If  $H_0 < (n-1)\sqrt{c}$ , then f is strictly decreasing with  $\lim_{t\to\infty} f(t) = -(n-1)\sqrt{c}$ . The solution of (2.14) is given by

$$\frac{1}{2\sqrt{c}}\ln\left|\frac{f(t) - (n-1)\sqrt{c}}{f(t) + (n-1)\sqrt{c}}\right| - \frac{1}{2\sqrt{c}}\ln\left|\frac{H_0 - (n-1)\sqrt{c}}{H_0 + (n-1)\sqrt{c}}\right| = t,$$

hence the unique zero point of f is given by  $-\frac{1}{2\sqrt{c}} \ln \left| \frac{H_0 - (n-1)\sqrt{c}}{H_0 + (n-1)\sqrt{c}} \right|$ , so  $f(i_b) > 0$ .

Proposition 2.1.7 implies

**Corollary 2.1.9.** Let (M, g) be a compact Riemannian manifold with boundary,  $K > 0, \lambda > 0$  are constants. Suppose sec  $\leq K, S \leq \lambda, H > 0$ ,  $\operatorname{Ric}_M \geq 0$ , then  $i_b \geq \frac{1}{\sqrt{K}} \operatorname{arccot} \frac{\lambda}{\sqrt{K}}$ .

Proof. By Proposition 2.1.7, there exists  $p \in \partial M$  such that  $\gamma_p(i_b)$  is a focal point along  $\gamma_p$ . If  $i_b < \frac{1}{\sqrt{K}} \operatorname{arccot} \frac{\lambda}{\sqrt{K}}$ , from comparison theorem for Jacobi fields, we know  $\gamma_p(i_b)$  cannot be a focal point along  $\gamma_p$ , which is a contradiction.

Similarly, Proposition 2.1.8 implies

**Corollary 2.1.10.** Let (M, g) be a compact Riemannian manifold with boundary. Suppose  $|Rm| \leq C, |S| \leq C, H \geq H_0 > 0$ , then we can find  $i_0$  depending explicitly on  $C, H_0$  such that  $i_b \geq i_0$ .

**Remark 2.1.11.** In the previous two corollaries, if the sectional curvature and Ricci curvature bounds only holds for  $N_1(\partial M, g)$ , then we also have a  $i_b$  lower bound. In the case of Corollary 2.1.9, we have  $i_b \geq \min\{\frac{1}{\sqrt{K}} \operatorname{arccot} \frac{\lambda}{\sqrt{K}}, 1\}$ .

#### CHAPTER 2. RIEMANNIAN GEOMETRY

**Remark 2.1.12.** In the same setting as the previous two corollaries, [32] Lemma 2.2 claimed to prove a lower bound for  $i_b$ , using a similar method as [7] Lemma 2.4. In both papers, there is a logic problem that they get a contradiction with an unjustified statement: Let M be a Riemannian manifold with boundary,  $\gamma : [0, l] \to M$  be a geodesic that is perpendicular to the boundary at both end points, and suppose there is no focal point along  $\gamma$  for both boundary portions, then  $I_1(V, V) \ge 0$  for any smooth vector field along  $\gamma$  with  $V(0), V(l) \in T\partial M$ . Here

$$I_1(V,V) = \int_0^l \langle V', V' \rangle - \langle R(V,\gamma')\gamma', V \rangle dt - \langle S(V(0)), V(0) \rangle - \langle S(V(l)), V(l) \rangle.$$

In fact, this unjustified statement is not true, and one can easily think of an example: let

$$\Sigma_1 = \{ (x', x^n) \in \mathbb{R}^n | |x'|^2 + (1 - x^n)^2 = R_1^2 \},\$$
  
$$\Sigma_2 = \{ (x', x^n) \in \mathbb{R}^n | |x'|^2 + (1 + x^n)^2 = R_2^2 \},\$$

 $R_1, R_2 > 2$  and  $\gamma(t) = (0, 1-t), 0 \le t \le 2$ , then  $I_1(V, V) = -\frac{1}{R_1} - \frac{1}{R_2} < 0$  for any unit-norm parallel vector field along  $\gamma$  with  $V(0) \in T_{\gamma(0)}\Sigma_1$ . In this case, there exist no focal points on  $\gamma$  for both  $\Sigma_1, \Sigma_2$ .

In fact, focal points give crucial information for index form defined by one submanifold and one point. However, as seen from the example, they do not fit well with the index form defined for two submanifolds. Indeed, there is some notion of "conjugate point" defined for two submanifolds, see [1].

It is easy to see focal points can "pass to the limit", since they arise from kernels of the differential of exponential maps. Though one can use Corollary 2.1.10 directly in many situations, we point out this fact here, which may help in contradiction arguments.

**Proposition 2.1.13.** Let M be a manifold with boundary,  $g_i$  be a sequence of Riemannian metrics on M, and  $p_i \in \partial M$ . Suppose  $g_i$  converges to a Riemannian metric  $g_{\infty}$  in  $C^2$  and  $p_i$  converges to  $p_{\infty} \in \partial M$ ,  $\gamma_{p_i}$  is defined on [0, b] and  $\gamma_{p_i}(t_i)$  is a focal point along  $\gamma_{p_i}$  with  $0 < a \leq t_i \leq b$ . Then for a subsequence,  $\gamma_{p_i}$  converges in  $C^2$  to  $\gamma_{p_{\infty}}$ ,  $t_i \to t_{\infty}$  and  $\gamma_{p_{\infty}}(t_{\infty})$  is a focal point along  $\gamma_{p_{\infty}}$ .

Proof.  $\gamma'_{p_i}(0) \in TM$  is a bounded sequence, hence subconverges to some  $v \in TM$ , which must equal to  $\gamma'_{p_{\infty}}(0)$ . Hence by ODE theories,  $\gamma_{p_i}$  converges in  $C^2$  to  $\gamma_{p_{\infty}}$ . Suppose for a subsequence  $t_i \to t_{\infty}$ . Let  $J_i : [0, t_i] \to TM$  be  $\partial M$ -Jacobi fields along  $\gamma_i$  with  $J_i(t_i) =$  $0, |J'_i(t_i)| = \frac{t_{\infty}}{t_i}$ . Normalize these geodesics and Jacobi-fields by  $\bar{\gamma}_i(t) = \gamma_i(\frac{t_i}{t_{\infty}}t), \ \bar{J}_i(t) =$  $J_i(\frac{t_i}{t_{\infty}}t)$ , so  $\bar{\gamma}_i, \bar{J}_i$  are defined on the same interval  $[0, t_{\infty}]$ , and

$$\bar{J}_{i}''(t) + R_{g_{i}}(\bar{J}_{i}(t), \bar{\gamma}_{i}'(t))\bar{\gamma}_{i}'(t) = 0, 
\bar{J}_{i}(t_{\infty}) = 0, |\bar{J}_{i}'(t_{\infty})| = 1.$$
(2.15)

For a subsequence  $\bar{J}_i'(t_\infty) \to w$  with |w| = 1. Let  $J_\infty$  be the non-trivial Jacobi-field along  $\gamma_{p_\infty}$  with  $J_\infty(t_\infty) = 0, J'_\infty(t_\infty) = w$ , then  $J_i$  converges in  $C^2$  as maps  $[0, t_\infty] \to TM$  to  $J_\infty$  by

ODE theories. Hence  $J_{\infty}$  is a  $\partial M$ -Jacobi field, which implies  $\gamma_{p_{\infty}}(t_{\infty})$  is a focal point along  $\gamma_{p_{\infty}}$ .

#### 2.1.4 Volume estimates near boundary

In this subsection, we show some volume lower bounds near boundary under some geometric control. These estimates can be found in [2] and [32].

**Proposition 2.1.14.** Let (M, g) is a Riemannian manifold with boundary, suppose Ric  $\geq -(n-1)c$  for some  $c \geq 0$ , and  $\exp^{\perp}$  is an diffeomorphism in  $B \times [0,T)$  for some open subset B of  $\partial M$ , then

$$\sup_{B \times \{t\}} H \le \max\{(n-1)\sqrt{2c}, 4(n-1)^{-1}T^{-1}\},\$$
$$\operatorname{vol}(C(B, t_1, t_2)) \ge C(n, T, c)\operatorname{vol}_{\partial M}(B)|t_2 - t_1|,$$

where  $0 \le t, t_1, t_2 \le \frac{1}{2}T$ .

*Proof.* By the evolution equation (2.5),

$$\partial_t H = |S|^2 + \operatorname{Ric}(N_t, N_t), \qquad (2.16)$$

hence

$$\partial_t H \ge \frac{1}{n-1} H^2 - (n-1)c.$$
 (2.17)

If for some  $t_0 \in [0, \frac{1}{2}T]$ ,  $z_0 \in B$ , we have  $H(z_0, t_0) \ge \delta$  and  $\delta \ge (n-1)\sqrt{2c}$ , then  $\partial_t H(z_0, t) \ge 0$ and  $H(z_0, t) \ge (n-1)\sqrt{2c}$  for  $t \in [t_0, T)$ . Hence

$$\partial_t H(z_0, t) \ge \frac{1}{2} (n-1)^{-1} H(z_0, t)^2,$$
  
$$H^{-1}(z_0, t) \le H^{-1}(z_0, t_0) - \frac{1}{2} (n-1)(t-t_0) \le \delta^{-1} - \frac{1}{2} (n-1)(t-\frac{1}{2}T)$$

Then the continuity of  $H(z_0, \cdot)$  in [0, T) forces  $\delta \leq 4(n-1)^{-1}T^{-1}$ , which proves the mean curvature estimate.

For  $t \in [0, \frac{1}{2}T]$ , let  $B_t = \exp^{\perp}(B \times \{t\})$ , then

$$\frac{d}{dt}\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(B_t) = -\int_{B_t} H d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(B_t) \ge -C_1(n, T, c)\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(B_t).$$

where  $\mathcal{H}^{n-1}$  denotes the (n-1)-dimensional Hausdorff measure of M. Hence

$$\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(B_t) \ge e^{-C_1(n,T,c)t} \operatorname{vol}_{\partial M}(B) \ge e^{-\frac{1}{2}C_1(n,T,c)T} \operatorname{vol}_{\partial M}(B)$$

and when  $0 \le t_1 < t_2 \le \frac{1}{2}T$ ,

$$\operatorname{vol}(C(B, t_1, t_2)) = \int_{t_1}^{t_2} \mathcal{H}^{n-1}(B_t) dt \ge C(n, T, c) \operatorname{vol}_{\partial M}(B)(t_2 - t_1).$$

**Proposition 2.1.15.** Let M be a Riemannian manifold with boundary,  $p \in \partial M$ . Suppose  $B(p, 2r_0)$  has compact closure,

$$\sup_{B(p,2r_0)} |Rm| \le C,$$
$$\operatorname{vol}_{\partial M}(B_{\partial M}(p,r_0)) \ge v_0,$$

 $\exp^{\perp}$  is an diffeomorphism in  $B_{\partial M}(p, r_0) \times [0, r_0)$ , and on  $B_{\partial M}(p, r_0)$ 

$$\operatorname{Ric}_{\partial M} \ge -(n-2)c_0, \ |S| \le C,$$

then there exists  $r_1 > 0, v_1 > 0$  depending on  $n, C, c_0, r_0, v_0$ , such that for  $q = \exp^{\perp}(p, 2r_1)$ , we have

$$\operatorname{vol}(B(q, r_1)) \ge v_1.$$

*Proof.* By definition  $C(B_{\partial M}(p, r_0), 0, r_0) \subset B(p, 2r_0)$ . We claim that there exists  $r_2 > 0, C_1 > 0$  such that for any  $p_1, p_2 \in B_{\partial M}(p, r_0)$ ,

$$d_{\Sigma_t}(\exp^{\perp}(p_1, t), \exp^{\perp}(p_2, t)) \le C_1 d_{\partial M}(p_1, p_2)$$

when  $0 \le t \le r_2$ , where  $\Sigma_t$  is the image of  $B_{\partial M}(p, 2r_0)$  under  $\exp^{\perp}(\cdot, t)$ . In fact, by (2.2)(2.4),

$$\nabla_{\nabla t} S = S^2 + R(\cdot, \nabla t) \nabla t$$

hence

$$\frac{d}{dt}|S| \le |S|^2 + C.$$

Integrate the inequality, we have

$$\arctan(\frac{|S|}{\sqrt{C}})(x,t) - \arctan(\frac{|S|}{\sqrt{C}})(x,0) \le \sqrt{C}t.$$

Hence there exist  $r_2 > 0, C_2 > 1$  such that  $|S| \leq \log C_2$  when  $0 \leq t \leq r_2$ . Now let  $\gamma_0(s)$  be a smooth curve in  $B_{\partial M}(p, 2r_0)$  that connects  $p_1, p_2$ , and let  $\gamma_t(s) = \exp^{\perp}(\gamma_0(s), t) \in \Sigma_t$ , then we have

$$\frac{d}{dt}\log|\gamma_t'(s)| = -\frac{\langle S_{\Sigma_t}(\gamma_t'(s)), \gamma_t'(s)\rangle}{\langle \gamma_t'(s), \gamma_t'(s)\rangle} \le |S_{\Sigma_t}(\gamma_t(s))| \le \log C_2.$$

It follows that  $|\gamma'_t(s)| \leq C_1 |\gamma'_0(s)|$  with  $C_1 = C_2^{r_2}$  and the claim follows from integration. Now take

$$r_1 = \min\{2C_1r_0, \frac{1}{4}r_2\},\$$

we have

$$C(B_{\partial M}(p, \frac{r_1}{2C_1}), \frac{3r_1}{2}, \frac{5r_1}{2}) \subset B(q, r_1),$$

then we apply Proposition 2.1.14 and Bishop-Gromov volume comparison on  $\partial M$  to get the desired conclusion.

**Remark 2.1.16.** It is easy to give a quantitative version of the lemma from the proof. However, to the author's knowledge, we cannot prove the last inclusion in the proof without a control of curvature. It may be possible that a metric ball of the boundary becomes "long and thin" under the flow of  $\nabla d(\cdot, \partial M)$ , while maintains an area lower bound.

#### 2.2 Convergence theory of Riemannian manifolds

#### 2.2.1 Gromov-Hausdorff convergence

This section is intended to summerize some results of Gromov-Hausdorff convergence for Riemannian manifold without boundary.

**Definition 2.2.1** (Gromov-Hausdorff distance). Let X, Y be two compact metric spaces, the Gromov-Hausdorff distance between X, Y is defined to be

 $d_{GH}(X,Y) = \inf\{d_H^Z(i(X), j(Y)) \mid \exists \ a \ metric \ space \ Z \ and \ isometric \ embeddings \\ i: X \hookrightarrow Z, j: Y \hookrightarrow Z\},$ 

where  $d_H^Z$  denotes the Hausdorff distance in Z, i.e.,

$$d_{H}^{Z}(i(X), j(Y)) = \max\{\sup_{x \in i(X)} d(x, j(Y)), \sup_{y \in j(Y)} d(y, i(X))\}.$$

The Gromov-Hausdorff distance between X, Y measures how far X, Y are from being isometric. It is easy to check that  $d_{GH}$  is a metric on the set of all compact metric spaces, say  $\mathcal{M}_{cms}$ . The topology induced by  $d_{GH}$  is referred to as Gromov-Hausdorff topology. It is proved that

**Theorem 2.2.2.**  $(\mathcal{M}_{cms}, d_{GH})$  is a complete metric space.

**Theorem 2.2.3** (Gromov compactness theorem). If  $(M_i, g_i)$  are compact Riemannian manifolds,  $Ric_{M_i} \geq -(n-1)c$ ,  $diam(M_i, g_i) \leq C$ , then a subsequence converges in Gromov-Hausdoff sense to a compact metric space  $(Z_{\infty}, d_{\infty})$ .

The point is that we have Bishop-Gromov volume comparison to conclude that for any fixed  $\epsilon > 0$ , we can cover each  $M_i$  by a uniform number of metric balls of radius  $\epsilon$ . The set of all limits  $(Z_{\infty}, d_{\infty})$  are referred to as *Ricci limit spaces*.

Similarly, one can define the pointed Gromov-Hausdorff distance for pointed compact metric spaces

$$d_{GH}((X,p),(Y,q)) = \inf\{d_H^Z(i(X),j(Y)) + d^Z(i(p),j(q)) \mid \exists \text{ a metric space } Z \\ \text{and isometric embeddings } i: X \hookrightarrow Z, j: Y \hookrightarrow Z\}.$$

In the case of point Riemannian manifolds (without boundary, not necessary complete)

**Definition 2.2.4.** A sequence of pointed Riemannian manifolds  $(M_i, g_i, p_i)$  is said to converge in (pointed) Gromov-Hausdorff sense to a pointed complete metric space  $(Z_{\infty}, d_{\infty}, p_{\infty})$ , if  $\exists R_i \to \infty$ , such that  $\bar{B}(p_i, R_i)$  is compact and

$$d_{GH}((B(p_i, R_i), p_i), (B(p_{\infty}, R_i), p_{\infty})) \to 0.$$

In general, Gromov-Hausdorff topology is a very weak topology: the limit space may be bad, and convergence in Gromov-Hausdorff topology is not satisfactory in many contradiction arguments. However, a general philosophy is that, if we impose geometry control in the converging sequence, then we have regularity results on the limit space. If we assume the regularity on the limit space, then the convergence can be improved to a stronger topology. This is one of the key ideas in Cheeger-Colding theory.

**Definition 2.2.5.** A sequence of closed Riemannian manifold  $(M_i, g_i)$  is said to converge in  $C^{k,\alpha}$  topology to a  $C^{k,\alpha}$  Riemannian manifold  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty})$ , if there exists  $C^{k+1,\alpha}$  diffeomorphisms  $\varphi_i : M_{\infty} \to M_i$  such that  $\varphi_i^* g_i \xrightarrow{C^{k,\alpha}} g_{\infty}$  as tensors on  $M_{\infty}$ .

It is proved by Anderson and Colding that

**Theorem 2.2.6** ([3, 17]). If  $(M_i, g_i)$  are closed Einstein manifolds,  $Ric_{M_i} = (n-1)c$ and  $(M_i, g_i) \xrightarrow{\text{GH}} (M_{\infty}, g_{\infty})$  for some closed smooth Riemannian manifold  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty})$ , then  $(M_i, g_i) \xrightarrow{C^{k,\alpha}} (M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}), \forall k, \alpha.$ 

**Definition 2.2.7.** Suppose  $Ric_{M_i} \geq -(n-1)c$ , and  $(M_i, g_i, p_i) \xrightarrow{\text{GH}} (X_{\infty}, d_{\infty}, p_{\infty})$ . If for some  $\lambda_i \to \infty$ ,  $(M_i, \lambda_i g_i, p_i) \xrightarrow{\text{GH}} (Z_{\infty}, q_{\infty})$ , then  $Z_{\infty}$  is called a bubble limit associated to the sequence. If for some  $\mu_i \to \infty$ ,  $(X_{\infty}, \mu_i d_{\infty}, p_{\infty}) \xrightarrow{\text{GH}} (W_{\infty}, q'_{\infty})$ , then  $W_{\infty}$  is a called a tangent cone at  $p_{\infty}$ .

In application, we usually take  $\lambda_i$  to be the maximum of the curvature norm. If the rescaled metric is volume non-collapsing, then our bubble limit will be a complete Riemannian manifold of the same dimension. In fact, in this dissertation, we will encounter bubble limits with maximum volume growth.

#### 2.2.2 Harmonic radius and convergence theory

Convergence theory of Riemannian manifolds is a powerful tool to prove conclusions in Riemannian geometry through contradiction arguments when explicit bounds is not required. In this section, we will restate some results of [2], follow the proof there, and discuss some direct corollaries. We note that while we discuss about manifold with boundary here, it applies to manifolds without boundary (which is easier and was proved much earlier).

Let (M, g) be a Riemannian manifold with boundary,  $m \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $0 < \alpha < 1$ , Q > 1. For  $p \in M$ , define  $r_h^{m,\alpha}(p, g, Q)$  to be the supremum of  $\rho > 0$  such that if  $d(p, \partial M) > \rho$ , then there exists a neighborhood U of p in M and a interior coordinate chart  $\varphi : B_{\frac{\rho}{2}} \to U$ ,  $\varphi(0) = p$ , and if  $d(p, \partial M) \leq \rho$ , then there exists a neighborhood U of p in M and a boundary coordinate chart  $\varphi : B_{4\rho}^+ \to U$ ,  $\varphi((0, d(p, \partial M))) = p, \varphi(\tilde{B}_{4\rho}) = U \cap \partial M$ , and in either  $B_{\frac{\rho}{2}}$  or  $B_{4\rho}^+$ , we have

$$\Delta_M \varphi^{-1} = 0,$$
  
$$Q^{-2}(\delta_{ij}) \le (g_{ij}) \le Q^2(\delta_{ij}),$$

$$\rho^{m+\alpha} \sum_{|\beta|=m} |\partial_{\beta}g_{ij}(x) - \partial_{\beta}g_{ij}(y)| \le (Q-1)|x-y|^{\alpha}$$

We call such a coordinate chart a  $(\rho, Q, m, \alpha)$ -harmonic coordinate chart centered at p. Note that the second condition implies there exists  $r_1, r_2$ , depending on  $\rho, Q$ , such that  $B(p, r_1) \subset U \subset B(p, r_2)$ .

**Definition 2.2.8.** Fix an integer  $m \ge 0$ , and  $0 < \alpha < 1$ . We say a sequence of Riemannian manifold with boundary  $(M_i, g_i, p_i)$  converges in pointed  $C^{m,\alpha}$  to  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}, p_{\infty})$  if there exists precompact open subsets  $\Omega_i$  of  $M_i$  and  $\Omega_{\infty,i}$  of  $M_{\infty}$ , and  $\sigma_i > \rho_i \to \infty$  such that  $B(p_i, \rho_i) \subset \overline{\Omega}_i \subset B(p_i, \sigma_i)$ ,  $B(p_{\infty}, \rho_i) \subset \overline{\Omega}_i \subset B(p_{\infty}, \sigma_i)$  and there exists diffeomorphisms  $F_i : \Omega_{\infty,i} \to \Omega_i$ ,  $F_i : \Omega_{\infty,i} \cap \partial M_i \to \Omega_i \cap \partial M_{\infty}$  such that  $F_i^* g_i \to g$  in  $C^{m,\alpha}$  topology, and  $F_i^{-1}(p_i) \to p_{\infty}$ . If we replace  $C^{m,\alpha}$  by  $C^{\infty}$ , we say the convergence is in pointed Cheeger-Gromov sense.

**Remark 2.2.9.**  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty})$  is automatically a complete  $C^{m,\alpha}$  or  $C^{\infty}$  Riemannian manifold with boundary from the definitions. Sometimes we only need that one metric ball converges, so one can modify the definitions above: suppose  $\bar{B}(p_i, r) \subset \Omega_i$  for some precompact open set  $\Omega_i \subset M_i$  and there exists a Riemannian manifold with boundary  $(\Omega_{\infty}, g_{\infty})$ , a point  $p_{\infty} \in \Omega_{\infty}$ , and diffeomorphisms  $F_i : \Omega_{\infty} \to \Omega_i$  mapping  $\partial \Omega_{\infty}$  onto  $\Omega_i \cap \partial M_i$  such that  $F_i^* g_i \to g_{\infty}$  in  $C^{m,\alpha}$  or  $C^{\infty}$  topology and  $F_i^{-1}(p_{\infty}) \to p_i$ , we say  $B(p_i, r)$  converges in  $C^{m,\alpha}$ or Cheeger-Gromov sense to  $B(p_{\infty}, r)$ .

The following theorem mentioned in [2] is well-known and is a fundamental theorem of Riemannian convergence theory.

**Proposition 2.2.10.** [2] Let  $(M_i, g_i)$  be a sequence of complete Riemannian manifold with boundary,  $p_i \in M_i$ . Suppose there exists some Q > 1, and a positive function  $r : (0, \infty) \to$  $(0, \infty)$ , such that  $r_h^{m,\alpha}(p, g_i, Q) \ge r(R)$  for any  $p \in B(p_i, R)$ , then for a subsequence,  $(M_i, g_i, p_i)$  converges in pointed  $C^{m,\beta}$  sense to  $(M_\infty, g_\infty, p_\infty)$  for any  $0 < \beta < \alpha$ . If the above assumption holds for only one R, then  $B(p_i, R)$  converges in  $C^{m,\beta}$  sense to  $B(p_\infty, R)$ .

Next, we discuss under what geometric control we can get a harmonic radius lower bound. We state and prove the following local version of Theorem 3.2.1 in [2], with simplified arguments in some parts, when derivative bounds is assumed.

**Theorem 2.2.11.** Fix  $m \ge 1$ . Let (M, g) be a Riemannian manifold with boundary, and  $\Sigma \subset \partial M$  be a boundary metric ball that has nonempty boundary and compact closure. Suppose  $\exp^{\perp}$  maps  $\Sigma \times [0, i_0)$  diffeomorphically onto its image  $\Omega$ ,

$$inj_{\Omega} \ge i_0, \ inj_{\Sigma} \ge i_0,$$

$$(2.18)$$

and in  $\Omega$ ,

$$|\nabla^l Ric_M| \le \Lambda, 0 \le l \le m, \tag{2.19}$$

on  $\Sigma$ 

$$\nabla_{\partial M}^{l} Ric_{\partial M} | \leq \Lambda, |\nabla_{\partial M}^{l+1} H| \leq \Lambda, 0 \leq l \leq m.$$
(2.20)

Then for any Q > 1,  $\alpha \in (0, 1)$ ,  $p \in \Omega$ ,

$$r_h^{m+1,\alpha}(p,g,Q) \ge r_0(i_0,\Lambda,m,\alpha,Q)d(p,\partial^+\Omega),$$
(2.21)

where  $\partial^+ \Omega = \overline{\Omega} \setminus (\Omega \cup \partial M).$ 

**Remark 2.2.12.** Recall that  $inj_{\Omega} \geq i_0$  means that  $inj_x \geq i_0 \min\{1, d(x, \Omega^c)\}, \forall x \in \Omega$  and  $inj_{\Sigma} \geq i_0$  means that  $inj_{\partial M,y} \geq i_0 \min\{1, d_{\partial M}(y, \Sigma^c)\}, \forall y \in \Sigma$ .

*Proof.* If not, we have a sequence  $(M_k, \tilde{g}_k)$  and  $\Sigma_k$ ,  $\Omega_k$  that satisfies the conditions, but there exists  $p_k \in \Omega_k$  with

$$\frac{r_h^{m+1,\alpha}(p_k,\tilde{g}_k,Q)}{d_{\tilde{g}_k}(p_k,\partial^+\Omega_k)} = \inf_{p\in\Omega_k} \frac{r_h^{m+1,\alpha}(p_k,\tilde{g}_k,Q)}{d_{\tilde{g}_k}(p,\partial^+\Omega_k)} \to 0.$$

Rescale the metric  $g_k = (r_h^{m+1,\alpha}(p_k, \tilde{g}_k, Q))^{-2}\tilde{g}_k$ , so  $r_h^{m+1,\alpha}(p_k, g_k, Q) = 1$ , then  $d_{g_k}(p_k, \partial^+\Omega_k) \rightarrow \infty$ , and  $r_h^{m+1,\alpha}(p, g_k, Q) \geq \frac{1}{2}$  if  $d_{g_k}(p, p_k) \leq R$ ,  $k \geq k(R)$ . Fix any  $\beta \in (0, \alpha)$ . Then there are two cases:

**Case 1**  $d_{g_k}(p_k, \Sigma_k) \to \infty$  for some subsequence.

Then for any  $\beta \in (0, \alpha)$ , a subsequence  $(M_k, g_k, p_k)$  converges in pointed  $C^{m+1,\beta}$  sense to a complete Riemannian manifold  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}, p_{\infty})$ . So  $\operatorname{Ric}_{M_{\infty}} = 0$ ,  $inj_{M_{\infty}} = \infty$ . By Cheeger-Gromoll splitting theorem,  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty})$  is isometric to flat  $\mathbb{R}^n$ .

Hence for any L > 0, there exist a coordinate  $\varphi_{0,k} : B_{L+5} \to U_k \subset M_k, \varphi_{0,k}(0) = p_k$ , such that

$$||g_{k,ij} - \delta_{ij}||_{C^{m+1,\beta}(B_{L+5})} \to 0, 1 \le i, j \le n.$$

We solve the Dirichlet problem for functions  $u_k^{\nu}$ ,  $1 \leq \nu \leq n$ :

$$\Delta_{M_k} u_k^{\nu} = 0 \text{ in } B_{L+5}, u_k^{\nu}|_{\partial B_{L+5}} = x^{\nu} .$$
(2.22)

Recall the formula

$$\Delta_g = g^{ij}\partial_i\partial_j + \frac{1}{\sqrt{|g|}}\partial_i(\sqrt{|g|}g^{ij})\partial_j, |g| = \det(g_{ij})$$

Then we have

$$\|u_k^{\nu} - x^{\nu}\|_{C^{m+2,\beta}(B_{L+5})} \le C \|\Delta_{M_k}(u_k^{\nu} - x^{\nu})\|_{C^{m,\beta}(B_{L+5})} \to 0.$$

Hence, we get a new coordinate system  $(u_k^1, \dots, u_k^n)$  and we discard the original coordinate system, and we use the same notation for tensors written in the new coordinate system, so in the new coordinate system we have

$$||g_{k,ij} - \delta_{ij}||_{C^{m+1,\beta}(B_{L+3})} \to 0.$$

Now we want to improve the convergence of  $g_{k,ij}$  from elliptic equations. We have a system of equations

$$\Delta_{M_k} g_{k,ij} + B_{ij}(g_k, \partial g_k) = -2\operatorname{Ric}_{M_k,ij}.$$

where  $B_{ij}(g, \partial g)$  are polynormials of  $g, \partial g$  and are quadratic in  $\partial g$ . From  $W^{m+2,p}$  estimates, Morrey embeddings, and

$$|\nabla^l \operatorname{Ric}_{M_k}| \to 0, 0 \le l \le m$$

we have for  $1 \leq i, j \leq n$ 

$$\begin{aligned} \|g_{k,ij} - \delta_{ij}\|_{C^{m+1,\alpha}(B_{L+2})} &\leq C(\|\Delta_{M_k}(g_{k,ij} - \delta_{ij})\|_{C^m(B_{L+3})} \\ &+ \|g_{k,ij} - \delta_{ij}\|_{L^{\infty}(B_{L+3})}) \to 0. \end{aligned}$$
(2.23)

Hence we get a  $(2(L+2), Q, m+1, \alpha)$  harmonic coordinate chart centered at  $p'_k$ , with  $d_{g_k}(p'_k, p_k) \to 0$ , then  $r_h^{m,\alpha}(p_k, g_k, Q) \ge 2(L+1)$  for large k, which is a contradiction.

Case 2  $d_{g_k}(p_k, \Sigma_k) \leq K$ .

A subsequence  $(M_k, g_k, p_k)$  converges in pointed  $C^{m+1,\beta}$  sense to a complete Riemannian manifold with boundary  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}, p_{\infty})$  and  $(\partial M_k, g_k, q_k)$  converges in  $C^{m+1,\beta}$  sense to  $(\partial M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}|_{\partial M_{\infty}}, q_{\infty})$ , where  $q_k \in \Sigma_k$  is the unique foot point of  $p_k$  in  $\Sigma_k$ . Then  $\operatorname{Ric}_{M_{\infty}} = 0$ ,  $\operatorname{Ric}_{\partial M_{\infty}} = 0$ ,  $H_{\infty} = 0$ ,  $inj_{\partial M_{\infty}} = \infty$ ,  $i_{b,M_{\infty}} = \infty$ . Hence  $(\partial M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}|_{\partial M_{\infty}})$  is isometric to flat  $\mathbb{R}^{n-1}$ . By (2.8), we have  $S_{\infty} = 0$ . Then by Lemma 4.1.6,  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty})$  is a smooth Riemannian manifold with boundary and  $Rm_{M_{\infty}} = 0$ . Since also  $i_{b,M_{\infty}} = \infty$ ,  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty})$  is a isometric to flat  $\mathbb{R}^n_+$ .

Hence for any L > 2K+10, there exist a coordinate  $\varphi_{0,k} : B_{L+5}^+ \to U_k \subset M_k, \varphi_{0,k}(0) = q_k$ ,  $\varphi_{0,k}(\tilde{B}_{L+5}) = U_k \cap \partial M_k$  such that

$$||g_{k,ij} - \delta_{ij}||_{C^{m+1,\beta}(B^+_{L+5})} \to 0, 1 \le i, j \le n.$$

First, we solve for functions  $v_k^{\nu}$ ,  $1 \leq \nu \leq n-1$ ,

$$\Delta_{\partial M_k} v_k^{\nu} = 0 \text{ in } \tilde{B}_{L+5}, v_k^{\nu}|_{\partial \tilde{B}_{L+5}} = x^{\nu}, \qquad (2.24)$$

Then we have

$$\|v_k^{\nu} - x^{\nu}\|_{C^{m+2,\beta}(\tilde{B}_{L+5})} \le C \|\Delta_{\partial M_k}(v_k^{\nu} - x^{\nu})\|_{C^{m,\beta}(\tilde{B}_{L+5})} \to 0$$

Next, we solve for  $1 \le \nu \le n-1$ ,

$$\Delta_{M_k} u_k^{\nu} = 0 \text{ in } B_{L+5}^+, u_k^{\nu}|_{\tilde{B}_{L+5}} = v_k^{\nu}, u_k^{\nu}|_{\partial^+ B_{L+5}^+} = x^{\nu}.$$
(2.25)

Note that  $\partial B_{L+5}^+$  is not a  $C^1$ -boundary, but it satisfies exterior sphere condition, so we can solve the equations by Perron's method to get a unique solution  $u_k^{\nu} \in C^{\infty}((B_{L+5}^+)^{\circ}) \cap C^0(\overline{B_{L+5}^+})$ . From definitions and the estimates above, we have

$$\|\Delta_{M_k}(u_k^{\nu} - x^{\nu})\|_{C^{m,\beta}(B_{L+5}^+)} \to 0,$$

$$\begin{split} \|u_k^{\nu} - x^{\nu}\|_{C^{m+2,\beta}(\tilde{B}_{L+5})} &\to 0, \\ \|u_k^{\nu} - x^{\nu}\|_{L^{\infty}(\partial B_{L+5}^+)} &\to 0, \end{split}$$

then by maximum principle, we have

$$||u_k^{\nu} - x^{\nu}||_{L^{\infty}(B^+_{L+5})} \to 0,$$

and by Schauder estimates

$$\|u_{k}^{\nu} - x^{\nu}\|_{C^{m+2,\beta}(B_{L+4}^{+})} \leq C(\|\Delta_{M_{k}}(u_{k}^{\nu} - x^{\nu})\|_{C^{m,\beta}(B_{L+5}^{+})} + \|u_{k}^{\nu} - x^{\nu}\|_{L^{\infty}(B_{L+5}^{+})} + \|u_{k}^{\nu} - x^{\nu}\|_{C^{m+2,\beta}(\tilde{B}_{L+5})}) \to 0.$$

$$(2.26)$$

Next, we construct  $u_k^n$  by solving

$$\Delta_{M_k} u_k^n = 0 \text{ in } B_{L+5}^+, u_k^n|_{\partial B_{L+5}^+} = x^n$$

We have

$$\begin{aligned} \|u_k^n - x^n\|_{C^{m+2,\beta}(B_{L+4}^+)} &\leq C(\|\Delta_{M_k}(u_k^n - x^n)\|_{C^{m,\beta}(B_{L+5}^+)} \\ &+ \|u_k^n - x^n\|_{L^{\infty}(B_{L+5}^+)}) \to 0. \end{aligned}$$
(2.27)

Hence we get a new coordinate system  $(u_k^1, \dots, u_k^n)$  and we discard the original coordinate system, and we use the same notation for tensors written in both coordinate systems, so in the new coordinate system we have

$$\|g_{k,ij} - \delta_{ij}\|_{C^{m+1,\beta}(B^+_{L+3})} \to 0.$$
(2.28)

Now we want to improve the convergence of  $g_{k,ij}$  from elliptic equations with Neumann boundary conditions. We have equations

$$\Delta_{\partial M_k} g_{k,ij} + \tilde{B}_{ij}(g_k, \partial g_k) = -2 \operatorname{Ric}_{\partial M_k, ij}$$
(2.29)

$$\Delta_{M_k} g_{k,ij} + B_{ij}(g_k, \partial g_k) = -2 \operatorname{Ric}_{M_k,ij}$$
(2.30)

Fix  $\theta \in (\beta, 1), p = \frac{n}{1-\theta}$ , from  $W^{m+2,p}$  estimates, Morrey embeddings, and

$$|\nabla_{\partial M_k}^l \operatorname{Ric}_{\partial M_k}| \to 0, 0 \le l \le m,$$

we have for  $1 \leq i, j \leq n-1$ ,

$$\|g_{k,ij} - \delta_{ij}\|_{C^{m+1,\theta}(\tilde{B}^+_{L+2.5})} \leq C(\|\Delta_{\partial M_k}(g_{k,ij} - \delta_{ij})\|_{C^m(\tilde{B}^+_{L+3})} + \|g_{k,ij} - \delta_{ij}\|_{L^\infty(\tilde{B}^+_{L+3})}) \to 0.$$

$$(2.31)$$

By Theorem 8.33 in [29],

$$\begin{aligned} \|g_{k,ij} - \delta_{ij}\|_{C^{m+1,\theta}(B^+_{L+2})} &\leq C(\|\Delta_{M_k}(g_{k,ij} - \delta_{ij})\|_{C^m(\tilde{B}^+_{L+2.5})} \\ &+ \|g_{k,ij} - \delta_{ij}\|_{L^\infty(B^+_{L+2.5})} \\ &+ \|g_{k,ij} - \delta_{ij}\|_{C^{m+1,\theta}(\tilde{B}^+_{L+2.5})}) \to 0. \end{aligned}$$

$$(2.32)$$

Note that

$$N_k g_k^{nn} = -2(n-1)H_k g_k^{nn}, (2.33)$$

$$N_k g_k^{in} = -(n-1)H_k g_k^{in} + \frac{1}{2\sqrt{g_k^{nn}}} g_k^{ij} \partial_j g_k^{nn}, \qquad (2.34)$$

where  $N_k = \frac{g_k^{jn}\partial_j}{\sqrt{g_k^{nn}}}$  is the unit normal vector of  $\partial M_k$ ,  $1 \le i \le n-1$  and j sums from 1 to n, then we have Neumann boundary conditions for (2.30). For simplicity, assume for a while m = 0. Since

$$||g_{k,ij} - \delta_{ij}||_{C^{1,\beta}(B^+_{L+2})} \to 0,$$
  
$$|\operatorname{Ric}_{M_k,ij}|_{C^0(B^+_{L+2})} \to 0, 1 \le i, j \le n,$$
  
$$|H_k|_{C^1(\tilde{B}_{L+2})} \to 0,$$

we have

$$\|\Delta_{M_k}(g_k^{nn} - \delta^{nn})\|_{C^0(B_{L+2}^+)} \to 0, \|N_k g_k^{nn}\|_{C^1(\tilde{B}_{L+2})} \to 0,$$

then by Morrey embeddings (together with extensions), and  $W^{2,p}$  estimates for Neumann boundary problems (for example, see a priori estimate 2.3.1.1 in [30]),

$$\begin{aligned} \|g_k^{nn} - \delta^{nn}\|_{C^{1,\theta}(B_{L+1,7}^+)} &\leq C \|g_k^{nn} - \delta^{nn}\|_{W^{2,p}(B_{L+1,8}^+)} \\ &\leq C (\|g_k^{nn} - \delta^{nn}\|_{L^p(B_{L+2}^+)} + \|\Delta_{M_k}(g_k^{nn} - \delta^{nn})\|_{L^p(B_{L+2}^+)} \\ &+ \|N_k g_k^{nn}\|_{W^{1-\frac{1}{p},p}(\tilde{B}_{L+2})} \to 0. \end{aligned}$$
(2.35)

Now for  $1 \leq l \leq n-1$ , since

$$\|\Delta_{M_k}(g_k^{ln} - \delta^{ln})\|_{C^0(B_{L+2}^+)} \to 0,$$

and

$$\|N_k g_k^{ln}\|_{W^{1-\frac{1}{p},p}(\tilde{B}_{L+1.5})} \leq C(\|g_k^{nn} - \delta^{nn}\|_{W^{2-\frac{1}{p},p}(\tilde{B}_{L+1.5})} + \|H_k\|_{W^{1-\frac{1}{p},p}(\tilde{B}_{L+1.5})})$$

$$\leq C(\|g_k^{nn} - \delta^{nn}\|_{W^{2,p}(B_{L+1.7}^+)} + \|H_k\|_{C^1(\tilde{B}_{L+1.7})}) \to 0.$$

$$(2.36)$$

Then

$$\begin{aligned} \|g_{k}^{ln} - \delta^{ln}\|_{C^{1,\theta}(B_{L+1,1}^{+})} &\leq C \|g_{k}^{ln} - \delta^{ln}\|_{W^{2,p}(B_{L+1,2}^{+})} \\ &\leq C (\|g_{k}^{ln} - \delta^{ln}\|_{L^{p}(B_{L+1,5}^{+})} + \|\Delta_{M_{k}}(g_{k}^{ln} - \delta^{ln})\|_{L^{p}(B_{L+1,5}^{+})} \\ &+ \|N_{k}g_{k}^{ln}\|_{W^{1-\frac{1}{p},p}(\tilde{B}_{L+1,5})}) \to 0. \end{aligned}$$

$$(2.37)$$

Hence

$$||g_{k,ij} - \delta_{ij}||_{C^{1,\theta}(B^+_{L+1,1})} \to 0, 1 \le i, j \le n.$$

For general  $m \ge 1$ , take *m*-th derivatives of (2.30) and the Neumann boundary conditions (2.33)(2.34), and note that

$$[\partial_i, N_k] = \left(\frac{\partial_i g_k^{jn}}{\sqrt{g_k^{nn}}} - \frac{g_k^{jn} \partial_i g_k^{nn}}{2\sqrt{g_k^{nn}}^3}\right)\partial_j,$$

so we get a system of second order elliptic equations with Neumann boundary conditions in  $\partial_{\gamma} g_k^{nn}$  and  $\partial_{\gamma} g_k^{ln}$ ,  $|\gamma| = m, 1 \leq l \leq m-1$ , with other terms freezed. Apply the previous estimates in the case m = 0 and use (2.28)(2.31), we get

$$||g_k^{nn} - \delta^{nn}||_{C^{m+1,\theta}(B_{L+1}^+)} \to 0,$$

and then for  $1 \leq l \leq n-1$ ,

$$\|g_k^{ln} - \delta^{ln}\|_{C^{m+1,\theta}(B_{L+1}^+)} \to 0,$$

hence

$$|g_{k,ij} - \delta_{ij}||_{C^{m+1,\theta}(B^+_{L+1})} \to 0, 1 \le i, j \le n$$

In particular, take  $\theta = \alpha$ , one can we get a  $(\frac{L+1}{4}, Q, m+1, \alpha)$  harmonic coordinate chart centered at  $p'_k$ , with  $d_{g_k}(p'_k, p_k) \to 0$ . Then  $r_h^{m+1,\alpha}(p_k, g_k, Q) \ge \frac{L}{4}$  for large k, which is a contradiction.

**Remark 2.2.13.** Note that the case m = 0 is also true, and one should be a little careful with the geometric arguments in the proof. Actually, the arguments in [2] prove a  $C_*^{m+2}$  harmonic radius lower bound.

**Remark 2.2.14.** The proof also shows that if M is complete,  $i_b \ge i_0$ ,  $inj_M \ge i_0$ ,  $inj_{\partial M} \ge i_0$ and (2.19)(2.20) hold, then for any  $p \in M$ 

$$r_h^{m+1,\alpha}(p,g,Q) \ge r_0(i_0,\Lambda,m,\alpha,Q).$$
 (2.38)

The following corollary is a version we will use often.

**Corollary 2.2.15.** Let  $(M_i, g_i)$  be a sequence of complete Einstein manifolds with boundary. Suppose  $i_b \ge i_0$ ,  $inj_{\partial M} \ge i_0$ ,  $|Rm| \le C$ ,  $|S| \le C$ ,  $|\nabla_{\partial M}^k Ric_{\partial M}| \le C_k$ ,  $|\nabla_{\partial M}^{k+1}H| \le C_k$ ,  $\forall k \ge 0$ . Then for any  $p_i \in M_i$ , there exists some subsequence such that  $(M_i, g_i, p_i)$  converges in pointed Cheeger-Gromov sense to a complete Einstein manifold with boundary  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}, p_{\infty})$ . If the bounds only hold for k = 0, 1, then the convergence is in  $C^{2,\alpha}$ .

*Proof.* By Proposition 2.1.15,  $|Rm| \leq C$ ,  $|S| \leq C$ ,  $i_b \geq i_0$ , together imply volume lower bounds of interiors balls of some fixed radius near boundary, hence also gives an interior injectivity radius lower bound by the following lemma. Then use Remark 2.2.14 and Proposition 2.2.10.

The following lemma is well-known, which is a qualitative version of Theorem 4.3 in [14] and can also be easily proved by contradiction arguments. Remark that the proof of our main theorems should be in this flavor.

**Lemma 2.2.16.** Let (M, g) be a Riemannian manifold, and B(p, r) be a metric ball that has compact closure. Suppose

$$\sup_{B(p,r)} |Rm| \le C, \operatorname{vol}(B(p,r)) \ge v,$$

then there exists  $r_0 > 0$  depending on n, C, v, r such that  $\exp_q : B_{r_0}(0) \subset T_q M \to B(q, r_0) \subset M$  is a diffeomorphism for any  $q \in B(p, \frac{r}{4})$ .

*Proof.* For  $q \in B(p, r/3)$ , let  $inj_{g,q}$  denote the injectivity radius at q. We claim that for some  $\delta > 0$ ,

$$inj_{g,q}/d_g(q,\partial B_g(p,\frac{r}{3})) \ge \delta.$$

Otherwise, we would have a sequence  $(M_i, g_i, p_i, q_i)$  with  $q_i$  achieving the maximum of  $inj_{g_i,q}/d_{g_i}(q, \partial B_{g_i}(p, \frac{r}{3}))$ , which converges to 0. By Bishop-Gromov volume comparison,  $\operatorname{vol}_{g_i}(B_{g_i}(q_i, \frac{2}{3}r)) \geq \operatorname{vol}_{g_i}(B_{g_i}(p_i, \frac{1}{3}r)) \geq v_1$ . Let  $\tilde{g}_i = inj_{g_i,q_i}^{-2}g_i$ . Then  $d_{\tilde{g}_i}(q_i, \partial B_{g_i}(p, \frac{r}{3})) \to \infty$ , and  $inj_{\tilde{g}_i,q_i} = 1, inj_{\tilde{g}_i,q} \geq \frac{1}{2}, \forall q \in B_{\tilde{g}_i}(q_i, R), i \geq i(R)$ . By passing to a subsequence, we may assume that  $(M_i, \tilde{g}_i, q_i)$  converges in pointed  $C^{1,\alpha}$  topology to  $(M_\infty, \tilde{g}_\infty, q_\infty)$ .  $(M_\infty, \tilde{g}_\infty, q_\infty)$  is a complete flat manifold of maximum volume growth; hence, it must be isometric to Euclidean  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , contradicting  $inj_{\tilde{g}_i,q_i} = 1$ .

### Chapter 3

# Hyperkähler 4-manifolds and closed framings

#### 3.1 Hyperkähler triples

The discussions in this section are well-known facts about hyperkähler 4-manifolds.

#### 3.1.1 Pointwise theory

Let V be an oriented 4-dimensional vector space, and let  $\boldsymbol{\omega} = (\omega_1, \omega_2, \omega_3)$  be a triple of 2-forms on V, so that  $\boldsymbol{\omega} \in \Lambda^2(V) \otimes \mathbb{R}^3$ . Suppose that  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  is a *definite* triple, which means that  $\omega_1, \omega_2, \omega_3$  span a maximal positive subspace of  $\Lambda^2(V)$  with respect to the wedge product. Then the triple  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  defines a unique conformal structure on V by making each 2-form  $\omega_i$  self-dual. We fix a volume form  $\mu_0$  on V that defines the orientation of V, and we write  $\omega_i \wedge \omega_j = 2q_{ij}\mu_0$ . We define a matrix  $\boldsymbol{Q}$  associated with the definite triple  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  by  $Q_{ij} = \frac{q_{ij}}{\det(q_{ij})^{\frac{1}{3}}}$ , which does not depend on the choice of  $\mu_0$ . We denote the inverse matrix of  $\boldsymbol{Q}$  by  $\boldsymbol{Q}^{-1} = (Q^{ij})$ . If we write

$$\omega_i \wedge \omega_j = 2Q_{ij}\mu,$$

then  $\mu$  is a volume form that is intrinsically defined by  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$ . We define a unique metric  $\langle, \rangle_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}$  on V in the conformal structure by choosing  $\mu$  to be the volume form. More explicitly, this metric is given by

$$\langle u, v \rangle_{\boldsymbol{\omega}} = \frac{1}{6} \sum_{i,j,k=1}^{3} \delta^{ijk} \frac{\iota_u \omega_i \wedge \iota_v \omega_j \wedge \omega_k}{\mu}.$$

Therefore, we have

$$\langle u, u \rangle_{\boldsymbol{\omega}} = \frac{\iota_u \omega_1 \wedge \iota_v \omega_2 \wedge \omega_3}{\mu}.$$

We denote the Hodge star operator defined by this metric as  $*_{\omega}$ .
Let W be an orientated 3-dimensional vector space, and  $\boldsymbol{\gamma} = (\gamma_1, \gamma_2, \gamma_3)$  be triple of 2-forms on W, so  $\boldsymbol{\gamma} \in \Lambda^2(W^*) \otimes \mathbb{R}^3$ . Suppose  $\boldsymbol{\gamma}$  is a *framing* on W, i.e.,  $\{\gamma_1, \gamma_2, \gamma_3\}$  forms a basis for  $\Lambda^2 W^*$ . Then by elementary linear algebra, there exists a coframe  $\boldsymbol{\eta} = (\eta_1, \eta_2, \eta_3)$  such that

$$\gamma_i = \frac{1}{2} \delta^{ijk} \eta_j \wedge \eta_k. \tag{3.1}$$

Such  $\boldsymbol{\eta}$  is uniquely determined up to a sign and we choose  $\boldsymbol{\eta}$  such that  $\eta_1 \wedge \eta_2 \wedge \eta_3$  defines the orientation of W and we denote this volume form by  $\operatorname{vol}_{\boldsymbol{\gamma}}$ . There is a unique metric on W, denoted by  $\langle, \rangle_{\boldsymbol{\gamma}}$ , that makes  $\boldsymbol{\eta}$  an orthonormal coframe. Denote  $*_{\boldsymbol{\gamma}} = *_{\boldsymbol{\eta}}$  by the Hodge star operator of  $\langle, \rangle_{\boldsymbol{\gamma}}$ . We denote  $e_i \in W$  the dual vector of  $\eta_i$ , so  $\eta_i(e_j) = \delta_{ij}$ . Then  $\boldsymbol{e} = (e_1, e_2, e_3)$  is a frame of W. Conversely, given a coframe  $\boldsymbol{\eta} = (\eta_1, \eta_2, \eta_3)$  on W compatible with the orientation, one can define a framing  $\boldsymbol{\gamma} = (\gamma_1, \gamma_2, \gamma_3)$  via (3.1), and a volume form  $\operatorname{vol}_{\boldsymbol{\eta}} = \operatorname{vol}_{\boldsymbol{\gamma}}$ , a metric  $\langle, \rangle_{\boldsymbol{\eta}} = \langle, \rangle_{\boldsymbol{\gamma}}$ , a Hodge star operator  $*_{\boldsymbol{\eta}} = *_{\boldsymbol{\gamma}}$ .

Now in the case  $W \subset V$  is a 3-dimensional subspace, the restriction of a definite triple  $\boldsymbol{\omega} = (\omega_1, \omega_2, \omega_3) \in \Lambda^2(V^*)$  to W defines a triple of 2-forms on W, say  $\boldsymbol{\gamma} = (\gamma_1, \gamma_2, \gamma_3)$ . Let  $\langle , \rangle_W$  be the restriction of the metric  $\langle , \rangle_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}$  on W, which defines a Riemannian volume form  $\operatorname{vol}_W$  and a Hodge star operator  $*_W$  compatible with the orientation of W. Since  $\omega_i$  are self-dual, we can write

$$\omega_i = \nu^* \wedge *_W \gamma_i + \gamma_i,$$

where  $\nu^* = *_{\omega} \operatorname{vol}_W$ , then we have

$$\omega_i \wedge \omega_j = 2\nu^* \wedge *_W \gamma_i \wedge \gamma_j = 2\langle \gamma_i, \gamma_j \rangle_W \nu^* \wedge \operatorname{vol}_W = 2\langle \gamma_i, \gamma_j \rangle_W \mu$$

Hence on W,

$$Q_{ij} = \langle \gamma_i, \gamma_j \rangle_{W_i}$$

Since det(Q) = 1, we conclude  $\gamma$  is a framing, and vol<sub> $\gamma$ </sub> = vol<sub>W</sub>. If furthermore we assume  $Q_{ij} = \delta_{ij}$ , i.e.,

$$\omega_i \wedge \omega_j = \frac{1}{3} \delta_{ij} (\omega_1^2 + \omega_2^2 + \omega_3^2) \tag{3.2}$$

then  $\langle \gamma_i, \gamma_j \rangle_W = \delta_{ij} = \langle \gamma_i, \gamma_j \rangle_{\gamma}$ . In this case,  $\langle , \rangle_{\gamma} = \langle , \rangle_W$  as an inner product on  $W = \Lambda^1 W$ , so in particular  $*_W = *_{\gamma}$ .

#### 3.1.2 Hyperkähler triples

Now we move our pointwise discussions to manifolds. Let X be an oriented 4-manifold, let  $\boldsymbol{\omega} = (\omega_1, \omega_2, \omega_3)$  be a smooth section in  $\Gamma(X, \Lambda^2 T^* X \otimes \mathbb{R}^3)$  such that it is a definite triple pointwise. By the discussions above,  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  defines a matrix valued function  $\boldsymbol{Q} = (Q_{ij})$  and a volume form  $\mu$  such that

$$\det \boldsymbol{Q} = 1,$$
$$\omega_i \wedge \omega_j = 2Q_{ij}\mu,$$

and  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  defines a Riemannian metric  $g_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}$  which equals to  $\langle , \rangle_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}$  on the tangent spaces at each point. We denote by  $\nabla^{g_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}}, \nabla^{\boldsymbol{\omega}}$ , or simply  $\nabla$ , the Levi-Civita connection of  $g_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}$ .

**Definition 3.1.1.** Let  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  be a definite triple of 2-forms.

- $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  is a hypersymplectic triple if  $d\omega_i = 0$  for i = 1, 2, 3.
- $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  is a torsion-free hypersymplectic triple if  $d\omega_i = 0$  for i = 1, 2, 3 and  $\sum_{j=1}^3 d(Q^{ij}\omega_j) = 0$  for i = 1, 2, 3.
- $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  is a hyperkähler triple if  $d\omega_i = 0$  for i = 1, 2, 3 and  $Q_{ij} = \delta_{ij}$  for i, j = 1, 2, 3.

We will discuss torsion-free hypersymplectic triples in detail later, but for now we focus on hyperkähler triples.

It is well-known that

**Proposition 3.1.2.** If  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  is a hyperkähler triple, then  $Hol(g_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}) \subset SU(2)$ , in particular  $Ric_{g_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}} = 0$ . Conversely, if (M, g) is a Riemannian manifold with  $Hol(g) \subset SU(2)$ , then there exists a hyperkähler triple  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$ , which is unique up to a constant O(3) rotation, such that  $g = g_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}$ .

Proof. For the first part, by elementary linear algebra, the almost complex structures  $I_1$ ,  $I_2$ , and  $I_3$  defined by  $\omega_1$ ,  $\omega_2$ ,  $\omega_3$ , and  $g_{\omega}$  satisfy the quaternion relation, i.e.,  $I_1^2 = I_2^2 = I_3^2 = -1$ and  $I_1I_2 = I_3$ . By direct computation, one knows that  $\nabla \omega_i = 0$  for i = 1, 2, 3, where  $\nabla$  is the Levi-Civita connection defined by  $g_{\omega}$ . Hence,  $I_1$ ,  $I_2$ , and  $I_3$  are also parallel, which implies  $Hol(g_{\omega}) \subset SU(2)$ . With respect to  $I_1$ ,  $\omega_1$  is Kähler, and  $\Omega := \omega_2 + i\omega_3$  is a holomorphic volume form satisfying the Calabi-Yau equation  $\omega_1^2 = \frac{1}{2}\Omega \wedge \overline{\Omega}$ , so  $Ric_{g_{\omega}} = 0$ .

For the second part, one can define a triple  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  from 3 parallel almost complex structures  $I_1, I_2$ , and  $I_3$  satisfying the quaternion relation. Elementary linear algebra implies  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  satisfies the orthonormal condition (3.2). Since  $\nabla I_1 = 0$ , we know  $\omega_1$  is Kähler with respect to  $I_1$ , so  $d\omega_1 = 0$ , and similarly  $d\omega_2 = d\omega_3 = 0$ , so  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  is hyperkähler. For the uniqueness part, suppose we have two hyperkähler triples  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  and  $\boldsymbol{\omega}'$  which define the same Riemannian metric g. Then,  $\exists$  an O(3)-valued function  $\boldsymbol{A}$  with  $\boldsymbol{\omega}' = \boldsymbol{A}.\boldsymbol{\omega}$ , and  $\nabla^g \boldsymbol{\omega}' = \nabla^g \boldsymbol{\omega} = 0$  imply  $\boldsymbol{A}$  is a constant matrix.

**Proposition 3.1.3.** Let M be an oriented 4-manifold admitting a hyperkähler triple, then either

- M is diffeomorphic to a torus  $T^4$ .
- M is diffeomorphic to a K3 surface.

*Proof.* As in the previous proof, one can find a complex structure  $I_1$  such that  $(\omega_1, \omega_2 + i\omega_3)$  is Calabi-Yau, in particular, the canonical bundle  $K_M$  is trivial and  $\omega_1$  is Kähler. By classifiation of complex surfaces we know  $(M, I_1)$  is either a complex torus or a K3 surface.

**Remark 3.1.4.** A K3 surface is a compact complex surface X such that  $H^1(X, \mathcal{O}_X) = 0$ and  $K_X$  is trivial. It is well-known that all K3 surfaces are diffeomorphic, and we call the underlying oriented smooth manifold the K3 manifold. It is simply connected, with  $b_2^+ = 3, b_2^- = 19$ . A Riemannian metric on the K3 manifold means a Riemannian metric whose Riemannian volume form coincides with the orientation.

#### Proposition 3.1.5.

- If g is a Ricci-flat metric on  $T^4$ , then g is flat and hyperkähler;
- If g is a Ricci-flat metric on the K3 manifold, then g is hyperkähler.

*Proof.* For a closed oriented Riemannian 4-manifold X, we have the Chern-Gauss-Bonnet formula and signature formula, since g is Ricci-flat, we have

$$\frac{1}{8\pi^2} \int_X |W^+|^2 + |W^-|^2 = \chi(X),$$
$$\frac{1}{12\pi^2} \int_X |W^+|^2 - |W^-|^2 = \tau(X),$$

where  $W^+, W^-$  denote the self-dual, anti-self-dual Weyl curvature, respectively,  $\chi, \tau$  denote the Euler characteristic and signature, respectively.

When X is homeomorphic to  $T^4$ ,  $\chi(X) = \tau(X) = 0$ , thus  $\int_X |W^+|^2 = \int_X |W^-|^2 = 0$ , hence  $W^+ = W^- = 0$ , so g is flat and any orthonormal frame in  $\Lambda^2_+$  gives a hypekähler triple.

When X is homeomorphic to the K3 manifold,  $\chi(X) = 24$  and  $\tau(X) = -16$ , thus we have  $\int_X |W^+|^2 = 0$ , hence  $W^+ = 0$ . Since  $\pi_1(X) = 0$ , we conclude that  $\Lambda^2_+$  is trivial and any orthonormal frame in  $\Lambda^2_+$  gives a hyperkähler triple.

The moduli space of hyperkähler metrics on the K3 manifold is well understood. It is characterized by the period map. See Chapter 6 some detailed discussions.

For complete non-compact hyperkähler manifolds, there have been intensive study on this by assuming decaying conditions at infinity, for a survey, refer to [28]. In this dissertation, we will only encounter complete Ricci-flat manifolds with maximum volume growth.

**Definition 3.1.6.** A complete Riemannian manifold (M, g) is called ALE(asymptotical lo $cally Euclidean) of order <math>\tau > 0$ , if there exists a finite subgroup  $\Gamma$  of SO(n), acting freely on  $S^{n-1}$  and there exists R > 0, a compact set  $K \subset M$  and a diffeomorphism  $\pi : (\mathbb{R}^n \setminus B_R(0))/\Gamma \to M \setminus K$  such that

$$|\nabla^k(\pi^*g - g_{Euc})|_{g_{Euc}} = O(|x|^{-k-\tau}), \forall k \in \mathbb{N}$$

It was proved by Bando-Kasue-Nakajima that

**Theorem 3.1.7.** [8] If (M, g) is a complete, Ricci-flat 4-manifold such that

$$\int_{M} |Rm|^2 < \infty, \tag{3.3}$$

and

$$\exists p \in M, c > 0 \text{ such that } vol(B(p, r)) \ge cr^4, \forall r > 0,$$

then (M, g) is an ALE of order 4.

Thus, in the 4d Ricci-flat case, we can simply call (M, g) is ALE if it satisfies the conditions of the above theorem. We do not specify the order as it depends on the coordinate at infinity.

**Remark 3.1.8.** Actually, Theorem 1.13 in [15] implies that one can remove the condition (3.3) in Theorem 3.1.7 and reach the same conclusion, as other conditions in the Theorem 3.1.7 imply (3.3). However, we will not make use of this theorem of Cheeger-Naber, as condition (3.3) arises natural in our settings.

In the case of 4-dimensional hyperkähler geometry, 4-dimensional hyperkähler ALE spaces have been completely classified by Kronheimer [36, 37], which plays an important role in this dissertation. In fact, we only need the topological classification.

**Theorem 3.1.9** ([36, 37] Classification of hyperkähler ALE spaces).

- Let (X, g) be a 4 dimensional hyperkähler ALE space, then X is diffeomorphic to the minimal resolution of C<sup>2</sup>/Γ, where Γ is a finite subgroup of SU(2).
- Let X be an oriented smooth manifold underlying the minimal resolution of  $\mathbb{C}^2/\Gamma$ , then the image of the period map  $\mathcal{P}: \mathcal{M}_{ALE} \to H^2(X, \mathbb{R}) \otimes \mathbb{R}^3$  is equal to

$$\{\boldsymbol{\alpha} = (\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \alpha_3) \in H^2(X, \mathbb{R}) \otimes \mathbb{R}^3 \mid \forall C \in H_2(X, \mathbb{Z}) \text{ such that } C^2 = -2, \int_C \boldsymbol{\alpha} \neq 0\},\$$

where  $\mathcal{M}_{ALE}$  is the space of all ALE hyperkähler triples on X, and  $\mathcal{P}$  sends the triple to its cohomology class. Moreover, if  $\mathcal{P}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = \mathcal{P}(\boldsymbol{\omega}')$ , then  $\exists$  diffeomorphism  $f: X \to X$ such that  $f^*\boldsymbol{\omega} = \boldsymbol{\omega}'$ .

**Remark 3.1.10.** There is a one-to-one correspondence between non-trivial finite subgroups of SU(2) and Dynkin diagrams of ADE type. In the minimal resolution of  $\mathbb{C}^2/\Gamma$ , the intersection matrix of exceptional divisors is the negative of the corresponding Cartan matrix of Dynkin diagrams. In particular, any non-flat hyperkähler ALE space has a homology class  $C \in H_2(X,\mathbb{Z})$  with  $C^2 = -2$ .

#### 3.1.3 Examples of hyperkähler 4-manifolds

There are various ways to construct hyperkähler 4-manifolds. One of the most basic idea is using the Gibbons-Hawking ansatz (e.g., see [27]):

#### Gibbons-Hawking Ansatz

Let  $U \subset \mathbb{R}^3$  be an open set in  $\mathbb{R}^3$ , and P is a principle  $S^1$  bundle over U, with a connection 1-form  $\theta$ . Suppose V is a positive harmonic function on U which solves the monopole equation on U

$$*dV = d\theta, \tag{3.4}$$

where \* is the standard Hodge star operator on  $\mathbb{R}^3$ , then one can construct 2-forms  $\omega_1, \omega_2, \omega_3$ on P by

$$\omega_1 = V dx_2 \wedge dx_3 + dx_1 \wedge \theta,$$
  

$$\omega_2 = V dx_3 \wedge dx_1 + dx_2 \wedge \theta,$$
  

$$\omega_3 = V dx_1 \wedge dx_2 + dx_3 \wedge \theta.$$
  
(3.5)

It is direct to check  $\boldsymbol{\omega} = (\omega_1, \omega_2, \omega_3)$  is a hyperkähler triple. The corresponding Riemannian metric on P is given by

$$g = V(dx_1^2 + dx_2^2 + dx_3^2) + V^{-1}\theta^2.$$

Hence,  $V^{-1/2}$  is the length of  $S^1$  fibers.

A typical choice is  $U = \mathbb{R}^3 \setminus \{p_1, \cdots, p_n\}$  and

$$V = \lambda + \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{m_i}{2|x - p_i|},$$

for  $n \geq 0, m_i \in \mathbb{N}^*, \lambda \geq 0$ . In this case, one has  $\frac{1}{2\pi} * dV \in H^2(U, \mathbb{Z})$ , since its integral on a sphere around each  $p_i$  is an integer. Thus, one can find a principal  $S^1$  bundle Pand a connection 1-form  $\theta$  that solves (3.4). This allows one to define the corresponding hyperkähler triple via (3.5).

One can further compactify P (via metric completion) around  $p_i$  by adding a point  $\tilde{p}_i$ ; as points in U approach  $p_i$ , the length of  $S^1$  fibers goes to 0. This yields a complete hyperkähler orbifold  $\bar{P}$ . The unique tangent cone at each  $\tilde{p}_i$  is flat  $\mathbb{R}^4/\mathbb{Z}_{m_i}$ .

In particular, when each  $m_i = 1$ ,  $\bar{P}$  is a complete hyperkähler 4-manifold. When  $\lambda = 0$ ,  $\bar{P}$  has the maximum volume growth rate and is therefore ALE. When  $\lambda > 0$ ,  $\bar{P}$  has cubic volume growth rate and is ALF.

**Example 3.1.11.** Take  $U = \mathbb{R}^3 \setminus \{0\}$ ,  $V = \frac{1}{2|x|}$ , then the principle  $S^1$  bundle is given by the Hopf fibration  $\pi : \mathbb{R}^4 \setminus \{0\} \to \mathbb{R}^3 \setminus \{0\}$ , which in complex coordinates is  $(z_1, z_2) \to (z_1 \overline{z}_2, \frac{1}{2}(|z_1|^2 - |z_2|^2))$  and clearly extend to a smooth map  $\mathbb{R}^4 \to \mathbb{R}^3$ . Here  $\mathbb{R}^4 = \mathbb{C}^2$  and  $\mathbb{R}^3 = \mathbb{C} \oplus \mathbb{R}$ . After metric completion, we get the Euclidean metric on  $\mathbb{R}^4$ . If we take  $V = 1 + \frac{1}{2|x|}$  and take the metric completion, then we get the Taub-NUT metric on  $\mathbb{R}^4$ . **Example 3.1.12.** Take  $U = \mathbb{R}^3 \setminus \{0, p\}, V = \frac{1}{2|x|} + \frac{1}{2|x-p|}$ . After metric completion, we get the Equchi-Hanson spaces  $\bar{X}_p$ , which is diffeomorphic to  $T^*S^2$  (also diffeomorphic to the minimal resolution of  $\mathbb{C}^2/\mathbb{Z}_2$ ). Let  $C_p$  denotes the  $S^1$  bundle over any path joining 0, p, which is a sphere of self intersection -2. By direct computation,  $\int_{C_p} \omega = |p|$ . As p approach 0,  $\int_{C_p} \boldsymbol{\omega} \to 0$ , and the  $(\bar{X}_p, \tilde{0})$  converges in pointed Gromov-Hausdorff sense to the flat orbifold  $\mathbb{R}^4/\mathbb{Z}_2$ .

Conversely, given a free tri-Hamiltonian  $S^1$  action on a hyperkähler 4-manifold  $(X, \boldsymbol{\omega})$  $(\omega_1, \omega_2, \omega_3))$ , the moment map  $\mu$  defines a principle  $S^1$  bundle and reverses the Gibbons-Hawking ansatz.

Recall that an  $S^1$  action on  $(X, \omega)$  is tri-Hamiltonian if there exists a smooth map  $\mu = (\mu_1, \mu_2, \mu_3) : X \to Lie(S^1)^* \otimes \mathbb{R}^3 \cong \mathbb{R}^3$  such that

$$\iota_{\xi}\omega_i = d\mu_i$$

where  $\xi(x) = \frac{d}{dt} \exp(it) \cdot x$  is the vector field on X generated by the  $S^1$  action. Now 3-components of  $\mu$  give the coordinates  $x_1, x_2, x_3$ . Define  $V := |\xi|^{-2}$ , and define a 1-form  $\theta$  on X by the metric dual of  $\xi$ , then  $\omega_1, \omega_2, \omega_3$  is given by (3.5).

Next we discuss some known constructions for hyperkähler metrics on the K3 manifolds.

#### Kummer construction

Let  $T^4$  be the flat torus defined by  $\mathbb{R}^4/\mathbb{Z}^4$ . Let  $(x_1, x_2, x_3, x_4)$  be the coordinates of  $\mathbb{R}^4$ . The standard hyperkähler triple on  $T^4$  is given by

$$\omega_1 = dx_2 \wedge dx_3 + dx_1 \wedge dx_4,$$
  

$$\omega_2 = dx_3 \wedge dx_1 + dx_2 \wedge dx_4,$$
  

$$\omega_3 = dx_1 \wedge dx_2 + dx_3 \wedge dx_4,$$
  
(3.6)

which gives rise to the flat metric

$$g_{flat} = dx_1^2 + dx_2^2 + dx_3^2 + dx_4^2$$

The antipodal map  $(x_1, x_2, x_3, x_4) \mapsto (-x_1, -x_2, -x_3, -x_4)$  gives a  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  action on  $T^4$  with 16 fixed points defined by  $(\pm \frac{1}{2}, \pm \frac{1}{2}, \pm \frac{1}{2}, \pm \frac{1}{2})$ , say  $p_1, p_2, \cdots, p_{16}$ . The hyperkähler triple is preserved by the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  action, so it descends to an orbifold hyperkähler triple on  $T^4/\mathbb{Z}_2$ . By abuse of notation, we also denote  $p_i$  by the orbifold points in the quotient. The tangent cones at each  $p_i$  is the flat cone  $\mathbb{R}^4/\mathbb{Z}_2$ . The idea of the Kummer construction is that, around each point  $p_i$ , one cuts out a small ball  $B_{k,i}$  of radius  $\frac{1}{k}$  and glues in a smooth, non-compact, complete hyperkähler 4-manifold whose asymptotic geometry matches the geometry near  $p_i$ . So, in particular, the asymptotic cone of the non-compact manifold must be  $\mathbb{R}^4/\mathbb{Z}_2$ , thus the correct choice is the Eguchi-Hanson space  $Y_{k,i}$ . Denote the resulting smooth closed 4-manifold by  $X_k$ .

By Mayer-Vietoris sequence, we know the Euler characteristic of  $X_k$  is given by

$$\chi(X_k) = \chi(T^4/\mathbb{Z}_2 \setminus \bigcup_{i=1}^{16} B_{k,i}) + \sum_{i=1}^{16} \chi(Y_{k,i}) - \sum_{i=1}^{16} \chi(\mathbb{RP}^3)$$

$$= \frac{1}{2}\chi(T^4 \setminus \bigcup_{i=1}^{16} \tilde{B}_{k,i}) + \sum_{i=1}^{16} \chi(Y_{k,i}) - \sum_{i=1}^{16} \chi(\mathbb{RP}^3)$$

$$= \frac{1}{2}(\chi(T^4) - \sum_{i=1}^{16} \chi(\tilde{B}_{k,i}) + \sum_{i=1}^{16} \chi(S^3)) + \sum_{i=1}^{16} \chi(Y_{k,i}) - \sum_{i=1}^{16} \chi(\mathbb{RP}^3)$$

$$= \frac{1}{2}(0 - 16 * 1 + 16 * 0) + 16 * 2 - 16 * 0$$

$$= 24$$
(3.7)

where  $\tilde{B}_{k,i} \subset T^4$  is the preimage of  $B_{k,i}$  under the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  quotient map.

The first analytic approach to making the Kummer construction precise is due to Donaldson in [21]. He developed an analytic method for gluing two Riemannian manifolds with cylindrical ends (in the Kummer construction, the end of an Eguchi-Hanson space is diffeomorphic to  $\mathbb{RP}^3 \times \mathbb{R}$ ). Actually, he carried out the Kummer construction in the Kähler geometry setting. He viewed  $T^4$  as  $\mathbb{C}^2/\mathbb{Z}^4$ , and the Eguchi-Hanson metric as the Ricci-flat Kähler metric on the minimal resolution of  $\mathbb{C}^2/\mathbb{Z}_2$ . He constructed Kähler forms and holomorphic volume forms on  $X_k$  that are approximated solutions to the Calabi-Yau equation. He then perturbed the Kähler form in the Kähler class to satisfy the genuine Calabi-Yau equation. In particular, this argument involves linear analysis using the implicit function theorem and does not require Yau's solution to the Calabi conjecture.

In conclusion,

**Theorem 3.1.13.** [21] There exists hyperkähler triples  $\boldsymbol{\omega}_k$  on  $X_k$  such that  $(X_k, g_k)$  converges in Gromov-Hausdorff sense to  $(T^4/\mathbb{Z}_2, g_{flat})$ , and there exists  $C_{k,i} \in H_2(X_k, \mathbb{Z})$ ,  $C_{k,i}.C_{k,j} = -2\delta_{ij}$ ,  $i, j = 1, 2, \cdots, 16$  such that  $\int_{C_{k,i}} \boldsymbol{\omega}_k \to 0$ , and the given 16 Eguchi-Hanson spaces arise as bubble limits associated with the converging sequence.

In particular, since  $\chi(X_k) = 24$  and  $X_k$  admits a hyperkähler triple, Proposition 3.1.3 implies that  $X_k$  is diffeomorphic to the K3 manifold. In the Kummer construction, the hyperkähler manifolds  $X_k$  are volume non-collapsing, i.e., for some  $q_k \in X_k$ ,  $\operatorname{vol}_{g_k}(B(q_k, g_k)) \geq v_0$ .

There are also other gluing constructions to get hyperkähler metrics on the K3 manifold. One is

#### Foscolo's construction

In [27], Foscolo used a different construction for collapsing limits of hyperkähler metrics on the K3 manifold. Consider  $T^3$ . There is a  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  action on  $T^3$  induced by the antipodal map, which has 8 fixed points  $(\pm \frac{1}{2}, \pm \frac{1}{2}, \pm \frac{1}{2})$ , denoted by  $p_1, p_2, \dots, p_8$ . Pick any  $n \ge 0$  distinct points  $q_1, \dots, q_n \in T^3 \setminus \{p_1, p_2, \dots, p_8\}$  and take integers  $k_i > 0$  and  $m_j \ge 0$   $(1 \le i \le n, 1 \le j \le 8)$  such that

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} k_i + \sum_{j=1}^{8} m_j = 16.$$

Denote by  $\rho_j$  and  $\rho_i^{\pm}$  the distance functions to  $p_j$  and  $\pm q_i$ , respectively. The above conditions guarantee that one can solve for a positive harmonic function V with prescribed singularities at  $p_j$  and  $q_i$ :

$$V \sim \frac{2m_j - 4}{2\rho_j}$$
 around  $p_j$ ,  $V \sim \frac{k_i}{2\rho_i^{\pm}}$  around  $\pm q_i$ 

and guarantee that \*dV gives the curvature of some connection on some principal  $S^1$  bundle P over  $T^3 \setminus \{p_1, \dots, p_8, \pm q_1, \dots, \pm q_n\}$ . The  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  action on  $T^3$  induces a  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  action on P by simultaneously reversing the base and fibers. From  $P/\mathbb{Z}_2$ , one can rescale such that the size of the base  $(T^3 \setminus \{p_1, \dots, p_8, \pm q_1, \dots, \pm q_n\})/\mathbb{Z}_2$  is almost fixed, and the length of the  $S^1$  fiber shrinks to 0. And then one cuts off small neighborhoods of  $[p_j], [\pm q_i]$ , and glues in ALF- $D_{m_j}$ , ALF- $A_{k_i-1}$  gravitational instantons, respectively, to get a closed 4-manifold  $X_k$ . The gluing construction gives rise to hypersymplectic triples that are close to being hyperkähler. By performing linear analysis on the hyperkähler triple equation, one can perturb the approximate hyperkähler triple to a genuine hyperkähler triple.

As before, one can check that  $\chi(X_k) = 24$  using the Mayer-Vietoris sequence. Then  $X_k$  admitting a hyperkähler triple implies  $X_k$  is diffeomorphic to the K3 manifold.

In sum, Foscolo proved

**Theorem 3.1.14.** [27] There exists hyperkähler metrics  $(X_k, g_k)$  which converges in Gromov-Hausdorff sense to  $T^3/\mathbb{Z}_2$ , such that away from  $[p_j], [\pm q_i]$ , the collapsing happens with bounded curvature, and the given ALF- $D_{m_j}$ , ALF- $A_{k_i-1}$  type gravitational instantons arise as bubble limits assosciated with the collapsing sequence.

**Remark 3.1.15.** It is worth noting that in Kummer construction, one can take  $T_{\epsilon}^4 = T^3 \times S_{\epsilon}^1$ , where  $S_{\epsilon}^1$  denotes a circle with radius  $\epsilon$  and  $\epsilon \to 0$ . One can do the Kummer construction to each  $T_{\epsilon}^4/\mathbb{Z}_2$ . By a diagonal argument, one can also get a sequence of hyperkähler manifolds  $(X_k, g_k)$  collapsing to  $T^3/\mathbb{Z}_2$ , and away from 8 orbifold points in  $T^3/\mathbb{Z}_2$ , the collapsing happens with bounded curvature. However, one can only see Eguchi-Hanson space as bubble limits. This is a essentially different construction from Foscolo's.

For other types of gluing constructions, refer to Foscolo's survey paper [28] for details and references.

### **3.2** Closed framings

In this section, we discuss the the geometry of the boundary framing of a hyperkähler triple. This was originally due to Bryant [10].

Suppose  $(X, \boldsymbol{\omega})$  is a hyperkähler 4-manifold with boundary. Denote  $\boldsymbol{\gamma} = (\gamma_1, \gamma_2, \gamma_3)$  the restriction  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  to  $\partial X$ . As in subsection 3.1.1,  $\boldsymbol{\gamma}$  defines a dual coframe  $\boldsymbol{\eta} = (\eta_1, \eta_2, \eta_3) \in \Omega^1(\partial X) \otimes \mathbb{R}^3$ , and the dual frame is denoted by  $\boldsymbol{e} = (e_1, e_2, e_3) \in \Gamma(\partial X, T\partial X) \otimes \mathbb{R}^3$ , such that  $\eta_i(e_j) = \delta_{ij}$ . This coincide with metric dual, by definition. Recall that the induced boundary metric of  $g_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}|_{\partial X}$  coincide with the metric defined purely by  $\boldsymbol{\gamma}$  in hyperkähler case.

Let  $\nu$  be the outward unit normal vector field of  $\partial X$ . We are going to calculate the second fundamental form of  $\partial X$  with respect to  $\nu$ , say  $II(v, w) = \langle \nabla_v \nu, w \rangle_{\partial X}$ . Let  $S \in \Gamma(\partial X, \text{End } T\partial X)$  be the shape operator, i.e.,  $S(v) = \nabla_v v$ , so  $\langle S(v), w \rangle_{\partial X} = II(v, w)$ . Denote  $\Gamma = (\Gamma_{ij})$  the symmetric matrix

$$\Gamma_{ij} = \frac{1}{2} \langle \gamma_i, d(*_{\gamma} \gamma_j) \rangle_{\gamma} + \frac{1}{2} \langle \gamma_j, d(*_{\gamma} \gamma_i) \rangle_{\gamma} = \frac{1}{2} *_{\eta} (\eta_i \wedge d\eta_j + \eta_j \wedge d\eta_i),$$

which is completely determined by  $\gamma$ . Denote the matrix  $II(e_i, e_j)$  by A and the mean curvature is given by H = TrS = TrA.

**Lemma 3.2.1.** If  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  is a hyperkähler triple, then

$$A = \frac{1}{2}(Tr\Gamma)I - \Gamma,$$

In particular,

$$2H = *_{\boldsymbol{\eta}}(\boldsymbol{\eta} \wedge d\boldsymbol{\eta}^{T}) = \langle \gamma_{1}, d(*_{\boldsymbol{\gamma}}\gamma_{1}) \rangle_{\boldsymbol{\gamma}} + \langle \gamma_{2}, d(*_{\boldsymbol{\gamma}}\gamma_{2}) \rangle_{\boldsymbol{\gamma}} + \langle \gamma_{3}, d(*_{\boldsymbol{\gamma}}\gamma_{3}) \rangle_{\boldsymbol{\gamma}},$$
$$|S|^{2} = Tr\Gamma^{2} - H^{2}.$$

*Proof.* Fix a point  $p \in \partial X$ , choose a semi-geodesic coordinate system centered at p, say  $(x^1, x^2, x^3, t)$ , such that a neighborhood of p is identified with  $\{t \ge 0\}$  and its intersection with  $\partial X$  is identified with  $\{t = 0\}$ . So  $(x_1, x_2, x_3)$  is a coordinate system on  $\partial X$  and t-curves are unit speed geodesics perpendicular to the boundary.

The hyperkähler triple can be written as

$$\boldsymbol{\omega} = -dt \wedge *_{\boldsymbol{\gamma}_t} \boldsymbol{\gamma}_t + \boldsymbol{\gamma}_t,$$

where  $\gamma_t$  is a smooth family of closed framings on  $\partial X$  such that  $\gamma_0 = \gamma$  and because  $d\omega = 0$ ,  $\gamma_t$  satisfies the evolution equation

$$\frac{\partial \boldsymbol{\gamma}_t}{\partial t} = -d(*_{\boldsymbol{\gamma}_t} \boldsymbol{\gamma}_t).$$

We can further choose  $(x^1, x^2, x^3)$  to be a normal coordinate system for  $\partial X$  at p of the metric  $g_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}|_{\partial X}$  such that  $e_i = \partial_{x^i}$  at p. Write  $\partial_{x^i} = a_i^k(x, t)e_k(x, t)$ , where  $\boldsymbol{e}_k(x, t) = (e_1(x, t), e_2(x, t), e_3(x, t))$  is the dual frame of  $\boldsymbol{\eta}_t = *_{\boldsymbol{\gamma}_t} \boldsymbol{\gamma}_t$ . Then at p,

$$II(e_{i}, e_{j}) = II(\partial_{x^{i}}, \partial_{x^{j}}) = -\frac{1}{2}\partial_{t}g_{ij} = -\frac{1}{2}\partial_{t}(a_{i}^{k}a_{j}^{k}) = -\frac{1}{2}(\partial_{t}a_{i}^{k} + \partial_{t}a_{j}^{k}).$$
(3.8)

Note that at p,

$$\partial_t \eta_p = \partial_t a_m^p dx^m = \partial_t a_m^p \eta_m,$$

then we have

$$\langle \gamma_i, d(*_{\gamma}\gamma_j) \rangle_{\gamma} = -\langle \gamma_i, \partial_t \gamma_j \rangle_{\gamma}$$

$$= -\langle \frac{1}{2} \delta^{ikl} \eta_k \wedge \eta_l, \frac{1}{2} \partial_t (\delta^{jpq} \eta_p \wedge \eta_q) \rangle_{\gamma}$$

$$= -\frac{1}{4} \delta^{ikl} \delta^{jpq} (\partial_t a_m^p \langle \eta_k \wedge \eta_l, \eta_m \wedge \eta_q \rangle_{\gamma}$$

$$+ \partial_t a_n^q \langle \eta_k \wedge \eta_l, \eta_p \wedge \eta_n \rangle_{\gamma} )$$

$$= -\frac{1}{4} \delta^{ikl} \delta^{jpq} (\partial_t a_m^p (\delta^{km} \delta^{lq} - \delta^{kq} \delta^{lm}) + \partial_t a_n^q (\delta^{kp} \delta^{ln} - \delta^{kn} \delta^{lp}) )$$

$$= -\delta^{ij} \partial_t a_k^k + \partial_t a_j^i.$$

$$(3.9)$$

Combining (3.8) and (3.9), we have

$$\Gamma = (TrA)I - A,$$

so  $Tr\Gamma = 2TrA$ ,  $A = \frac{1}{2}(Tr\Gamma)I - \Gamma$ .

This lemma says that the second fundamental form of  $\partial X$  is just in algebraic terms of  $\eta$  and  $d\eta$ .

# Chapter 4

# Convergence of hyperkähler 4-manifolds with boundary

### 4.1 Curvature estimates near the boundary

This section serves as a first step for the proof of our main theorem. For an Einstein manifold with boundary, if the boundary intrinsic and extrinsic geometry are controlled well and  $i_b$  is bounded from below, we hope to control the interior geometry within  $i_b$ . To the author's knowledge, we do not know any general statement. We will first state and prove a version we need, and then discuss some lemmas needed in the proof.

**Theorem 4.1.1.** Let (M, g) be a complete hyperkähler 4-manifold with compact boundary. Suppose  $|S| \leq C$ ,  $|\nabla_{\partial M}^{j} Rm_{\partial M}| \leq C_{j}, |\nabla_{\partial M}^{j+1}H| \leq C_{j}, j = 0, 1, \cdots, inj_{\partial M} \geq i_{0}, i_{b} \geq i_{0}, \int_{M} |Rm|^{2} \leq C$ . Then for any  $r_{1} < i_{0}$ , there exists C' > 0, depending on  $C, C_{j}, i_{0}, r_{1}$ , such that  $\sup_{N_{r_{1}}(\partial M, g)} |Rm| \leq C'$ .

*Proof.* Without loss of generality, assume  $i_0 = 1$ . Denote  $\alpha = r_1$ ,  $\beta = \frac{1}{4}(1-\alpha)$ . Suppose the conclusion is not true, we have a sequence  $(M_i, g_i)$  satisfying the conditions, but

$$\sup_{N_{\alpha}(\partial M_i, g_i)} |Rm_{g_i}| \to \infty.$$

Let  $p_i \in N_{\alpha}(\partial M_i, g_i)$  achieves this supremum. Note that the equations (2.6)(2.7) imply that  $|Rm_{q_i}|$  is uniformly bounded on  $\partial M_i$ , so  $p_i \notin \partial M_i$  for large *i*.

Claim 1 There exists a subsequence such that

$$d_{g_i}(p_i, \partial M_i)^2 |Rm_{g_i}(p_i)| \to \infty.$$

$$(4.1)$$

If this is not true, we have  $\sup_i d_{g_i}(p_i, \partial M_i)^2 |Rm_{g_i}|(p_i) < \infty$ . Rescale  $\tilde{g}_i = |Rm_{g_i}(p_i)|g_i$ , then  $|Rm_{\tilde{g}_i}(p_i)| = 1$ , and  $|Rm_{\tilde{g}_i}| \leq 1$  in  $N_{\alpha|Rm(p_i)|\frac{1}{2}}(\partial M_i, \tilde{g}_i)$ , and  $\sup_i d_{\tilde{g}_i}(p_i, \partial M_i) < \infty$ ,  $i_{b,\tilde{g}_i} \geq 1$ 

 $|Rm_{g_i}(p_i)|^{\frac{1}{2}}$  for all *i*. Hence by Corollary 2.2.15,  $(M_i, g_i, p_i)$  subconverges in pointed Cheeger-Gromov sense to  $(M_{\infty}, \tilde{g}_{\infty}, p_{\infty})$ , which is a complete Ricci-flat 4-manifold with flat, totally geodesic boundary, hence must be flat by Lemma 4.1.6. This contradicts that  $|Rm_{\tilde{g}_{\infty}}(p_{\infty})| = 1$  and proves Claim 1.

Now rescale  $g_i$  in another way, let  $g'_i = d_{g_i}(p_i, \partial M_i)^{-2}g_i$ , so  $d_{g'_i}(p_i, \partial M_i) = 1$ . Since  $d_{g_i}(p_i, \partial M_i) \leq \alpha$ , the rescaled metric  $g'_i$  satisfies  $i_{b,g'_i} \geq \alpha^{-1}$  as well as all other conditions of the assumptions of the theorem, but with different bounds, regardness of whether  $d_{g_i}(p_i, \partial M_i)$  is uniformly bounded from below or not. Moreover, (4.1) is equivalent to  $|Rm_{g'_i}(p_i)| \to \infty$ .

By the  $\epsilon$ -regularity Theorem 4.1.4, there exists a universal constant  $\epsilon_0$  such that for sufficiently large i,

$$\int_{B_{g'_i}(p_i,\beta)} |Rm_{g'_i}|^2 \ge \epsilon_0$$

Claim 2 There exists a subsequence such that

$$\sup_{\mathbf{N}_{\alpha}(\partial M_{i},g_{i}')}|Rm_{g_{i}'}|\to\infty$$

If not, we have  $\sup_{N_{\alpha}(\partial M_i, g'_i)} |Rm_{g'_i}| \leq C$ . By Proposition 2.1.15 and Bishop-Gromov volume

comparison,  $\operatorname{vol}(B_{g'_i}(p_i,\beta)) \geq v$ . Since  $B_{g'_i}(p_i,\beta) \subset N_{\alpha^{-1}(\alpha+\beta)}(\partial M_i,g'_i) \subset N_{\alpha+\beta}(\partial M_i,g_i)$ , and the last one is diffeomorphic to  $\partial M_i \times [0, \alpha+\beta]$ , we conclude that there is no integral homology class of self-intersection -2 in  $B_{g'_i}(p_i,\beta)$ . By Proposition 4.1.5,  $|Rm_{g'_i}(p_i)|$  is bounded, which is a contradiction to Claim 1 and finishes the proof of Claim 2. One can denote  $p'_i$  by the point in  $N_{\alpha}(\partial M_i, g'_i)$  that achieves the supremum of  $|Rm_{g'_i}|$ . A graph visualization is presented in Figure 4.1.

In the scale of  $g_i$  $\frac{\partial M_i}{p_i}$   $N_{\alpha}(\partial M_i, g_i)$   $g'_i = d_{g_i}(p_i, \partial M_i)^{-2}g_i$   $\frac{\partial M_i}{p_i}$   $\frac{p'_i}{N_{\alpha}(\partial M_i, g'_i)}$   $\frac{\int p'_i}{p_i}$   $\frac{\partial M_i}{P_i}$   $\frac{\int p'_i}{p_i}$   $\frac{\int p'_i}{p_i}$ 

#### Figure 4.1: Change of scale

Now Claim 2 enables us to obtain, by induction, for each fixed positive integer N, N sequences of metrics  $g_i^{(0)} = g_i, g_i^{(1)} = g'_i, \ldots, g_i^{(N)}$ , and points  $p_i^{(j)} \in N_{\alpha}(\partial M_i, g_i^{(j)})$  for  $0 \leq 1$ 

 $j \leq N-1, p_i^{(0)} = p_i, p_i^{(1)} = p'_i$ , such that for  $0 \leq j \leq N-1, p_i^{(j)}$  achieves the supremum of  $|Rm_{g_i^{(j)}}|$  in  $N_{\alpha}(\partial M_i, g_i^{(j)})$ , and

$$\begin{split} |Rm_{g_{i}^{(j)}}(p_{i}^{(j)})| \to \infty, \\ g_{i}^{(j+1)} &= d_{g_{i}^{(j)}}(p_{i}^{(j)}, \partial M_{i})^{-2}g_{i}^{(j)}, \\ d_{g_{i}^{(j+1)}}(p_{i}^{(j)}, \partial M_{i}) &= 1, \\ \int_{B_{g_{i}^{(j+1)}}(p_{i}^{(j)}, \beta)} |Rm_{g_{i}^{(j+1)}}|^{2} \ge \epsilon_{0}, \\ B_{g_{i}^{(j+1)}}(p_{i}^{(j)}, \beta) \subset N_{\alpha^{-1}(\alpha+\beta)}(\partial M_{i}, g_{i}^{(j+1)}) \subset N_{\alpha+\beta}(\partial M_{i}, g_{i}^{(j)}), \\ B_{g_{i}^{(j+1)}}(p_{i}^{(j)}, \beta) \cap N_{\alpha+\beta}(\partial M_{i}, g_{i}^{(j+1)}) &= \emptyset. \end{split}$$

It follows that for each fixed i,  $\bigcup_{j=0}^{N-1} B_{g_i^{(j+1)}}(p_i^{(j)}, \beta)$  is a disjoint union. Since  $\int_{M_i} |Rm_{g_i}|^2 \leq C$ , we have  $N\epsilon_0 \leq C$ . This is a contradiction, since N can be any positive integer.  $\Box$ 

**Remark 4.1.2.** This theorem is purely local. In fact, by slightly modifying the proof, we can show that if  $\exp^{\perp}$  maps  $B_{\partial M}(p, r_0) \times [0, r_1)$  diffeomorphically onto the metric cyclinder  $C(B_{\partial M}(p, r_0), 0, r_1)$ , and such that  $B_{\partial M}(p, r_0)$  has compact closure. Assume all the bounds hold on  $B_{\partial M}(p, r_0)$  and assume a  $L^2$ -curvature bound, then we have uniformly bounded curvature in any interior metric cylinder  $C(B_{\partial M}(p, r'_0), 0, r'_1)$  with fixed  $r'_0 < r_0$  and  $r'_1 < r_1$ .

In other words,

**Theorem 4.1.3.** Let (M, g) be a hyperkähler 4-manifolds with boundary  $(X, g_0)$ . Assume  $p \in X$  such that  $B_{g_0}(p, 1)$  has compact closure, on which

$$|S| \le C, |\nabla_{g_0}^j Rm_{g_0}| \le C_j, |\nabla_{g_0}^{j+1}H| \le C_j, j = 0, 1, inj_{g_0} \ge i_0$$

Suppose  $\exp^{\perp}$  maps  $B_g(p,1) \times [0,1)$  diffeomorphically onto its image in M which is also denoted by  $B_g(p,1) \times [0,1)$ . If

$$\int_{B_{g_0}(p.1)\times[0,1)} |Rm|^2 \le C,$$

then

$$\sup_{B_{g_0}(p,\frac{1}{2})\times[0,\frac{1}{2})} |Rm| \le C'.$$

*Proof.* (Sketch) Note that we only need j = 0, 1 in the assumption to get  $C^{2,\alpha}$  convergence. We need to show that the quantity

$$d(x, \partial^+(B_{g_0}(p, 1) \times [0, 1)))^2 |Rm|(x)$$

is uniformly bounded in  $B_{g_0}(p,1) \times [0,1)$ , where  $\partial^+$  is the "parabolic boundary", i.e., the topological boundary  $\setminus$  manifold boundary. We argue by contradiction. Suppose this is not bounded, then we can find a sequence of manifolds and a point  $p_i$  that achieves the maximum of this quantity, and rescale the metric by  $|Rm(p_i)|$  and  $d(p_i, X_i)^{-2}$  to get a contradiction, as before.

Now we provide the lemmas that we used in the proof.

The following collapsing  $\epsilon$ -regularity theorem is originally due to Cheeger-Tian in [16]. Recently, in the hyperkähler case, [46] gives a simple proof by a blow-up argument and studying complete collapsing limits of hyperkähler 4-manifolds with bounded curvature.

**Theorem 4.1.4.** [16] There exists  $\epsilon, c$  such that the following holds: Let  $(M^4, g)$  be an Einstein 4-manifold,  $|\text{Ric}| \leq 3$ ,  $r \leq 1$ , and B(p, r) is a metric ball that has compact closure. If

$$\int_{B(p,r)} |Rm|^2 \le \epsilon,$$

then

$$\sup_{B(p,\frac{r}{2})} |Rm| \le cr^{-2}.$$

The following proposition plays an important role. To avoid redundancy, we state it here without proving, but we will prove a more general version later, see Proposition 5.2.1.

**Proposition 4.1.5.** Let (M, g) be an hyperkähler 4-manifold. Suppose B(p, 5) has compact closure, B(p, 3) contains no integral homology class of self intersection -2, if

$$\operatorname{vol}(B(p,1)) \ge v,$$
  
$$\int_{B(p,3)} |Rm|^2 \le C,$$

then there exists C' > 0, depending on v, C such that

$$\sup_{B(p,1)} |Rm| \le C'$$

The following lemma originally dates back to Koiso in [35], and is an incredibly special case of the result in [9, 5]. Since it plays an important role throughout the dissertation, we provide a detailed proof here following [35]. Note that this is a one-sided version of Koiso's.

**Lemma 4.1.6.** Let (M, g) be a connected  $C^2$  Riemannian manifold with boundary. Suppose  $\operatorname{Ric}_M = 0$  and for some open boundary portion T,  $S|_T = 0$  and  $\operatorname{Rm}_{\partial M}|_T = 0$ , then g is smooth and  $\operatorname{Rm}_M = 0$ .

Proof. Fix any point p in T. First, we show g can be extended across the boundary near p. Choose a semi-geodesic coordinate system  $(x^1, \dots, x^n)$  near p, with  $\partial M$  identified with  $\{x^n = 0\}$ , and interior identified with  $\{x^n > 0\}$ ,  $\nabla x^n = \partial_{x^n}$ , and  $g_{ij}(x', 0) = \delta_{ij}, 1 \leq i, j \leq n-1$ , where  $x' = (x^1, \dots, x^{n-1})$ . We extend the metric tensor g by reflection across  $\{x^n = 0\}$ , i.e., set  $g_{ij}(x', x^n) = g_{ij}(x', -x^n), 1 \leq i, j \leq n$ . Then  $g \in C^0(B) \cap C^2(B^+)$ , where  $B^+$  is the boundary coordinate ball and B is its extension after reflection. We need to show  $g \in C^2(B)$ . In fact, S = 0 is equivalent to  $\frac{\partial g_{ij}}{\partial x^n_+}(x', 0) = 0, 1 \leq i, j \leq n-1$ , then we also have  $\frac{\partial g_{ij}}{\partial x^n_-}(x', 0) = -\frac{\partial g_{ij}}{\partial x^n_+}(x', 0) = 0$ , hence  $\frac{\partial g_{ij}}{\partial x^n_-}(x', 0) = 0$  and  $g_{ij} \in C^1(B)$ . Since  $g \in C^2(B^+)$ , we have for  $1 \leq l \leq n-1$ ,

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x_{+}^{n}} \frac{\partial g_{ij}}{\partial x^{l}} (x',0) = \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{l}} \frac{\partial g_{ij}}{\partial x_{+}^{n}} (x',0) = \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{l}} 0 = 0,$$

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x_{-}^{n}} \frac{\partial g_{ij}}{\partial x^{l}} (x',0) = -\frac{\partial}{\partial x_{+}^{n}} \frac{\partial g_{ij}}{\partial x^{l}} (x',0) = 0.$$

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x_{-}^{n}} \frac{\partial g_{ij}}{\partial x^{n}} (x',0) = \lim_{x^{n} \to 0^{-}} \frac{1}{x^{n}} \frac{\partial g_{ij}}{\partial x^{n}} (x',-x^{n})$$

$$= \lim_{x^{n} \to 0^{+}} \frac{1}{x^{n}} \frac{\partial g_{ij}}{\partial x^{n}} (x',x^{n}) = \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{+}^{n}} \frac{\partial g_{ij}}{\partial x_{n}} (x',0).$$
(4.2)

Hence  $g_{ij} \in C^2(B)$ . Finally, we have  $g_{nn} = 1, g_{ln} = g_{nl} = 0, 1 \le l \le n-1$ , hence  $g \in C^2(B)$ .

By elliptic regularity, all harmonic coordinate charts in B give rise to a real analytic structure in B such that g is real analytic. Hence if t is a distance function such that  $\partial M$  is defined by  $t^{-1}(0)$  near p, then t is real analytic near p. Choose a real analytic coordinate (z,t) near p. Since  $t^{-1}(0)$  is totally geodesic,  $\frac{\partial g}{\partial t}(z,0) = 0$ . The evolution equation (2.9) is equivalent to the second order PDE

$$\frac{\partial^2 g}{\partial t^2} = 2ric \ g - \frac{1}{2}tr_g(\frac{\partial g}{\partial t})\frac{\partial g}{\partial t} + (\frac{\partial g}{\partial t})^2, \tag{4.3}$$

where *ric* g is the Ricci tensor of level sets of t. By the uniqueness part of Cauchy-Kovalevskaya theorem, we know g(z,t) = g(z,0). Hence  $Rm_M = 0$  near p. Since  $Rm_M$  is real analytic in the interior of M,  $Rm_M = 0$  in M.

### 4.2 Convergence of hyperkähler metrics

Now we state and prove our main theorem in the sense of Riemannian geometry.

**Theorem 4.2.1.** Let  $(X_i, g_i)$  be a sequence of compact, connected hyperkähler 4-manifold with boundary, suppose on  $\partial X_i$ , we have

$$H_i \ge H_0 > 0, |S_i| \le C, |\nabla_{\partial X_i}^{j+1} H| \le C_j,$$

$$inj_{\partial X_i} \ge i_0, \operatorname{diam}_{g_i|_{\partial X_i}}(\partial X_i) \le C, |\nabla^j_{\partial X_i}Rm_{\partial X_i}| \le C_j, \forall j \ge 0,$$

and  $\chi(X_i) \leq C$ . Assuming there exists no  $C \in H_2(X_i, \mathbb{Z})$  with  $C^2 = -2$ , then there exists a subsequence such that  $(X_i, g_i)$  converges in Cheeger-Gromov sense to a compact, connected hyperkähler 4-manifold with boundary  $(X_{\infty}, g_{\infty})$ .

Remark 4.2.2. By Chern-Gauss-Bonnet formula, our assumptions imply

$$\int_{X_i} |Rm|^2 \le C.$$

Note that for a compact connected Einstein 4-manifold (M, g) with boundary, the Chern-Gauss-Bonnet formula says

$$\frac{1}{8\pi^2} \int_M |Rm|^2 = \chi(M) - \frac{1}{2\pi^2} \int_{\partial M} \prod_{i=1}^3 \lambda_i - \frac{1}{8\pi^2} \int_{\partial M} \sum_{\sigma \in S_3} K_{\sigma_1 \sigma_2} \lambda_{\sigma_3}$$

Here  $\lambda_1, \lambda_2, \lambda_3$  are eigenvalues of the shape operator S of  $\partial M$ , Let  $e_i$  be eigenvectors of eigenvalue  $\lambda_i$  such that  $\{e_1, e_2, e_3\}$  is an orthonormal basis, then  $K_{ij} = \sec(e_i, e_j)$ . See for example (1.16) in [6].

**Remark 4.2.3.** If we drop the condition  $\dim_{g_i|\partial X_i}(\partial X_i) \leq C$ , and replace  $H_i \geq H_0 > 0$ by  $H_i > 0$ ,  $\chi(X_i) \leq C$  by  $\int_{X_i} |Rm_{g_i}|^2 \leq C$ , then for any point  $p_i \in X_i$  with  $d(p_i, \partial X_i) \leq K$ , a subsequence of  $(X_i, g_i, p_i)$  converges in pointed Cheeger-Gromov sense to a complete hyperkähler 4-manifolds with boundary  $(X_{\infty}, g_{\infty}, p_{\infty})$ .

**Remark 4.2.4.** The positive mean curvature condition is necessary. The following counterexample is natural and was observed by Donaldson in [20]. Consider the standard unit ball  $B^4$  inside Euclidean  $\mathbb{R}^4$ , "squeeze" the ball such that the north pole and the south pole of the boundary  $S^3$  comes together, so we get a sequence of embedded  $B^4$  in  $\mathbb{R}^4$  converging in Hausdorff sense to a limit homeomorphic to the wedge sum of two  $B^4$ , whose boundary is an immersed  $S^3$  intersecting itself at one point. For this sequence, all other assumptions are satisfied except for the positive mean curvature. Slightly modifying the process, one can also have a sequence of  $B^4$  of dumbbell shape such that the middle cyclinder  $B^3 \times [0, 1]$  collapses to [0, 1], then they have a Hausdorff limit which is homeomorphic to two  $B^4$  joint by a line segment.

In these types of examples, the curvatures are uniformly bounded, and the global volume are non-collapsing before taking the limit.

Remark 4.2.5. If we allow integral homology classes with self-intersection -2 and do not assume the positive mean curvature condition, something worse will happen: consider the Kummer construction (See also subsection 3.1.3 Theorem 3.1.13, Remark 3.1.15). Let  $T^4/\mathbb{Z}_2$ be the flat 4-orbifold with 16 singularities, remove small neighborhoods of the 16 singularities, and glue in 16 copies of  $T^*S^2$ . By varing the sizes of these glue-in regions and perturbing the metrics, we get a sequence of hyperkähler 4-manifolds  $(M_i, h_i)$ , each of which is diffeomorphic to the K3 manifold, such that  $(M_i, h_i)$  converges in Gromov-Hausdorff sense to  $T^4/\mathbb{Z}_2$ , and converges in Cheeger-Gromov sense away from these 16 singularities. Now let  $T^3/\mathbb{Z}_2 \subset T^4/\mathbb{Z}_2$ be the flat 3-orbifold, such that the last coordinate equal to 0. Let  $\tilde{X}_i \subset T^4/\mathbb{Z}_2$  be the closure of the tubular neighborhood of  $T^3/\mathbb{Z}_2$  of width  $i^{-1}$ , then  $\partial \tilde{X}_i$  is connected, totally geodesic, isometric to the same flat  $T^3$ . Now for each *i*, choose n(i) large enough such that one can find  $X_i \subset M_{n(i)}$  which are compact domains with smooth boundary,  $d_{GH}(X_i, \tilde{X}_i) \to 0$ ,  $|\nabla^j_{\partial X_i}S_{\partial X_i}| \to 0, \forall j \geq 0, \partial X_i$  converges in Cheeger-Gromov sense to flat  $T^3$ . Let  $g_i = h_{n(i)}|_{X_i}$ , then  $(X_i, g_i)$  converges in Gromov-Hausdorff sense to flat  $T^3/\mathbb{Z}_2$ . In this case,  $\operatorname{vol}(X_i) \to 0$ ,  $x_i \mid Rm_{g_i} \mid \to \infty$ , and there is no interior ball in  $X_i$  of a uniform size.

Note that in this example  $\partial \tilde{X}_i$  cannot be perturbed in flat  $T^4/\mathbb{Z}_2$  to have positive mean curvature. In fact, take a small tubular neighborhood of  $\partial \tilde{X}_i$  of width less than  $i^{-1}$ , whose boundary has two totally geodesic connected components  $T_1, T_2$ . Suppose  $\partial \tilde{X}_i$  can be perturbed to T' such that its mean curvature has a strict sign, say that its mean curvature vector points towards  $T_1$ . Then  $T', T_1$  bound a region W. By [20] Proposition 7, T' and  $T_1$ are isometric, so T' is totally geodesic, which is a contradiction. However, it is unknown whether  $\partial X_i$  could have positive mean curvature or not.

The major step of the proof in Theorem 4.2.1 is to show that these Riemannian manifolds have a nice neighborhood of definite size. We show that the boundary injectivity radius has a lower bound, so that the interior geometry within the boundary injectivity radius is nicely controlled by Theorem 4.1.1.

**Proposition 4.2.6.** There exists  $i_1 > 0$ , depending on the constants in Theorem 4.2.1 such that  $i_{b,g_i} \ge i_1$ .

Proof. Suppose not, we have a subsequence of hyperkähler metrics  $g_i$ , with  $i_{b,g_i} \to 0$ . Rescale the metric  $\tilde{g}_i = i_{b,g_i}^{-2}g_i$ , then  $i_{b,\tilde{g}_i} = 1$ . For any point  $p_i \in \partial X_i$ , the restriction metric  $(\partial X_i, \tilde{g}_i|_{\partial X_i}, p_i)$  converges in pointed Cheeger-Gromov sense to flat  $\mathbb{R}^3$ ,  $|S_{\tilde{g}_i}| \to 0$  and  $|\nabla_{\partial X_i}^{j+1}H_i| \to 0$  uniformly on  $\partial X_i$ . Consider  $\sup_{B_{\tilde{g}_i}(p_i,4)} |Rm_{\tilde{g}_i}|$ . We have two cases

Case 1  $\sup_{B_{\tilde{g}_i}(p_i,4)} |Rm_{\tilde{g}_i}| \leq C.$ 

We have a subsequence  $(B_{\tilde{g}_i}(p_i, 3), \tilde{g}_i)$  converges in Cheeger-Gromov sense to a Riemannian manifold with boundary  $(B_{\infty}, g_{\infty})$ , so  $(B_{\infty}, g_{\infty})$  is Ricci flat, and all boundary components are flat, totally geodesic. By Lemma 4.1.6,  $(B_{\infty}, g_{\infty})$  is flat. We need to choose good points  $p_i$  to lead to a contradiction. In fact, by Proposition 2.1.7, there exists  $p_i \in \partial X_i$  such that

 $\gamma_{p_i}(1)$  is a focal point along  $\gamma_{p_i}$ . Let  $p_{\infty}$  be the limit of  $p_i$ . By Proposition 2.1.13, we get a limit geodesic  $\gamma_{p_{\infty}} : [0,1] \to B_{\infty}$ , such that  $\gamma_{p_{\infty}}(1)$  is a focal point along  $\gamma_{p_{\infty}}$ , contradiction. **Case 2** For some subsequence we have sup  $|Rm_{\tilde{q}_i}| \to \infty$ .

 $B_{\tilde{g}_i}(p_i,4)$ 

Then we can find points  $q_i \in B_{\tilde{g}_i}(p_i, 4)$  such that  $|Rm_{\tilde{g}_i}(q_i)| \to \infty$ . By Theorem 4.1.1, we have  $d_{\tilde{g}_i}(q_i, \partial X_i) \geq \frac{1}{2}$  for large *i*. By Theorem 4.1.1, Proposition 2.1.15, and the fact  $d_{\tilde{g}_i}(q_i, \partial X_i) \leq 4$ , we have  $\operatorname{vol}_{\tilde{g}_i}(B_{\tilde{g}_i}(q_i, \frac{r_0}{2})) \geq v_0$  for some  $r_0, v_0$ . Since there is no integral homology class in  $X_i$  with self-intersection -2, then by Proposition 4.1.5,  $\sup_{B_{\tilde{g}_i}(q_i, \frac{r_0}{10})} |Rm_{\tilde{g}_i}| \leq C$ , which is a contradiction.

Then we can finish the proof of Theorem 4.2.1 as follows: by Theorem 4.1.1,  $|Rm_{g_i}|$  is uniformly bounded in  $N_{\frac{i_1}{2}}(\partial X_i, g_i)$ . By Proposition 2.1.15, there exist  $r_1 < \frac{i_1}{10}, v_1$ , such that  $\operatorname{vol}_{g_i}(B_{g_i}(p, r_1)) \ge v_1$  for any p with  $d_{g_i}(p, \partial X_i) = 2r_1$ . By Proposition 2.1.4,  $\sup_{q \in X_i} d_{g_i}(q, \partial X_i) \le 3H_0^{-1}$ , hence  $\operatorname{diam}(X_i, g_i) \le C$ . Then from Bishop-Gromov volume comparison, we know  $\operatorname{vol}_{g_i}(B_{g_i}(p, r_1)) \ge v_2$  for any p with  $d_{g_i}(p, \partial X_i) \ge 5r_1$ . By Proposition 4.1.5, for these p,  $|Rm_{g_i}(p)|$  is uniformly bounded, with the bound independent of i and p. Hence  $\sup_X |Rm_{g_i}|$ is uniformly bounded. Then by Corollary 2.2.15, a subsequence  $(X_i, g_i)$  converges in Cheeger-Gromov sense to a smooth Riemannian manifold with boundary (X, g), so g is a hyperkähler metric.

**Remark 4.2.7.** It is also possible to prove Theorem 4.2.1 directly by rescaling the maximum curvature norm to be 1. Suppose that the maximum curvature norm is achieved at point  $p_i$ . From Corollary 2.1.9, we know that for the rescaled metrics,  $i_b \ge i_0$ . If the distance between  $p_i$  and the boundary  $\partial X_i$  is bounded, then the pointed Riemannian manifolds converge in the pointed Cheeger-Gromov sense to a Ricci-flat manifold with flat and totally geodesic boundary. Hence, the limit is flat by Lemma 4.1.6, which leads to a contradiction. If, on the other hand,  $d(p_i, \partial X_i) \to \infty$  for a subsequence, we rescale the metrics again such that this distance is 1. However, it is not clear whether the curvature is bounded in a fixed-size neighborhood of the boundary at this scale. Using the idea of Theorem 4.1.1, we can keep rescaling until this happens at some point, possibly at different points  $p'_i$ . This leads to a contradiction, which is the same as the one in Case 2 of Proposition 4.2.6. Since volume lower bounds can be passed within a finite distance, so by Proposition 4.1.5, the curvature bounds can also be passed within a finite distance.

Alternatively, one can prove Theorem 4.2.1 by rescaling the harmonic radius. All of these methods eventually turn out to use essentially the same ingredient.

### 4.3 Local limits

Suppose X is a connected complete metric space, and there exists a finite set  $\Sigma = \{p_1, \dots, p_m\}, m \ge 0$  such that  $X \setminus \Sigma$  is a smooth flat hyperkähler 4-manifold with nonempty

boundary, and each boundary component  $Y_1, \dots, Y_n, n \ge 1$  is isometric to flat  $\mathbb{R}^3, X \setminus \bigcup_{i=1}^n Y_i$  is a flat hyperkähler 4-orbifold such that  $\Sigma$  is the set of all orbifold points. Our goal is to classify all such X.

The motivation of this problem is the following:

**Proposition 4.3.1.** Let  $(X_i, g_i)$  be a sequence of compact hyperkähler 4-manifolds with boundary, such that

$$\begin{aligned} i_{b,g_i} &\geq i_0, \quad and \quad inj_{\partial X_i} \to \infty, \\ |S_i| &\to 0, \quad |\nabla_{\partial X_i}^{j+1} H_i| \to 0, \quad |\nabla_{\partial X_i}^j Rm_{\partial X_i}| \to 0 \end{aligned}$$

uniformly on  $\partial X_i$  for all  $j \geq 0$ , and

$$\int_{X_i} |Rm_{g_i}|^2 \le C.$$

Then for any  $p_i \in X_i$  such that  $d_{g_i}(p_i, \partial X_i) \leq K$ , a subsequence of  $(X_i, g_i, p_i)$  converges in the pointed Gromov Hausdorff sense to a complete metric space  $(X_{\infty}, d_{\infty}, p_{\infty})$ . The limit  $(X_{\infty}, d_{\infty})$  satisfies all the properties of X stated above.

By Theorem 4.1.1, the geometry near boundary is nicely controlled, so this theorem is a consequence of [4, 8, 48] etc.

**Remark 4.3.2.** In Theorem 4.2.1, under the mean positive condition, if we allow homology class of self-intersection -2 in  $X_i$ , then we are unable to show that  $i_{b,g_i}$  has a lower bound. In fact, the bad case is that focal points are exactly those curvature blow-up points, and they approach the boundary in a moderate rate. However, we can say something within the scale of the boundary injectivity radius. Suppose  $i_{b,g_i} \to 0$ , then we rescale the metric such that the boundary injectivity radius becomes 1, then the rescaled metric satisfies the assumption of Proposition 4.3.1.

**Theorem 4.3.3.** We must have  $(m, n) \in \{(0, 1), (0, 2), (1, 1)\}$  and X is isometric to one of the following:

- $(m=0, n=1) \mathbb{R}^4_+;$
- (m=0, n=2) the region in  $\mathbb{R}^4$  bounded by two parallel hyperplanes;
- (m=1, n=1) the connected component of 0 in  $(\mathbb{R}^4 \setminus H)/\mathbb{Z}_2$ , where H is a hyperplane such that  $0 \notin H$ .

Proof. Consider another copy of X, glue them together along  $Y_1, \dots, Y_n$ , we get a complete flat hyperkähler orbifold  $\hat{X} = X \sqcup_{id} X, id : \bigcup_{i=1}^n Y_i \to \bigcup_{i=1}^n Y_i \subset X$ , which contains  $Y_1, \dots, Y_n$ as smooth hypersurfaces. Then  $\hat{X}$  is a  $(SU(2), \mathbb{R}^4)$  orbifold in the sense of [47]. Let  $\tilde{X}$  be the universal covering orbifold of  $\hat{X}$ , then we have a developing map  $D : \tilde{X} \to \mathbb{R}^4$ , and since  $\tilde{X}$  is a complete orbifold, D is a covering map. Hence  $\tilde{X}$  is homeomorphic to  $\mathbb{R}^4$ , and  $\hat{X}$  is

isometric to  $\mathbb{R}^4/\Gamma$ , where  $\Gamma$  is a discrete subgroup of  $\mathbb{R}^4 \rtimes SU(2)$ . Let r be the projection map to the second factor, then  $r(\Gamma)$  is a finite subgroup of SU(2), and we have a short exact sequence

$$0 \to \Gamma \cap \mathbb{R}^4 \to \Gamma \to r(\Gamma) \to 0.$$

Then rank $(\Gamma \cap \mathbb{R}^4) \leq 1$ , since otherwise  $\hat{X}$  is a quotient of  $\mathbb{R}^2 \times T^2$  and cannot contain a flat  $\mathbb{R}^3$  as a Riemannian submanifold.

If  $\Gamma \cap \mathbb{R}^4 = \{0\}$ , then  $\hat{X} \cong \mathbb{R}^4/r(\Gamma)$  and hence  $r(\Gamma) = \{1\}$ , since otherwise  $\hat{X}$  has exactly one orbifold point, contradiction. Hence, m = 0, n = 1 and X is isometric to  $\mathbb{R}^4_+$ .

If  $\Gamma \cap \mathbb{R}^4 = \mathbb{Z}a$  for some  $0 \neq a \in \mathbb{R}^4$ , let  $\pi : \mathbb{R}^4 \to \mathbb{R}^4/\Gamma$  be the covering map, then  $\pi^{-1}(Y_1)$ is a complete totally geodesic submanifold of  $\mathbb{R}^4$ , hence a countable disjoint union of parallel hyperplanes. Pick one of them, denoted by Z, then  $\pi^{-1}(Y_1)$  is a disjoint union of  $\gamma.Z$  for  $\gamma \in \Gamma$ . Suppose Z is defined by  $b^T x + c = 0$ , then  $\gamma^{-1}.Z$  is defined by  $b^T r(\gamma)x + c' = 0$ . Since they are parallel to each other,  $b^T = \pm b^T r(\gamma)$ , and hence  $\pm 1$  is an eigenvalue of  $r(\gamma)$ , which forces  $r(\gamma) = \pm 1$ , as  $r(\gamma) \in SU(2)$ . Hence  $r(\Gamma) = \{1\}$  or  $r(\Gamma) = \mathbb{Z}_2$ . If  $r(\Gamma) = \{1\}$ , then  $\Gamma$  is generated by  $x \mapsto x + a$ , so m = 0, n = 2 and X is isometric to the region in  $\mathbb{R}^4$  bounded by two parallel hyperplanes; If  $r(\Gamma) = \mathbb{Z}_2$ , then  $\Gamma$  is generated by  $x \mapsto -x + d$  and  $x \mapsto x + a$ for some  $d \in \mathbb{R}$ . Hence m = 1 and  $\mathbb{R}^4/\Gamma \setminus \{Y_1, Y_2, \cdots, Y_n\}$  has n + 1 connected components. But from the gluing construction and that X is connected, we know  $\hat{X} \setminus \{Y_1, Y_2, \cdots, Y_n\}$  has exactly two connected components. Hence n + 1 = 2, n = 1, and X is isometric to the last case in the conclusion.

### 4.4 Einstein 4-manifolds with boundary

Our arguments for hyperkähler 4-manifolds can actually be generalized to Einstein 4manifolds.

**Theorem 4.4.1.** Let (M, g) be a compact, connected Einstein 4-manifold with boundary,  $|Ric| \leq 3$ . Suppose  $\mathbb{RP}^3$  cannot be smoothly embedded in  $M \setminus \partial M$ , and for k = 0, 1,

 $|S| \leq C, |\nabla_{\partial M}^{k} Rm_{\partial M}| \leq C, |\nabla_{\partial M}^{k+1} H| \leq C, H \geq H_0 > 0, inj_{\partial M} \geq i_0, vol_{\partial M}(\partial M) \leq C,$ 

 $\chi(M) \leq C$ . Then there exists  $i'_0$  such that  $i_b \geq i'_0$ . If in addition  $Ric \geq 0$ , then one can replace  $H \geq H_0 > 0$  by H > 0.

Proof. The Chern-Gauss-Bonnet formula together with equations (2.6) and (2.7) imply  $\int_M |Rm|^2 \leq C$ . Suppose the conclusion is not true, then we can find a sequence  $(M_i, \tilde{g}_i)$  such that  $i_{b,\tilde{g}_i} \to 0$ . In particular,  $i_{b,\tilde{g}_i} < -\frac{1}{2} \ln \left| \frac{H_0-3}{H_0+3} \right|$ , hence by Proposition 2.1.8, there exists focal points  $p_i \in M_i$  whose distance to  $\partial M_i$  is equal to  $i_{b,\tilde{g}_i}$ . Rescale the metric  $g_i = i_{b,\tilde{g}_i}^{-2} \tilde{g}_i$ , so that  $i_{b,q_i} = 1$ . From now on we are in the scale of  $g_i$ .

Let  $q_i''$  be any point on  $\partial M_i$ . By Lemma 4.4.3 below and Corollary 2.2.15, we know  $C(B_{\partial M_i}(q_i'', 1), 0, 0.9999)$  converges in  $C^{2,\alpha}$  sense to the flat product metric on  $B_1 \times [0, 0.9999)$ .

It follows that  $\operatorname{vol}(B(q'_i, 0.01)) \geq 0.4\operatorname{vol}(B_{0.01})$  for any  $q'_i$  with  $d(q'_i, \partial M_i) \in [0.999, 1.001]$ , where  $B_{0.01}$  is the Euclidean ball of radius 0.01. Hence, by Proposition 4.4.4 we have  $\sup_{B(p_i, 0.002)} |Rm| \leq C$ . Let  $q_i$  be a foot point of  $p_i$ . Then  $C(B_{\partial M_i}(q_i, 0.0001), 0, 0.9999) \cup$  $B(p_i, 0.001)$  converges in  $C^{2,\alpha}$  sense to the a Ricci-flat metric with flat totally geodesic boundary, hence the metric must be flat by Lemma 4.1.6, which contradicts the fact that  $p_i$  is a focal point of  $\partial M_i$ .

**Remark 4.4.2.** The point here is in the scale of  $g_i$ , the volume of a metric ball near the focal point  $p_i$  have volume greater than Euclidean half ball of the same radius. Then nearly the focal point, the worst case is that we get a  $\mathbb{R}^4/\mathbb{Z}_2$  singularity in the limit, which is avoided by the topological assumption.

The lemma presented below is analogous to Theorem 4.1.1, and the proof is very similar except for the step of ruling out the bubbles, as integral homology class of self-intersection -2 does not arise naturally in Einstein case.

**Lemma 4.4.3.** Let  $(M_i, g_i)$  be a sequence of complete Einstein 4-manifold with compact boundary, such that  $\mathbb{RP}^3$  cannot be smoothly embedded in  $N_{i_0}(\partial M_i, g_i)$ . Suppose  $|Ric_{g_i}| \to 0$ ,

$$|S_i| \to 0, inj_{\partial M_i} \to \infty, i_{b,g_i} \ge i_0, |\nabla_{\partial M_i}^k Rm_{\partial M_i}| \to 0, |\nabla_{\partial M_i}^{k+1} H_i|_{Lip(\partial M_i)} \to 0, k = 0, 1,$$

and

$$\int_{M_i} |Rm_{g_i}|^2 \le C$$

Then for any  $r_1 < i_0$ ,

$$\sup_{N_{r_1}(\partial M, g_i)} |Rm_{g_i}| \to 0$$

*Proof.* Without loss of generality, assume  $i_0 = 1$  and  $r_1 > 0.9999$ . Denote  $\alpha = r_1$ ,  $\beta = \frac{1}{4}(1-\alpha)$ . It suffices to show

$$\sup_{N_{\alpha}(\partial M, g_i)} |Rm_{g_i}| \le C'.$$
(4.4)

This implies  $\sup_{N_{\alpha-\beta}(\partial M_i,g_i)} |Rm_{g_i}| \to 0$  and one can take a larger  $r_1$  to get the desired conclusion. In fact, suppose  $\sup_{N_{\alpha-\beta}(\partial M_i,g_i)} |Rm_{g_i}|$  is achieved at  $s_i \in M_i$  with  $d_{g_i}(s_i, \partial M_i) \leq \alpha - \beta$ , let  $s'_i \in \partial M_i$  be the foot point of  $s_i$ , then by Corollary 2.2.15 and Lemma 4.1.6 we know  $(B_{g_i}(s'_i, \alpha - \frac{1}{2}\beta), g_i)$  converges in  $C^{2,\alpha}$  sense to Euclidean  $B^+_{\alpha-\frac{1}{2}\beta}$ , so  $\sup_{N_{\alpha-\beta}(\partial M_i,g_i)} |Rm_{g_i}| = |Rm_{g_i}(s_i)| \to 0.$ 

Now we argue by contradiction to prove (4.4). Suppose this is not true, then by passing to a subsequence we may assume

$$\sup_{N_{\alpha}(\partial M_i, g_i)} |Rm_{g_i}| \to \infty.$$

Let  $p_i \in N_{\alpha}(\partial M_i, g_i)$  achieves this supremum, then  $p_i \notin \partial M_i$ .

Claim 1 There exists a subsequence such that

$$d_{g_i}(p_i, \partial M_i)^2 |Rm_{g_i}(p_i)| \to \infty.$$
(4.5)

If this is not true, we have  $\sup_i d_{g_i}(p_i, \partial M_i)^2 |Rm_{g_i}|(p_i) < \infty$ . Rescale  $\tilde{g}_i = |Rm_{g_i}(p_i)|g_i$ , then  $|Rm_{\tilde{g}_i}(p_i)| = 1$ , and  $|Rm_{\tilde{g}_i}| \le 1$  in  $N_{\alpha|Rm_{g_i}(p_i)|^{\frac{1}{2}}}(\partial M_i, \tilde{g}_i)$ , and  $\sup_i d_{\tilde{g}_i}(p_i, \partial M_i) < \infty$ ,  $i_{b,\tilde{g}_i} \ge |Rm_{g_i}(p_i)|^{\frac{1}{2}}$  for all *i*. Hence  $(M_i, g_i, p_i)$  subconverges in pointed  $C^{2,\alpha}$  sense to  $(M_{\infty}, \tilde{g}_{\infty}, p_{\infty})$ , which is a complete Ricci-flat 4-manifold with flat, totally geodesic boundary, hence must be flat by Lemma 4.1.6. This contradicts that  $|Rm_{g_{\infty}}(p_{\infty})| = 1$  and proves Claim 1.

Now rescale  $g_i$  in another way, let  $g'_i = d_{g_i}(p_i, \partial M_i)^{-2}g_i$ , so  $d_{g'_i}(p_i, \partial M_i) = 1$ . Since  $d_{g_i}(p_i, \partial M_i) \leq \alpha$ , the rescaled metric  $g'_i$  satisfies  $i_{b,g'_i} \geq \alpha^{-1}$  as well as other conditions in this lemma. Moreover, (4.5) is equivalent to  $|Rm_{g'_i}(p_i)| \to \infty$ .

By the  $\epsilon$ -regularity theorem of Cheeger-Tian [16], there exists a universal constant  $\epsilon_0$  such that for sufficiently large i,

$$\int_{B_{g'_i}(p_i,\beta)} |Rm_{g'_i}|^2 \ge \epsilon_0.$$

Claim 2 There exists a subsequence such that

$$\sup_{N_{\alpha}(\partial M_i, g'_i)} |Rm_{g'_i}| \to \infty,$$

If not, we have  $\sup_{N_{\alpha}(\partial M_i, g'_i)} |Rm_{g'_i}| \leq C$ . Hence, we have  $\sup_{N_{\alpha-\beta}(\partial M_i, g'_i)} |Rm_{g'_i}| \to 0$ , which follows from the common transmission of the large  $N_{\alpha-\beta}(\partial M_i, g'_i)$ 

from the argument presented at the beginning of the lemma.

By Bishop-Gromov volume comparison and note that  $|Ric_{g'_i}| \to 0$ , we have

$$\frac{\operatorname{vol}(B_{g'_i}(q_i,\beta))}{\operatorname{vol}(B_{\beta})} \ge 0.9 \frac{\operatorname{vol}(B_{g'_i}(q_i,0.1))}{\operatorname{vol}(B_{0.1})} \ge 0.36$$

for any  $q_i$  with  $d_{g'_i}(q_i, \partial M_i) \in [1 - 5\beta, 1 + 5\beta]$ . Note that  $B_{g'_i}(p_i, \beta) \subset N_{\alpha^{-1}(\alpha+\beta)}(\partial M_i, g'_i) \subset N_{\alpha+\beta}(\partial M_i, g_i)$ . By Proposition 4.4.4,  $|Rm_{g'_i}(p_i)|$  is bounded, which is a contradiction to Claim 1 and finishes the proof of Claim 2.

Now Claim 2 enables us to obtain, by induction, for each fixed positive integer N, N sequences of metrics  $g_i^{(0)} = g_i, g_i^{(1)} = g'_i, \ldots, g_i^{(N)}$ , and points  $p_i^{(j)} \in N_{\alpha}(\partial M_i, g_i^{(j)})$  for  $0 \leq j \leq N-1, p_i^{(0)} = p_i, p_i^{(1)} = p'_i$ , such that for  $0 \leq j \leq N-1, p_i^{(j)}$  achieves the supremum of  $|Rm_{\alpha^{(j)}}|$  in  $N_{\alpha}(\partial M_i, g_i^{(j)})$ , and

$$\begin{split} |Rm_{g_i^{(j)}}(p_i^{(j)})| \to \infty, \\ g_i^{(j+1)} &= d_{g_i^{(j)}}(p_i^{(j)}, \partial M_i)^{-2} g_i^{(j)}. \end{split}$$

$$\begin{aligned} d_{g_{i}^{(j+1)}}(p_{i}^{(j)},\partial M_{i}) &= 1, \\ &\int_{B_{g_{i}^{(j+1)}}(p_{i}^{(j)},\beta)} |Rm_{g_{i}^{(j+1)}}|^{2} \geq \epsilon_{0}, \\ B_{g_{i}^{(j+1)}}(p_{i}^{(j)},\beta) &\subset N_{\alpha^{-1}(\alpha+\beta)}(\partial M_{i},g_{i}^{(j+1)}) \subset N_{\alpha+\beta}(\partial M_{i},g_{i}^{(j)}), \\ &B_{g_{i}^{(j+1)}}(p_{i}^{(j)},\beta) \cap N_{\alpha+\beta}(\partial M_{i},g_{i}^{(j+1)}) = \emptyset. \end{aligned}$$

Consequently, for any fixed *i*, the union of the balls  $\bigcup_{j=0}^{N-1} B_{g_i^{(j+1)}}(p_i^{(j)},\beta)$  consists of nonoverlapping balls. Additionally, since  $\int_{M_i} |Rm_{g_i}|^2 \leq C$ , we have  $N\epsilon_0 \leq C$ . However, this contradicts the fact that *N* can be any positive integer.  $\Box$ 

The Proposition below is used to rule out certain bubbles in Einstein manifolds.

**Proposition 4.4.4.** Let (M, g) be a Einstein 4-manifold with  $|Ric| \leq 3$ . Suppose B(p, 5) has compact closure,  $\mathbb{RP}^3$  cannot be smoothly embedded in B(p, 5), and for any  $q \in B(p, 2)$ ,

$$vol(B(q,1)) \ge \left(\frac{1}{3} + \delta\right) vol(B_1) \tag{4.6}$$

Then there exists a constant  $C = C(\delta)$  such that

$$\sup_{B(p,1)} |Rm| \le C.$$

*Proof.* Suppose the conclusion is not true, then we have a sequence  $(M_i, g_i, p_i)$  satisfies the conditions, but there exists  $q'_i \in B(p_i, 1)$  with  $|Rm_{g_i}(q'_i)| \to \infty$ . By the following point selection Lemma 4.4.5, we can find points  $q_i \in B(p_i, 2)$  such that  $|Rm_{g_i}(q_i)| \ge |Rm_{g_i}(q'_i)|$ , and

$$\sup_{B_{g_i}(q_i,|Rm_{g_i}(q'_i)|^{\frac{1}{2}}|Rm_{g_i}(q_i)|^{-\frac{1}{2}})} |Rm_{g_i}| \le 4|Rm_{g_i}(q_i)|.$$

Rescale the metric  $\tilde{g}_i = |Rm_{g_i}(q_i)|g_i$ . Then we have for large i,

$$\sup_{\substack{B_{\tilde{g}_{i}}(q_{i},|Rm_{g_{i}}(q'_{i})|^{\frac{1}{2}})}} |Rm_{\tilde{g}_{i}}| \leq 4,$$
$$|Rm_{\tilde{g}_{i}}(q_{i})| = 1,$$
$$\operatorname{vol}_{\tilde{g}_{i}}(B_{\tilde{g}_{i}}(q_{i},r)) \geq (\frac{1}{3} + \frac{\delta}{2})\operatorname{vol}(B_{r}), \forall r \leq |Rm_{g_{i}}(q_{i})|^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

Hence, for a subsequence,  $(M_i, \tilde{g}_i, q_i)$  converges in pointed  $C^{2,\alpha}$  topology to a complete non-flat Ricci-flat 4-manifold  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}, q_{\infty})$  with maximum volume growth. By Cheeger-Naber [15] and Bando-Kasue-Nakajima [8],  $M_{\infty}$  is a Ricci-flat ALE space whose tangent

cone at infinity is  $\mathbb{R}^4/\mathbb{Z}_2$ , hence  $\mathbb{RP}^3$  can be smoothly embedded into  $B_{g_i}(p_i, 5)$  for large i, which contradicts our assumption.

The following point selection lemma is well-known and elementary. The argument holds for any function in place of |Rm|.

**Lemma 4.4.5.** Let (M,g) be a Riemannian manifold. Suppose  $\sup_{B(p,2)} |Rm| < \infty$ ,  $|Rm(p)| \neq 0$ . Then there exists a point  $q \in B(p,2)$  such that  $|Rm(q)| \geq |Rm(p)|$ , and

$$\sup_{B(q,|Rm(p)|^{\frac{1}{2}}|Rm(q)|^{-\frac{1}{2}})} |Rm| \le 4|Rm(q)|.$$

Proof. If this is not true, let  $A = |Rm(p)|^{\frac{1}{2}}$ , then there exist  $q_1 \in B(p,2)$  such that  $d(q_1,p) < 1$  and  $|Rm(q_1)| > 4|Rm(p)| = 4A^2$ . By induction, we can find a sequence of points  $q_0 = p, q_1, q_2, \cdots$  with  $d(q_{j+1}, q_j) < |Rm(q_j)|^{-\frac{1}{2}}A, d(q_{j+1}, p) < 2 - 2^{-j}$  and  $|Rm(q_{j+1})| > 4|Rm(q_j)| \ge 4^{j+1}A^2$ . This is an obvious contradiction since  $\sup_{B(p,2)} |Rm| < \infty$ .

Condition (4.6) does not arise as natural for interior balls, as we cannot in general get a precise volume estimate. To rule out interior bubbles for Einstein manifolds, we need additional topological conditions, as indicated in [11].

**Proposition 4.4.6.** Let (M, g) be an oriented Einstein 4-manifold with  $|Ric| \leq 3$ . Suppose B(p, 5) has compact closure and embeds smoothly as an open subset of a homology 4-sphere,  $H_2(M, \mathbb{R}) = 0$  and for any  $q \in B(p, 2)$ ,

$$vol(B(q,1)) \ge v_0.$$

Then there exists a constant C such that

$$\sup_{B(p,1)} |Rm| \le C.$$

Proof. This follows from the arguments in [11] and we refer there for details. If the curvature blows up, the same arguments as in Proposition 4.4.4 imply that there exists a oriented non-flat 4d Ricci-flat ALE space E that can be smoothly embedded in an open subset of  $B(p,5) \subset$  a homology 4-sphere, then a topological result of Crisp-Hillman [18] implies the boundary at infinity of E is diffeomorphic to  $S^3/\Gamma$ , where  $\Gamma$  is the group  $Q_8$  or the perfect group. As the universal cover of E is also a Ricci-flat ALE space, we know E must have finite fundamental group, hence  $H_1(E, \mathbb{R}) = 0$ . By our assumption  $H_2(M, \mathbb{R}) = 0$  and the Mayer-Vietoris sequence, we know  $H_2(E, \mathbb{R}) = 0$ . By a result of Shen-Sormani [44], we know  $H_3(E, \mathbb{Z}) = 0$ . Since E is an open 4-manifold,  $H_4(E, \mathbb{R}) = 0$ , so  $\chi(E) = 1$ . This contradicts the Chern-Gauss-Bonnet formula and the signature formula applied to E by computing the  $\eta$ -invariant of  $S^3/\Gamma$  when  $\Gamma = Q_8$  or the perfect group.  $\Box$ 

Now follow the proof of Theorem 4.1.1 we obtain the following:

**Theorem 4.4.7.** Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be the set of pointed compact Einstein 4-manifolds (M, g, p) with boundary such that  $|Ric| \leq 3$ ,  $\mathbb{RP}^3$  cannot be smoothly embedded in  $M \setminus \partial M$ ,  $\partial M$  is diffeomorphic to  $S^3$ , for k = 0, 1,

$$vol_{\partial M}(\partial M) \le C, |S| \le C, |\nabla_{\partial M}^k Rm_{\partial M}| \le C, |\nabla_{\partial M}^{k+1}H| \le C, inj_{\partial M} \ge i_0, H \ge H_0 > 0,$$

$$d(p,\partial M) \le K, \chi(M) \le C.$$

Then  $\mathcal{M}$  is precompact in pointed Gromov-Hausdorff topology, and an element in  $\partial \mathcal{M}$  is a complete  $C^{2,\alpha}$  Einstein orbifold with smooth boundary,  $\forall \alpha \in (0,1)$ , and the convergence to the limit is  $C^{2,\alpha}$  away from finitely many orbifold points.

*Proof.* The Chern-Gauss-Bonnet formula imply  $\int_M |Rm|^2 \leq C$ . By Theorem 4.4.1, we know  $i_b \geq i_0$ . Hence  $N_{\frac{2i_0}{3}}(\partial M, g)$  is diffeomorphic to  $S^3 \times [0, 1] \subset S^4$ . Following the proof of Theorem 4.1.1 we know that  $\sup_{N_{\frac{i_0}{2}}(\partial M, g)} |Rm| \leq C$ , where we use Proposition 4.4.6 to rule out

Ricci-flat ALE bubbles. So by Proposition 2.1.15 and Bishop-Gromov volume comparisons, we know that for any fixed R > 0,  $\operatorname{vol}(B(q, d(q, \partial M))) \ge v_R d(q, \partial M)^4$  for any  $q \in M$  with  $d(q, \partial M) \le R$ . Then the conclusion follows from Corollary 2.2.15 and [4, 8, 48].  $\Box$ 

Also, we are ready to prove the Theorem 1.0.5 listed in the introduction:

*Proof.* Topologically glue two identical copies of M along  $\partial M$ , we get a homology 4-sphere by Mayer-Vietoris sequence. Then follow the proof of Theorem 4.4.7 and use Proposition 4.4.6.

# Chapter 5

# Convergence of triples

### 5.1 Moduli space formulation

Now we turn to the setting of Theorem 1.0.2. X will denote a compact oriented 4manifold with boundary  $\partial X = Y$ . Let  $\mathcal{N}^+$  be the set of closed framings  $\gamma = (\gamma_1, \gamma_2, \gamma_3)$  on Y that satisfies the "positive mean curvature" condition

$$\sum_{i=1}^{3} \langle \gamma_i, d(*_{\gamma} \gamma_i) \rangle_{\gamma} > 0.$$
(5.1)

Let  $\mathcal{M}^+$  be the set of smooth hyperkähler triples  $\boldsymbol{\omega} = (\omega_1, \omega_2, \omega_3)$  whose restriction to the boundary lies in  $\mathcal{N}^+$ , so we have a restriction map  $p_0 : \mathcal{M}^+ \to \mathcal{N}^+$ , which induces a map

$$p: \mathcal{M}^+/\mathcal{G}_X \to \mathcal{N}^+/\mathcal{G}_Y.$$
 (5.2)

Here  $\mathcal{M}^+$ ,  $\mathcal{N}^+$  are equipped with Fréchet topology defined by smooth convergence,  $\mathcal{G}_X, \mathcal{G}_Y$ are orientation preserving diffeomorphism groups of X, Y, respectively. It is obvious that  $p_0$ , p are continuous. Then the compactness part of Theorem 1.0.2 is equivalent to:

**Theorem 5.1.1.** When there is no  $C \in H_2(X, \mathbb{Z})$  with  $C^2 = -2$ , the map  $p : \mathcal{M}^+/\mathcal{G}_X \to \mathcal{N}^+/\mathcal{G}_Y$  is proper.

Proof. Suppose that for some  $\phi_i \in \mathcal{G}_Y$ , and  $\gamma_i \in \mathcal{N}^+$ , we have  $\phi_i^* \gamma_i \to \gamma \in \mathcal{N}^+$  and there exist  $\omega_i \in \mathcal{M}^+$  with  $\omega_i|_Y = \gamma_i$ . We want to show that there exists  $\psi_i \in \mathcal{G}_X$  and  $\omega \in \mathcal{M}^+$  such that  $\psi_i^* \omega_i \to \omega$ . Let  $g_i$  be the Riemannian metric defined by  $\omega_i$ . By the assumptions, we have a uniform positive lower bound for the mean curvature  $H_i$  of Y for the metric  $g_i = g_{\omega_i}$ , and bounds for  $|\nabla_Y^l S_i|$  for all  $l \geq 0$ . Moreover,  $(Y, g_i|_Y)$  converges in the Cheeger-Gromov sense. Hence,  $(X, g_i)$  satisfies all conditions in Theorem 4.2.1. Then, for a subsequence, there exists a diffeomorphism  $\psi_i : X \to X$  such that  $\psi_i^* g_i \to g$  smoothly as tensors. One can assume that  $\psi_i$  is orientation-preserving; otherwise, for a subsequence, compose them with a fixed orientation-reversing diffeomorphism of X. Since  $|\psi_i^* \omega_i|^2 = 3$ ,  $\psi_i^* \omega_i$  is parallel. We conclude that for some subsequence,  $\psi_i^* \omega_i \to \omega$  smoothly, and  $\omega \in \mathcal{M}^+$ .

55

### 5.2 Enhancements

For the proof of the compactness part of Theorem 1.0.3, one only needs the following proposition in place of Proposition 4.1.5. Then we argue in the same way as the proof of Theorem 1.0.2.

**Proposition 5.2.1.** Let  $(M, g, \omega)$  be a hyperkähler 4-manifold. Suppose B(p, 5) has compact closure, and for any homology class  $\Sigma$  of self intersection -2 in B(p, 3),

$$\begin{split} \left| \int_{\Sigma} \boldsymbol{\omega} \right| &\geq a > 0, \\ \operatorname{vol}(B(p,1)) &\geq v, \\ \int_{B(p,3)} |Rm|^2 &\leq C. \end{split}$$

Then there exists C' > 0, depending on a, v, C such that

$$\sup_{B(p,1)} |Rm| \le C'$$

*Proof.* For all  $q \in B(p, 2)$ , by volume comparison, we have

$$\operatorname{vol}(B(q,1)) \ge 3^{-4} \operatorname{vol}(B(q,3)) \ge 3^{-4} \operatorname{vol}(B(p,1)) \ge 3^{-4} v.$$

Suppose the conclusion is not true. Then we have a sequence  $(M_i, g_i, p_i)$  that satisfies the conditions, but there exists  $q'_i \in B(p_i, 1)$  with  $|Rm_{g_i}(q'_i)| \to \infty$ . By the point selection Lemma 4.4.5, we can find points  $q_i \in B(p_i, 2)$  such that  $|Rm_{g_i}(q_i)| \ge |Rm_{g_i}(q'_i)|$ , and

$$\sup_{B_{g_i}(q_i,|Rm_{g_i}(q'_i)|^{\frac{1}{2}}|Rm_{g_i}(q_i)|^{-\frac{1}{2}})} |Rm_{g_i}| \le 4|Rm_{g_i}(q_i)|.$$

We rescale the metric  $\tilde{g}_i = |Rm_{g_i}(q_i)|g_i$  and  $\tilde{\boldsymbol{\omega}}_i = |Rm_{g_i}(q_i)|\boldsymbol{\omega}_i$ , so  $\tilde{\boldsymbol{\omega}}_i$  defines  $\tilde{g}_i$ . Then we have

$$\sup_{\substack{B_{\tilde{g}_{i}}(q_{i},|Rm_{g_{i}}(q'_{i})|^{\frac{1}{2}})\\|Rm_{\tilde{g}_{i}}(q_{i})| = 1,\\ \operatorname{vol}_{\tilde{g}_{i}}(B_{\tilde{g}_{i}}(q_{i},r)) \geq 3^{-4}vr^{n}, \forall r \leq |Rm_{g_{i}}(q_{i})|^{\frac{1}{2}},$$

and

$$\int_{B_{\tilde{g}_i}(q_i,|Rm_{g_i}(q_i)|^{\frac{1}{2}})} |Rm_{\tilde{g}_i}|^2 \le \int_{B_{\tilde{g}_i}(p_i,3|Rm_{g_i}(q_i)|^{\frac{1}{2}})} |Rm_{\tilde{g}_i}|^2 \le C.$$

Hence, for a subsequence,  $(M_i, \tilde{g}_i, q_i)$  converges in Cheeger-Gromov topology to a complete non-flat hyperkähler 4-manifold  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}, q_{\infty})$  with maximum volume growth and

$$\int_{M_{\infty}} |Rm_{g_{\infty}}|^2 \le C.$$

Since  $\tilde{\boldsymbol{\omega}}_i$  are parallel, and  $|\tilde{\boldsymbol{\omega}}_i|^2 = 6$ ,  $\tilde{\boldsymbol{\omega}}_i$  also subconverges to a hyperkähler triple  $\boldsymbol{\omega}_{\infty}$  that defines  $g_{\infty}$ . By [8],  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty})$  is a hyperkähler ALE space of order 4. Hence, from Kronheimer's classification [37, 36], there exists a smooth 2-sphere  $C_{\infty}$  of self intersection -2 in  $B_{g_{\infty}}(q_{\infty}, R)$  for some R > 0. Let  $\phi_i : B_{g_{\infty}}(q_{\infty}, R) \to V_i \subset M_i$  be diffeomorphisms, such that  $\phi_i^* \tilde{\boldsymbol{\omega}}_i \to \boldsymbol{\omega}_{\infty}$  smoothly. Let  $C_i = (\phi_i)_* C_{\infty}$ , then  $C_i$  is a homology class of self-intersection -2 in  $B_{q_i}(p_i, 3)$  for large i and

$$\int_{C_i} \boldsymbol{\omega}_i = |Rm_{g_i}(q_i)|^{-1} \int_{C_i} \tilde{\boldsymbol{\omega}}_i = |Rm_{g_i}(q_i)|^{-1} \int_{C_\infty} \phi_i^* \tilde{\boldsymbol{\omega}}_i \to 0,$$

which contradicts our assumption.

### 5.3 Uniqueness

It is natural to ask whether a subsequential limit  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  is unique(up to a diffeomorphism) in Theorem 1.0.2, Theorem 1.0.3. The answer is yes. In fact, both [9] and [5] proved a unique continuation theorem for Einstein metrics with prescribed boundary metric and second fundamental form, which implied uniqueness in our case.

Biquard proved

**Theorem 5.3.1.** [9] Let M be a compact smooth manifold with boundary. Let g, h be two smooth Riemannian metrics on M such that  $g|_{\partial M} = h|_{\partial M}$  and  $II_g = II_h$  on  $\partial M$ , then  $g_{\exp_{g_0}(x,t)} = h_{\exp^{\perp}(x,t)}$  as pointwise inner products for  $(x,t) \in \partial M \times [0,\min\{i_{b,g},i_{b,h}\})$ .

**Proposition 5.3.2.** Let X be a connected oriented 4-manifold with boundary. Suppose  $\omega_1$  and  $\omega_2$  are two smooth hyperkähler triples on X. If  $\omega_1|_{\partial X} = \omega_2|_{\partial X}$ , then in the geodesic gauges of  $g_{\omega_1}$  and  $g_{\omega_2}$ , we have  $\omega_1 = \omega_2$  near  $\partial X$ .

*Proof.* We have  $g_{\omega_1}|_{\partial X} = g_{\omega_2}|_{\partial X}$  and  $II_{g_{\omega_1}} = II_{g_{\omega_2}}$  on  $\partial X$ . By Theorem 5.3.1, in the geodesic gauges provided by  $\exp^{\perp}$ , we have  $g_{\omega_1} = g_{\omega_2} := g$ . Since  $\omega_1$  and  $\omega_2$  are parallel, we have  $\nabla^g |\omega_1 - \omega_2|_q^2 = 0$ , since  $\omega_1 = \omega_2$  on  $\partial X$ . Therefore,  $\omega_1 = \omega_2$  everywhere near  $\partial X$ .

Now the following global uniqueness result follows from an analytic continuation argument (See [33] Chapter VI, Section 6):

**Theorem 5.3.3.** Let X be a connected 4-manifold with boundary such that  $\pi_1(X, \partial X) = 0$ . Suppose  $\omega_1, \omega_2$  are two smooth hyperkähler triples on X, and  $\phi_0 : \partial X \to \partial X$  is a diffeomorphism, such that  $\omega_1|_{\partial X} = \phi_0^*(\omega_2|_{\partial X})$ , then there exists a diffeomorphism  $\phi : X \to X$ ,  $\phi|_{\partial X} = \phi_0$  such that  $\omega_1 = \phi^* \omega_2$  on X.

**Remark 5.3.4.** This theorem implies that the map  $p : \mathcal{M}^+/\mathcal{G}_X \to \mathcal{N}^+/\mathcal{G}_Y$  defined in section 5 is injective, provided that  $\mathcal{M}^+$  is nonempty, so one must have  $\pi_1(X, \partial X) = 0$  by Proposition 2.1.4.

*Proof.* By the Proposition 5.3.2, there exists a collar neighborhood U of  $\partial X$  and a diffeomorphism  $\phi_1: U \to V \subset X$  such that  $g_{\omega_1} = \phi_1^* g_{\omega_2}, \phi_1|_{\partial X} = \phi_0$ . Since  $g_{\omega_1}, g_{\omega_2}$  are real analytic,  $\phi_1$  is real analytic. Fix  $p_0 \in U$  and a small neighborhood  $U_0$  of  $p_0$  in X. For any  $p \in X \setminus \partial X$ , choose a path  $x(t), 0 \le t \le 1$  such that  $x(0) = p_0, x(1) = p, x(t) \in X \setminus \partial X$ , then an analytic continuation of the isometry  $\phi_1|_{U_0}$  along x(t) gives rise to an isometry defined near p. We claim that if we have two paths and two analytic continuations, then they define the same germ at p. In fact, one only needs to show that for the closed path  $y_0(t)$  formed by concatenating these two paths, the isometry near  $p_0$  given by an analytic continuation of  $\phi_1|_{U_0}$ along  $y_0(t)$  has the same germ as  $\phi_1|_{U_0}$  at  $p_0$ . Since  $\pi_1(X, \partial X) = 0$ ,  $y_0(t)$  can be homotoped to a path  $y_1(t)$  contained in U via paths  $y_s(t)$  in  $X \setminus \partial X$ , such that  $y_s(0) = y_s(1) = p_0$ . Since  $\phi_1: U \to V$  is a globally defined isometry, by uniqueness of analytic continuation, we know that any analytic continuation of  $\phi_1|_{U_0}$  along  $y_1(t)$  must coincide with  $\phi_1$ , which finishes the proof of the claim by invariance of analytic continuation via homotopy. This shows that  $\phi_1: U \to V$  can be extended to a global isometry  $\phi: X \to X$  by analytic continuation. Hence  $\boldsymbol{\omega}_1 = \phi^* \boldsymbol{\omega}_2$ . 

Given the compactness result Theorem 5.1.1, Theorem 5.3.3, together with the theorem of Ebin-Palais on properness of diffeomorphism group action on the space of Riemannian metrics on a closed manifold (See [23]), one can complete the proof of Theorem 1.0.2, Theorem 1.0.3 as follows:

Suppose we have two sequences of diffeomorphism  $\phi_i, \psi_i$  of X such that  $\phi_i^* \omega_i \to \omega$ ,  $\psi_i^* \omega_i \to \omega'$ , then  $(\phi_i|_{\partial X})^* \gamma_i \to \omega|_{\partial X}$ ,  $(\psi_i|_{\partial X})^* \gamma_i \to \omega'|_{\partial X}$ , where  $\gamma_i = \omega_i|_{\partial X}$ . Since  $\gamma_i$ converges to  $\gamma$  in Cheeger-Gromov sense, there exists diffeomorphisms  $u_i : \partial X \to \partial X$  such that  $u_i^* \gamma_i \to \gamma$ . By the theorem of Ebin-Palais, we have for a subsequence  $(\phi_i|_{\partial X})^{-1} \circ$  $u_i, (\psi_i|_{\partial X})^{-1} \circ u_i$  converge to some diffeomorphisms u, u' on  $\partial X$ , respectively (because their inverses converge). Hence we also have  $u_i^* \gamma_i \to u^* \omega|_{\partial X}, u_i^* \gamma_i \to (u')^* \omega'|_{\partial X}$ , so  $\omega|_{\partial X} =$  $(u' \circ u^{-1})^* \omega'|_{\partial X}$ . Note that the positive mean curvature condition implies that  $\pi_1(X, \partial X) = 0$ (See Proposition 2.1.4), then by Theorem 5.3.3, there exists a diffeomorphism  $\varphi$  on X with  $\omega' = \varphi^* \omega$ .

# 5.4 Torsion-free hypersymplectic manifolds with boundary

#### 5.4.1 Preliminaries

Recall that a hypersymplectic triple  $\boldsymbol{\omega} = (\omega_1, \omega_2, \omega_3)$  on an oriented 4-manifold X with boundary is a definite triple of symplectic forms. Write

$$\omega_i \wedge \omega_j = 2Q_{ij}\mu.$$

Denote  $\mathbf{Q} = (Q_{ij}), \mathbf{Q}^{-1} = (Q^{ij}), \text{ and } g = g_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}$  the Riemannian metric. Recall that  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  is called torsion-free if for each i,

$$d(Q^{ij}\omega_j) = 0, (5.3)$$

which is equivalent to

$$dQ^{ij} \wedge \omega_j = 0. \tag{5.4}$$

Let us begin with some arguments and results in [25]. Let  $Sym_{>0}$  denotes the set of symmetric positive-definite 3 by 3 matrices. There are two Riemannian metrics on  $Sym_{>0}$ : the first one is the Euclidean metric

$$\langle A, B \rangle = Tr(AB), \tag{5.5}$$

and the second one is the symmetric space metric, which has non-positive sectional curvature

$$\langle A, B \rangle_Q = Tr(Q^{-1}AQ^{-1}B) \tag{5.6}$$

at each point  $Q \in Sym_{>0}$ .

Then Q can be regarded as a map  $Q: X \to Sym_{>0}$ . Let  $\Delta Q, \hat{\Delta}Q$  denote the harmonic Laplacian of this map with respect to (5.5),(5.6), respectively. Explicitly, their components are related by

$$(\hat{\Delta}\boldsymbol{Q})_{ij} = \Delta Q_{ij} - Q^{km} \langle dQ_{ik}, dQ_{mj} \rangle, \qquad (5.7)$$

For a hypersymplectic triple  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$ , the calculations in [26] showed that the torsion-free condition is equivalent to

$$\hat{\Delta} \boldsymbol{Q} = 0, \text{ Ric} = \frac{1}{4} \langle d\boldsymbol{Q} \otimes d\boldsymbol{Q} \rangle_{\boldsymbol{Q}},$$
(5.8)

where  $\langle d\mathbf{Q} \otimes d\mathbf{Q} \rangle_{\mathbf{Q}}(u, v) = \langle \nabla_u \mathbf{Q}, \nabla_v \mathbf{Q} \rangle_{\mathbf{Q}}$ . Hence if  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  is torsion-free, then  $\mathbf{Q}$  is a harmonic map with respect to (5.6) and Ric  $\geq 0$ . Then the scalar curvature R of g is

$$R = \frac{1}{4} |d\boldsymbol{Q}|_{\boldsymbol{Q}}^2 \ge 0,$$

which is a multiple of the energy density of the harmonic map Q. Take the trace of (5.7), we get

$$\Delta Tr \boldsymbol{Q} = Q^{pq} \langle dQ_{kp}, dQ_{qk} \rangle \ge 0.$$
(5.9)

Moreover, [25] showed that the function R satisfies the inequality

$$R\Delta R \ge \frac{1}{2} |\nabla R|^2 + \frac{1}{2} R^3, \tag{5.10}$$

hence a contradiction argument implies that everywhere

$$\Delta R \ge 0. \tag{5.11}$$

Then they used standard geometric analysis arguments for inequality (5.10) and the fact  $\text{Ric} \geq 0$  to conclude

**Theorem 5.4.1.** [25] Suppose  $(X, g, \boldsymbol{\omega})$  is a torsion-free hypersymplectic manifold,  $B(p, r) \subset X$  has compact closure, and  $\partial B(p, r) \neq \emptyset$ , then  $R(p) \leq \frac{32}{r^2}$ . In particular, if g is complete, then there exists a constant matrix  $B \in SL(3, \mathbb{R})$  such that  $\boldsymbol{\omega}B$  is a hyperkähler triple.

#### 5.4.2 Compactness for the boundary value problem

Now suppose X is an oriented 4-manifold with compact boundary  $Y = \partial X$ , then through the boundary exponential map, a neighborhood U of Y is diffeomorphic to  $Y \times [0, a)$ . Let t denote the distance function  $d(\cdot, Y)$ , i.e., the projection  $Y \times [0, a) \to [0, a)$ , then in U,  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$ can be written as

$$\boldsymbol{\omega} = -dt \wedge *_{Y_t} \boldsymbol{\gamma}_t + \boldsymbol{\gamma}_t.$$

where  $Y_t = Y \times \{t\}$  and  $*_{Y_t}$  is the Hodge star operator of  $g|_{Y_t}$ .  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  being closed is equivalent to

$$d_{Y_t}\boldsymbol{\gamma}_t = 0, \tag{5.12}$$

$$\frac{\partial \boldsymbol{\gamma}_t}{\partial t} = -d_{Y_t}(*_{Y_t} \boldsymbol{\gamma}_t).$$
(5.13)

(5.4) is equivalent to

$$d_{Y_t}Q^{ij} \wedge *_{Y_t}\gamma_{t,j} + \frac{\partial Q^{ij}}{\partial t}\gamma_{t,j} = 0, \qquad (5.14)$$

$$d_{Y_t}Q^{ij} \wedge \gamma_{t,j} = 0. \tag{5.15}$$

Note that (5.14) is equivalent to

$$\frac{\partial Q^{ij}}{\partial t} = \frac{d_{Y_t} Q^{ik} \wedge \eta_{t,j} \wedge *_{Y_t} \gamma_k}{\operatorname{vol}_t},\tag{5.16}$$

where  $\operatorname{vol}_t = \eta_{t,1} \wedge \eta_{t,2} \wedge \eta_{t,3}$  and equals to the Riemannian volume form of  $g|_{Y_t}$ . From calculations in Lemma 3.2.1 and (5.13), (5.16), it is easy to see that the second fundamental form  $II(e_i, e_j)$  is in algebraic terms of  $\boldsymbol{\eta}, d_{\partial X} \boldsymbol{\eta}, \boldsymbol{Q}, d_{\partial X} \boldsymbol{Q}$ .

Now let us try to prove Theorem 1.0.4, starting with basic observations. In Theorem 1.0.4, suppose  $\omega_i|_{\partial X}, Q_i$  converge in Cheeger-Gromov sense to the limit, then we have

diam $(\partial X, g_i|_{\partial X}) \leq C, \operatorname{vol}_{g_i}(\partial X) \leq C, \operatorname{inj}_{\partial X, g_i|_{\partial X}} \geq i_0, |\nabla_{\partial X}^j Rm_{\partial X, g_i}| \leq C_j, |\nabla_{\partial X}^j S_i| \leq C_j.$ By (5.11) and maximum principle,  $R_i$  is uniformly bounded on X, so  $|\operatorname{Ric}_{g_i}|$  is uniformly bounded on X since  $\operatorname{Ric}_{g_i}$  is non-negative and its trace is uniformly bounded. Due to the uniform mean positive curvature condition, and  $\operatorname{Ric}_{g_i} \geq 0$ , we have an upper bound of  $\sup_{p \in X} d_{g_i}(p, \partial X), \operatorname{vol}_{g_i}(X)$  by Proposition 2.1.4, and in particular an upper bound of diam $(X, g_i)$ . The Chern-Gauss-Bonnet formula thus gives an upper bound of  $\int_X |Rm_{g_i}|^2$ . Also, by (5.9) and maximum principle,  $Tr Q_i$  is uniformly bounded on X, so  $Q_i$  is uniformly bounded on X and then  $|dQ_i|$  is uniformly bounded on X.

Given these conclusions, we need to verify that all propositions that were used to prove Theorem 1.0.3 adapt to the torsion-free hypersymplectic setting. Firstly, we digress to discuss elliptic regularity for torsion-free equations (5.8). In harmonic coordinates in  $B_2$  or  $B_2^+$ , view g as a 4 by 4 matrix of functions, then we have a system of PDEs in g, Q:

$$\Delta_g Q_{kl} - Q^{pq} \langle dQ_{kp}, dQ_{ql} \rangle_g = 0, \qquad (5.17)$$

$$\Delta_g g_{ij} + B_{ij}(g, \partial g) = -\frac{1}{2} Q^{ab} Q^{cd} \partial_i Q_{bc} \partial_j Q_{da}.$$
(5.18)

From this, by a boostrapping argument, one sees interior regularity: fix  $\beta \in (0, 1)$ . If  $\mathbf{Q}$  is  $C^1$  bounded, g is  $C^{1,\beta}$  bounded, and they are uniform positive on  $B_2$ , then all derivatives of  $\mathbf{Q}$  and g are bounded. For boundary regularity, there is no technical difficulty to get the following version from Neumann boundary conditions (2.33),(2.34): if all tangential derivatives of  $\mathbf{Q}$ , g, H are bounded on  $\tilde{B}_2$ , and  $\mathbf{Q}$  is  $C^1$  bounded, g is  $C^{1,\beta}$  bounded, and they are uniformly positive on  $B_2^+$ , then all derivatives of  $\mathbf{Q}$  and g are bounded in  $B_1^+$ . If in both cases, we also assume g is  $C^{k,\beta}$  close to identity in  $B_2$  or  $B_2^+$ , then similarly, g is  $C^{k,\alpha}$  close to identity for any  $\alpha \in (\beta, 1)$ .

Following the proof of Theorem 2.2.11, we get the following two propositions.

**Proposition 5.4.2.** Let  $(X, g, \boldsymbol{\omega})$  be a torsion-free hypersymplectic manifold and B(p, r) is a metric ball that has compact closure,  $\partial B(p, r) \neq \emptyset$ . Suppose for any  $q \in B(p, r)$ ,

$$inj_q \ge cd(q, \partial B(p, r)),$$
  
 $Tr Q, R \le C.$ 

Fix  $\Lambda > 1, 0 < \alpha < 1$ , then for any  $k \ge 0, q \in B(p, r)$ ,

$$r_h^{k,\alpha}(q,g,\Lambda) \ge C_k' d(q,\partial B(p,r)).$$

In particular,  $|\nabla^k \mathbf{Q}| \leq C_k''$  in  $B(p, \frac{r}{2})$ .

**Proposition 5.4.3.** Let  $(X, g, \boldsymbol{\omega})$  be a compact torsion-free hypersymplectic manifold with boundary. Suppose

$$i_b \ge i_0, inj_X \ge i_0, inj_{\partial X} \ge i_0,$$

On  $\partial X$  we have

$$Tr \boldsymbol{Q}, R \leq C, |\nabla_{\partial X}^{j} Rm_{\partial X}| \leq C_{j}, |\nabla_{\partial X}^{k} S| \leq C_{j}, |\nabla_{\partial X}^{j} \boldsymbol{Q}| \leq C_{j}, \forall j \geq 0.$$

Fix  $\Lambda > 1, 0 < \alpha < 1$ , then for any  $k \ge 0, q \in X$ ,

$$r_h^{k,\alpha}(q,g,\Lambda) \ge C_k'''.$$

From this we conclude Proposition 5.2.1 holds for torsion-free hypersymplectic manifolds  $(X, g, \boldsymbol{\omega})$ , provided an upper bound of  $Tr\boldsymbol{Q}$  in B(p, 5).

**Proposition 5.4.4.** Let  $(M, g, \boldsymbol{\omega})$  be a torsion-free hypersymplectic manifold. Suppose B(p, 5) has compact closure, and for any homology class  $\Sigma$  of self intersection -2 in B(p, 3),

$$\left| \int_{\Sigma} \boldsymbol{\omega} \right| \ge a > 0,$$
  

$$\operatorname{vol}(B(p,1)) \ge v,$$
  

$$\int_{B(p,3)} |Rm|^2 \le C_1,$$
  

$$\sup_{B(p,5)} Tr \boldsymbol{Q} \le C_2.$$

Then there exists C' > 0, depending on  $a, v, C_1, C_2$  such that

$$\sup_{B(p,1)} |Rm| \le C'$$

*Proof.* The proof is almost the same as there. Let us list the ingredients here:

- We have Bishop-Gromov volume comparison, since  $\operatorname{Ric}_{q_i} \geq 0$ ,
- Before rescaling,  $R_i$ ,  $|\text{Ric}_{g_i}|$  are automatically bounded by Theorem 5.4.1.
- For the rescaled metric  $\tilde{g}_i$ , the curvature bound and the volume non-collapsing condition imply injectivity radius lower bound on compact sets, hence by Proposition 5.4.2, we have harmonic radius lower bounds as well as bounds for derivatives of  $Q_i$ on compact sets, so we have pointed Cheeger-Gromov convergence of a subsequence  $(M_i, g_i, \boldsymbol{\omega}_i, q_i)$ .
- The limit  $\omega_{\infty}$  is a hyperkähler triple up to a constant  $SL(3,\mathbb{R})$  rotation, because  $g_{\infty}$  is scalar flat, or because of Theorem 5.4.1.

So, we get the contradiction in the same way as in Proposition 5.2.1.

With the above three Propositions as tools and  $\epsilon$ -regularity, argue the same way as in Theorem 4.1.1, one gets an analogous version of Theorem 4.1.1, i.e., curvature control within  $i_b$ , assuming  $i_b \geq i_0$ .

Now one can finish the proof of compactness part of Theorem 1.0.4 by the same arguments as the proof of 1.0.3. Note that  $\text{Ric} \ge 0, H > 0$  is enough for the focal point argument.

**Remark 5.4.5.** We make a remark about the proof of  $\epsilon$ -regularity for torsion-free hypersymplectic manifolds here. Firstly, the proof in [46] Theorem 3.21 directly applies to this case by using Theorem 5.4.1. Alternatively, we can apply Remark 8.22 in [16] to conclude that g has  $C^{1,\alpha}$  bounded covering geometry when curvature  $L^2$  norm is small. By (5.8), we have  $|\nabla \text{Ric}| \leq C$ , hence g has  $C^{2,\alpha}$  bounded covering geometry and |Rm| is bounded.

For the convenience of the reader, we provide some details based on Sun-Zhang's proof of  $\epsilon$ -regularity [46] on hyperkähler 4-manifolds.

**Lemma 5.4.6.** ( $\epsilon$ -regularity) Given K > 0, there exists constants  $\epsilon_0$ , C depending on K such that if  $(M, g, \omega)$  is a torsion-free hypersymplectic manifold and B(p, 5) has compact closure,

$$\sup_{B(p,5)} R \le K,$$
$$\int_{B(p,5)} |Rm|^2 < \epsilon_0,$$

then

$$\sup_{B(p,1)} |Rm| \le C.$$

*Proof.* Suppose this is not true, then we can find a sequence  $(M_i, g_i, \boldsymbol{\omega}_i, p_i)$  with

$$\sup_{B_{g_i}(p_i,5)} R_{g_i} \le K,$$
$$\int_{B_{g_i}(p_i,5)} |Rm_{g_i}|^2 \to 0$$

but

$$\sup_{B_{g_i}(p_i,1)} |Rm_{g_i}| \to \infty$$

Denote  $A_i = \sup_{B_{g_i}(p_i,1)} |Rm_{g_i}|^{\frac{1}{2}}$  and suppose this supremum is achieved at  $p'_i$ . By the point selection Lemma 4.4.5 we can find points  $q_i \in B_{g_i}(p'_i, 2)$  such that  $|Rm_{g_i}(q_i)| \ge A_i^2 \to \infty$  and

$$\sup_{B_{g_i}(q_i, A_i | Rm_{g_i}(q_i)|^{-\frac{1}{2}})} |Rm_{g_i}| \le 4 |Rm_{g_i}(q_i)|$$

Then rescale the metric  $\tilde{g}_i = |Rm_{g_i}(q_i)|g_i$  we have

$$|Rm_{\tilde{g}_i}(q_i)| = 1,$$

$$\sup_{B_{\tilde{g}_i}(q_i,A_i)} |Rm_{\tilde{g}_i}| \le 4,$$

$$\sup_{B_{\tilde{g}_i}(q_i,A_i)} R_{\tilde{g}_i} \to 0,$$

$$\int_{B_{\tilde{g}_i}(q_i,A_i)} |Rm_{\tilde{g}_i}|^2 \to 0.$$

For a subsequence one can take pointed Gromov-Hausdorff limit of  $(M_i, g_i, q_i)$  to a complete metric space  $(X_{\infty}, d_{\infty}, q_{\infty})$ .

If dim  $X_{\infty} = 4$ , the sequence is volume non-collapsing and the limit  $(X_{\infty}, d_{\infty}, q_{\infty})$  is a complete hyperkähler 4-manifold with  $|Rm_{\tilde{g}_i}(q_i)| = 1$  and  $\int_{X_{\infty}} |Rm_{\tilde{g}_i}|^2 = 0$ , which is a contradiction.

If dim  $X_{\infty} = 1, 2$ , or 3, then the sequence is collapsing with bounded curvature and Cheeger-Fukaya-Gromov theory [13] together with its improvement for hyperkähler 4-manifolds developed in Section 3 [46] applies. It is easy to see that Proposition 3.1 in [46] is still true, since we only need the limit geometry of the local universal cover to be hyperkähler. Therefore,  $X_{\infty}$  is a smooth, complete Riemannian manifold endowed with some additional global structure. Certain types of Liouville theorems imply that  $X_{\infty}$  is flat. Moreover, the explicit expression for hyperkähler triples with nilpotent symmetry implies that the limit geometry of the local universal cover is flat, which contradicts  $|Rm_{\tilde{g}_i}(q_i)| = 1$ .

#### 5.4.3 Uniqueness

Finally, we prove the uniqueness part of Theorem 1.0.4.

**Proposition 5.4.7.** Let  $\omega_1, \omega_2$  be two torsion-free hypersymplectic triples on an oriented 4-manifold X with compact boundary. Suppose  $\gamma_1 = \gamma_2, Q_1 = Q_2$  on  $\partial X$ , then  $\omega_1 = \omega_2$  in geodesic gauges of  $g_{\omega_i}$  near  $\partial X$ .

*Proof.*  $\boldsymbol{\omega}_i$  defines a torsion-free  $G_2$  structure  $\phi_i$  on  $X \times T^3$  via (1.1), which defines a warpped product metric

$$g_{\phi_i} = g_{\omega_i} + Q_{ij} dt^i dt^j. \tag{5.19}$$

In the geodesic gauge of  $g_{\omega_i}$ , write

$$\boldsymbol{\omega}_i = -dt \wedge *_{Y_t} \boldsymbol{\gamma}_t + \boldsymbol{\gamma}_t,$$

where t is the distance function  $d_{g_{\omega_i}}(\cdot, \partial X)$ ,  $Y_t$  is the level set of t. Hence

$$\phi_i = -dt \wedge \theta_{t,i} + \rho_{t,i},\tag{5.20}$$

where

$$\begin{split} \rho_{t,i} &= dt^1 \wedge dt^2 \wedge dt^3 - \gamma_i^1 \wedge dt^1 - \gamma_i^2 \wedge dt^2 - \gamma_i^3 \wedge dt^3, \\ \theta_{t,i} &= -*_{Y_t} \gamma_{t,i}^1 \wedge dt^1 - *_{Y_t} \gamma_{t,i}^2 \wedge dt^2 - *_{Y_t} \gamma_{t,i}^3 \wedge dt^3. \end{split}$$

By (5.19), t can also be viewed as  $d_{g_{\phi_i}}(\cdot, \partial X \times T^3)$ , so (5.20) is written in the geodesic gauge of  $g_{\phi_i}$ . By the calculations in [20] Section 2.2, for i = 1, 2, both  $g_{\phi_i}|_{\partial X \times T^3}$  and the second fundamental forms of  $\partial X \times T^3$  are equal to each other, since they are explicitly in terms of  $\theta_{0,i}, \rho_{0,i}$ , which are in terms of  $\gamma_i, \mathbf{Q}_i$ . Since  $g_{\phi_i}$  are Ricci-flat, by [9] Theorem 4,  $g_{\phi_1} = g_{\phi_2} := g$ . Since  $\nabla^g |\phi_1 - \phi_2|^2 = 0$  and  $\phi_1 - \phi_2 = 0$  at one point, we have  $\phi_1 = \phi_2$ ,  $\boldsymbol{\omega}_1 = \boldsymbol{\omega}_2$ .

Note that for a torsion-free hypersymplectic triple  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$ , the metric  $g_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}$  is real analytic with respect to the analytic structure defined by harmonic coordinates, due to elliptic regularity of (5.17)(5.18), so the arguments in Section 5.3 shows global uniqueness:

**Theorem 5.4.8.** Let X be a connected 4-manifold with boundary such that  $\pi_1(X, \partial X) = 0$ . Suppose  $\omega_1, \omega_2$  are two smooth torsion-free hypersymplectic triples on X, and  $\varphi_0 : \partial X \to \partial X$ is a diffeomorphism, such that  $\omega_1|_{\partial X} = \varphi_0^*(\omega_2|_{\partial X}), Q_1|_{\partial X} = \varphi_0^*Q_2|_{\partial X}$ , then there exists a diffeomorphism  $\varphi : X \to X, \varphi|_{\partial X} = \varphi_0$ , such that  $\omega_1 = \varphi^*\omega_2$  on X.
## Chapter 6

## Period map of the K3 manifold

### 6.1 Surjectivity

In this chapter, we give a simple proof of the Todorov's surjectivity result [49] on the period map of K3 surfaces in a differential geometric setting. Our proof makes use of collasping geometry of hyperkähler 4-manifolds developed by Sun-Zhang in [46], and does not rely on the solution to the Calabi conjecture.

On an oriented smooth 4-manifold, a hyperkähler metric g is a Riemannian metric with holonomy contained in SU(2). This is equivalent to saying that the bundle of self-dual forms is flat and trivial, which implies that there is a triple  $\boldsymbol{\omega} = (\omega_1, \omega_2, \omega_3)$  of closed 2-forms satisfying  $\omega_{\alpha} \wedge \omega_{\beta} = 2\delta_{\alpha\beta} d\text{Vol}_g$ . Such a triple is often referred to as a hyperkähler triple.

Let  $\mathcal{K}$  be the K3 manifold, which is by definition the unique oriented smooth 4-manifold underlying a complex K3 surface. It is simply connected and the intersection form on  $\Lambda \equiv H^2(\mathcal{K}; \mathbb{Z})$  has signature (3, 19). Denote by  $\mathcal{N}$  the set of all hyperkähler metrics on  $\mathcal{K}$ with diameter 1. Given  $g \in \mathcal{N}$ , the space  $\mathbb{H}_g^+$  of self-dual harmonic 2-forms with respect to g is a 3-dimensional subspace in  $\Lambda_{\mathbb{R}} \equiv H^2(\mathcal{K}; \mathbb{R})$  which is positive definite with respect to the intersection form. Indeed, any choice of a hyperkähler triple gives rise to a basis of  $\mathbb{H}_g^+$ , and they are up to a constant O(3) rotation.

Define the positive Grassmannian  $Gr^+$  to be the space of all 3-dimensional positive definite subspaces of  $\Lambda_{\mathbb{R}}$ . It is an open subset in the standard Grassmannian  $Gr(3, \Lambda_{\mathbb{R}})$ . We define the period map

$$\mathcal{P}: \mathcal{N} \to Gr^+; g \mapsto \mathbb{H}_q^+.$$

The diffeomorphism group  $\operatorname{Diff}(\mathcal{K})$  acts on  $\mathcal{N}$  by  $\varphi.g = \varphi^*g$ , which induces a homomorphism  $\Phi : \operatorname{Diff}(\mathcal{K}) \to \operatorname{Aut}(\Lambda)$ , where  $\Gamma := \operatorname{Aut}(\Lambda)$  is the automorphism group of the lattice  $\Lambda$  preserving the intersection form. There is a natural action of  $\Gamma$  on  $Gr^+$ , hence  $\mathcal{P}$  induces a map

$$\underline{\mathcal{P}}: \mathcal{M} = \mathcal{N}/\mathbf{Diff}(\mathcal{K}) \to \mathcal{D} \equiv Gr^+/\Gamma.$$
(6.1)

The left-hand side is the set of isometry classes of hyperkähler metrics on  $\mathcal{K}$ . It is endowed with a natural Cheeger-Gromov topology. A sequence  $[g_j]$  converges to  $[g_\infty]$  if there are  $\varphi_j \in \operatorname{Diff}(\mathcal{K})$  such that  $\varphi_j^* g_j$  converges smoothly to  $g_{\infty}$ . Since hyperkähler metrics are Ricci-flat, it follows from the Cheeger-Colding theory that this topology coincides with the Gromov-Hausdorff topology. We also endow the period domain  $\mathcal{D}$  with the quotient topology. One can check that  $\underline{\mathcal{P}}$  is continuous, and the  $\Gamma$  action on  $Gr^+$  is properly discontinous.

For any homology class  $\delta \in H_2(\mathcal{K};\mathbb{Z}) \cong H^2(\mathcal{K};\mathbb{Z}) = \Lambda$  with  $\delta \cdot \delta = -2$ , we define  $\xi^{\perp}$  to be subspace in  $Gr^+$  consisting of hyperkähler metrics g such that  $\int_{\delta} \xi = 0$  for all  $\xi \in \mathbb{H}_g^+$ . We denote

$$Gr^{+,\circ} = Gr^+ \setminus \bigcup_{\delta \in \Lambda, \delta, \delta = -2} \delta^{\perp}$$

and  $\mathcal{D}^{\circ} = Gr^{+,\circ}/\Gamma$ .

**Theorem 6.1.1.** The image of  $\underline{\mathcal{P}}$  is  $\mathcal{D}^{\circ}$ .

We prove Theorem 6.1.1 in a few steps.

**Step 1**. We show that the image of  $\mathcal{P}$  is contained in  $Gr^{+,\circ}$ . In particular, the image of  $\underline{\mathcal{P}}$  is contained in  $\mathcal{D}^{\circ}$ .

The proof that we know uses some complex geometry. Suppose there is a  $g \in \mathcal{N}$  and  $0 \neq \delta \in H_2(\mathcal{K};\mathbb{Z})$  such that  $\delta.\delta \geq -2$  and  $\int_{\delta} \xi = 0$  for all  $\xi \in \mathbb{H}_g^+$ . Choose a hyperkähler triple  $\boldsymbol{\omega} = (\omega_1, \omega_2, \omega_3)$  for g. Then with respect to a compatible complex structure J we see  $\omega_1$  is a Kähler form, and  $\Omega = \omega_2 + \sqrt{-1}\omega_3$  is a holomorphic volume form. By the Hodge decomposition it follows that  $\delta$  is a (1, 1) class with respect to J. So  $\delta = c_1(L)$  for some non-trivial holomorphic line bundle L. By the Hirzebruch-Riemann-Roch theorem it follows that  $h^0(\mathcal{K}, L) + h^0(\mathcal{K}, L^{-1}) = h^1(\mathcal{K}, L) + 2 + \frac{1}{2}\delta^2 > 0$ . Without loss of generality we assume L has a non-zero holomorphic section S. Its zero set is a complex curve dual to  $\delta$ . It follows that  $\int_{\delta} \omega > 0$ . Contradiction.

**Step 2**: We show that  $\mathcal{P}$  is an open map. In particular, the image of  $\underline{\mathcal{P}}$  is open.

This follows from the standard deformation theory. The arguments below follows from [46]. Suppose  $g \in \mathcal{N}$ . We fix a hyperkähler triple  $\boldsymbol{\omega}$  associated to g. In the following, we will often identify an element in  $\Omega^2_+ \otimes \mathbb{R}^3$  (i.e., a triple of self-dual 2-forms) with a 3×3 matrix-valued function in  $\Omega^0 \otimes \mathbb{R}^{3\times3}$ :  $\boldsymbol{\eta} \in \Omega^2_+ \otimes \mathbb{R}^3$  corresponds to  $\boldsymbol{A} = (A_{\alpha\beta}) \in \Omega^0 \otimes \mathbb{R}^{3\times3}$  if  $\eta_{\alpha} = \sum_{\beta=1}^3 A_{\alpha\beta}\omega_{\beta}$ , or concisely  $\boldsymbol{\eta} = \boldsymbol{A}.\boldsymbol{\omega}$ . We claim that for any fixed small triple of anti-self-dual harmonic 2-forms  $\boldsymbol{h}^- \in \mathbb{H}_g^- \otimes \mathbb{R}^3$ ,  $\boldsymbol{\omega}' := \boldsymbol{\omega} + \boldsymbol{h}^- + \boldsymbol{h}^+ + dd^*(\boldsymbol{f}.\boldsymbol{\omega})$  defines a hyperkähler triple for some small  $(\boldsymbol{h}^+, \boldsymbol{f}) \in \mathbb{H}_q^+ \otimes \mathbb{R}^3 \oplus C^{2,\gamma}(\Omega^2_+ \otimes \mathbb{R}^3)$ .

Denote  $\mathscr{S}_0(\mathbb{R}^3)$  the set of trace-free  $3 \times 3$  symmetric matrices, and  $\mathfrak{F}$  the inverse of the map  $\mathscr{S}_0(\mathbb{R}^3) \to \mathscr{S}_0(\mathbb{R}^3)$ ,  $A \mapsto \mathrm{tf}(A + A^T + AA^T)$  near 0, where  $\mathrm{tf}(B) = B - \frac{1}{3}\mathrm{Tr}(B)$ . Let A be the self-dual part of  $\omega' - \omega$  and  $\theta^-$  be the anti-self-dual part of  $\omega' - \omega$ , the hyperkähler

condition for  $\omega'$  is equivalent to

$$\operatorname{tf}(\boldsymbol{A} + \boldsymbol{A}^T + \boldsymbol{A}\boldsymbol{A}^T) = \operatorname{tf}(-I_3 - S_{\boldsymbol{\theta}^-}),$$

where  $S_{\theta^-} = (\theta^-_{\alpha} \wedge \theta^-_{\beta}/2 \mathrm{dVol}_g)$ . If we require **A** to be symmetric trace-free, then this is equivalent to

$$\boldsymbol{A} = (\mathrm{tf}(-S_{\boldsymbol{\theta}^{-}})).$$

Denote  $\mathfrak{A} \subset C^{2,\gamma}(\Omega^2_+ \otimes \mathbb{R}^3)$ ,  $\mathfrak{B} \subset C^{\gamma}(\Omega^2_+ \otimes \mathbb{R}^3)$ ,  $\mathfrak{C} \subset \mathbb{H}^+_g \otimes \mathbb{R}^3$  denote the subspace consisting of trace-free symmetric matrices, respectively. For  $\boldsymbol{u} = (\boldsymbol{h}^+, \boldsymbol{f}) \in \mathfrak{C} \oplus \mathfrak{A}$ , define  $\mathscr{F} : \mathfrak{C} \oplus \mathfrak{A} \to \mathfrak{B}$  by

$$\mathscr{F}(\boldsymbol{u}) := \boldsymbol{h}^+ + d^+ d^*(\boldsymbol{f}.\boldsymbol{\omega}) - \mathfrak{F}(-\mathrm{tf}(S_{\boldsymbol{h}^- + d^- d^*(\boldsymbol{f}.\boldsymbol{\omega})})).$$

Then the condition  $\omega'$  being hyperkähler is equivalent to the equation

$$\mathscr{F}(\boldsymbol{u}) = 0.$$

To solve the equation, we write  $\mathscr{F}(\boldsymbol{u}) = \mathscr{L}(\boldsymbol{u}) + \mathscr{N}(\boldsymbol{u})$ , where  $\mathscr{L}(\boldsymbol{u}) = \boldsymbol{h}^+ + d^+ d^*(\boldsymbol{f}.\boldsymbol{\omega}) = \boldsymbol{h}^+ + (\Delta_g \boldsymbol{f}).\boldsymbol{\omega}, \ \mathscr{N}(\boldsymbol{u}) = -\mathfrak{F}(-\mathrm{tf}(S_{\boldsymbol{h}^- + d^-d^*(\boldsymbol{f}.\boldsymbol{\omega})}))$ . Then by standard elliptic theory that  $\mathscr{L}$  is a bounded linear map which is surjective with a bounded right inverse, and  $\|\mathscr{N}(\boldsymbol{u}) - \mathscr{N}(\boldsymbol{v})\| \leq C(\|\boldsymbol{h}^-\| + \|\boldsymbol{u}\| + \|\boldsymbol{v}\|)(\|\boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{v}\|)$ . Then the following implicit function theorem Lemma 6.1.2 implies that there exists a  $\delta > 0$  such that for any  $\|\boldsymbol{h}^-\| < \delta, \ \mathscr{F}(\boldsymbol{u}) = 0$  has a solution  $\boldsymbol{u}$  with  $\|\boldsymbol{u}\| < C(\delta)$ , which finishes the proof of the claim. Now the map  $\Psi : \mathbb{H}_g^- \otimes \mathbb{R}^3 \to Gr^+, \ \boldsymbol{h}^- \mapsto \operatorname{span}\{\boldsymbol{\omega} + \boldsymbol{h}^-\}$  defines a homeomorphism from a neighborhood of 0 to a neighborhood of  $\mathcal{P}(g)$ , and  $\operatorname{span}\{\boldsymbol{\omega} + \boldsymbol{h}^-\} = \operatorname{span}\{\boldsymbol{\omega} + \boldsymbol{h}^- + \boldsymbol{h}^+ + dd^*(\boldsymbol{f}.\boldsymbol{\omega})\}$  as elements in  $Gr^+$ , it follows that the image of a neighborhood of g under  $\mathcal{P}$  contains a neighborhood of  $\mathcal{P}(g)$ , hence  $\mathcal{P}$  is an open map.

The following version of implicit function theorem is well-known and is used in [46]. For completeness, we provide the proof here.

**Lemma 6.1.2.** Let  $(X, \|\cdot\|)$ ,  $(Y, \|\cdot\|)$  be two Banach spaces,  $B_{\delta}(0) \subset X$ ,  $F : B_{\delta}(0) \to Y$ is a map with F(0) = 0. Suppose one can write F = L + N such that  $L : X \to Y$  a bounded linear map with a bounded right-inverse R, i.e.,  $L \circ R = id_Y$ ,  $\|R\| \leq M$ . If furthermore  $\|N(x) - N(y)\| \leq (2M)^{-1} \|x - y\|$ . Then for any  $c \in Y$ ,  $\|c\| < (2M)^{-1}\delta$ , the equation F(u) = chas a solution with  $\|u\| \leq 2M \|c\|$ .

*Proof.* For fixed  $c \in Y$ , define  $T_c(w) = w - (F(R(w)) - c) = -N(R(w)) + c$  for  $w \in Y$ ,  $||w|| < M^{-1}\delta$ . Then

$$||T_c(w) - T_c(w')|| \le \frac{1}{2} ||w - w'||$$

In particular

$$||T_c(w) - T_c(0)| \le \frac{1}{2} ||w||,$$

then

$$||T_c(w)|| \le ||c|| + \frac{1}{2}||w||.$$

Hence  $T_c$  is a contraction map from  $\overline{B}_{\|2c\|}(0)$  to  $\overline{B}_{\|2c\|}(0)$ . By Banach fixed point theorem we know  $T_c(w) = w$  has a solution with  $\|w\| \leq 2\|c\|$ . Let u = R(w), then F(u) = c and  $\|u\| \leq 2M\|c\|$ .

**Step 3.** We show that  $\underline{\mathcal{P}} : \mathcal{M} \to \mathcal{D}^{\circ}$  is a proper map.

Suppose otherwise, then we can find a sequence of hyperkähler metrics  $g_j \in \mathcal{N}$  which do not converge smoothly modulo  $\operatorname{Diff}(\mathcal{K})$ , but there exist  $\gamma_j \in \Gamma$  such that  $\gamma_j.\mathcal{P}(g_j)$  converges to a positive 3-dimensional subspace  $P_{\infty}$  in  $Gr^{+,\circ}$ . Choose a hyperkähler triple  $\boldsymbol{\omega}_j = (\omega_{j,1}, \omega_{j,2}, \omega_{j,3})$  for  $g_j$ . Denote  $v_j^4 = 2\operatorname{Vol}(g_j)$ . We define the renormalized triple  $\widetilde{\boldsymbol{\omega}}_j = v_j^{-2}\boldsymbol{\omega}_j$ , then  $\int_{\mathcal{K}} \widetilde{\omega}_{j,\alpha} \wedge \widetilde{\omega}_{j,\beta} = \delta_{\alpha\beta}$ .

Now we fix an norm  $\|\cdot\|$  on  $\Lambda_{\mathbb{R}}$ . By abusing notation we also denote by  $\|\cdot\|$  the standard norm on  $\mathbb{R}^3$ , or the induced norm on  $\Lambda_{\mathbb{R}} \otimes \mathbb{R}^3$ .

#### **Lemma 6.1.3.** $\|\gamma_j.[\widetilde{\omega}_j]\|$ is uniformly bounded.

Proof. Otherwise, by passing to a subsequence and O(3) rotations we may assume only the first component of  $\gamma_j.[\widetilde{\boldsymbol{\omega}}_j]$  is non-zero and  $\|\gamma_j.[\widetilde{\boldsymbol{\omega}}_j]\| = \lambda_j \to \infty$ . Denote  $\zeta_j = \lambda_j^{-1} \gamma_j.[\widetilde{\boldsymbol{\omega}}_j]$ , then passing to a subsequence we may assume  $\zeta_j$  converges to an element  $\zeta_{\infty}$  in  $\Lambda_{\mathbb{R}}$  with  $\|\zeta_{\infty}\| = 1$  and with  $\zeta_{\infty} \cup \zeta_{\infty} = 0$ . But the line spanned by  $\zeta_{\infty}$  is contained in  $P_{\infty}$  which is positive definite with respect to the intersection form. Contradiction.

Given the Lemma, by passing to a subsequence we may assume  $\gamma_j.[\widetilde{\boldsymbol{\omega}}_j]$  converges to a limit  $\boldsymbol{\eta}_{\infty}$  in  $\Lambda_{\mathbb{R}} \otimes \mathbb{R}^3$ . Notice  $[\eta_{\infty,\alpha}] \cup [\eta_{\infty,\beta}] = \delta_{\alpha\beta}$ , so  $\boldsymbol{\eta}_{\infty}$  forms a basis for  $P_{\infty}$ .

**Proposition 6.1.4.** Passing to a subsequence, for j large, there exists a non-zero homology class  $C_j \in H_2(\mathcal{K},\mathbb{Z})$  satisfying  $C_j.C_j \in \{0,-2\}$ , and  $\|\int_{C_i} \widetilde{\omega}_j\| \to 0$ .

*Proof.* Passing to a subsequence we may assume  $(\mathcal{K}, g_j)$  converges to a Gromov-Hausdorff limit  $X_{\infty}$ , which is a compact metric space.

If  $v_j \geq \epsilon > 0$  for all j, then it follows from the classical results ([4, 8, 48]) that  $X_{\infty}$  is a hyperkähler orbifold. Let  $p_j \in \mathcal{K}$  be such that  $\lambda_j := \max_{\mathcal{K}} |Rm(g_j)|$  is achieved at  $p_j$ . By assumption  $\lambda_j \to \infty$ . Then passing to a subsequence we can take a pointed Gromov-Hausdorff limit of  $(\mathcal{K}, p_j, \lambda_j^{1/2} g_j)$  to get a complete ALE hyperkähler 4-manifold Z. By Kronheimer's classification [36] we know Z must contain a homology class  $C_{\infty}$  with  $C_{\infty}.C_{\infty} =$ -2. This gives rise to a sequence of -2 class  $C_j$  in  $\mathcal{K}$  such that  $\|\int_{C_j} \boldsymbol{\omega}_j\| \to 0$ , so  $\|\int_{C_j} \tilde{\boldsymbol{\omega}}_j\| \to 0$ as well. Notice here we only need the topological classification in Kronheimer's result. If  $v_j \to 0$ , then the conclusion follows from the results of Sun-Zhang [46]. The point is that away from finitely many points, the hyperkähler triple  $\omega_j$  (up to O(3) rotations) has almost local nilpotent symmetry, and it can be perturbed to a new hyperkähler triple  $\omega'_j$ such that  $\omega'_j$  has local nilpotent symmetry and  $\omega_j - \omega'_j$  is exact. In particular,  $\omega'_j$  has explicit expression and the integration of  $\omega'_j$  over a cycle is the same as the integration of  $\omega_j$  over that cycle. We divide into 3 cases. The first two cases only use the analysis over the regular region in [46].

- dim  $X_{\infty} = 2$ . In this case  $\omega'_j$  is locally  $T^2$ -invariant. Take  $C_j$  to be the class of a  $T^2$  fiber. Then we get  $\int_{C_j} \omega_{j,1} = \int_{C_j} \omega_{j,2} = 0$  and  $\int_{C_j} \omega_{j,3} \sim v_j^4$ . We get  $\|\int_{C_j} \widetilde{\omega}_j\| \sim v_j^2 \to 0$ .
- dim  $X_{\infty} = 1$ . Locally there are two cases, either there is a  $T^3$  symmetry or a Heisenberg symmetry. In the former case the metric corresponding to  $\boldsymbol{\omega}'_j$  is locally a flat product  $S^1(r_{j,1}) \times S^1(r_{j,2}) \times S^1(r_{j,3}) \times I$ , where I is an open interval and we assume  $r_{j,1} \leq r_{j,2} \leq$  $r_{j,3}$ , then we take  $C_j$  to be the homology class of  $S^1(r_{j,1}) \times S^1(r_{j,2})$ , then  $\int_{C_j} \omega_{j,1} =$  $\int_{C_j} \omega_{j,2} = 0$  and  $0 < \int_{C_j} \omega_{j,3} = r_{j,1}r_{j,2}$  whereas  $v_j^4 \sim r_{j,1}r_{j,2}r_{j,3}$ . So  $\|\int_{C_j} \widetilde{\boldsymbol{\omega}}_j\| \sim$  $r_{j,1}^{1/2}r_{j,2}^{-1/2}r_{j,3}^{-1/2} \to 0$ . In the latter case the metric corresponding to  $\boldsymbol{\omega}'_j$  is locally given by the Gibbons-Hawking ansatz applied to a nonconstant linear function on  $T^2 \times I$ . Take  $C_j$  to be the homology class of the 2-torus given by the total space of the corresponding circle bundle over a circle  $S^1$  in  $T^2 \times I$ , then one can arrange that  $\int_{C_j} \omega_{j,1} = \int_{C_j} \omega_{j,2} = 0$ and  $0 < \int_{C_j} \omega_{j,3} \sim r_{j,1}r_{j,2}$ , where  $r_{j,1}$  is the size of the  $S^1$  fiber in the Gibbons-Hawking construction, and  $r_{j,2}$  is the size of the flat  $T^2$  base. Notice the volume  $v_j^4 \sim r_{j,1}r_{j,2}^2$ . So  $\|\int_{C_j} \widetilde{\boldsymbol{\omega}}_j\| \sim r_{j,1}^{1/2} \to 0$ .
- dim  $X_{\infty} = 3$ . Here we need some global result from [46]. It is proved there that  $X_{\infty}$  must be a flat orbifold  $T^3/\mathbb{Z}_2$  and  $\omega'_j$  is given by Gibbons-Hawking construction on the complement of a small neighborhood of the 8 orbifold points. After hyperkähler rotations, one can write

$$\omega'_{j,1} = V dx_2 \wedge dx_3 + dx_1 \wedge \theta,$$
  

$$\omega'_{j,2} = V dx_3 \wedge dx_1 + dx_2 \wedge \theta,$$
  

$$\omega'_{j,3} = V dx_1 \wedge dx_2 + dx_3 \wedge \theta,$$

where V is given by a positive constant. Let  $C_j$  be given by the circle bundle over the the closed geodesic  $x_3 = \pm \epsilon$ , then we have  $\int_{C_j} \omega'_{j,1} = \int_{C_j} \omega'_{j,2} = 0$  and  $\int_{C_j} \omega'_{j,3} = \int_{C_j} dx_3 \wedge \theta = r_j \sim v_j^4$  So  $\|\int_{C_j} \widetilde{\omega}_j\| \sim r_j^{1/2} \to 0$ .

Now we derive a contradiction. Denote  $C'_j = \gamma_j^{-1} \cdot C_j$ . Since  $C'_j$  is integral and non-zero, we know  $\|C'_j\|$  has a uniform positive lower bound. By passing to a subsequence we may

assume  $\|C'_j\|^{-1}C'_j$  converges to a limit  $C'_{\infty} \in \Lambda_{\mathbb{R}}$  with  $\|C'_{\infty}\| = 1$ . First suppose  $C_j \cdot C_j = 0$ , then  $C'_{\infty} \cdot C'_{\infty} = 0$  and

$$\int_{C'_{\infty}} \boldsymbol{\eta}_{\infty} = \lim_{j \to \infty} \|C'_{j}\|^{-1} \int_{C'_{j}} \boldsymbol{\eta}_{\infty} = \lim_{j \to \infty} \|C'_{j}\|^{-1} \int_{C'_{j}} \gamma_{j} \cdot [\widetilde{\boldsymbol{\omega}}_{j}] = \lim_{j \to \infty} \|C'_{j}\|^{-1} \int_{C_{j}} \widetilde{\boldsymbol{\omega}}_{j} = 0.$$
(6.2)

This contradicts the fact that the intersection form on  $\Lambda_{\mathbb{R}}$  has signature (3, 19). Now suppose  $C_j.C_j = -2$ . If  $||C'_j||$  is unbounded, then  $C'_{\infty}.C'_{\infty} = 0$ , and we have  $\int_{C'_{\infty}} \eta_{\infty} = 0$  as in (6.2), hence we obtain a contradiction in the same way. If  $||C'_j||$  is bounded, by passing to a further subsequence we may assume  $C'_j$  converges to a limit  $C''_{\infty} \in \Lambda$  with  $C''_{\infty}.C''_{\infty} = -2$  and  $\int_{C''_{\infty}} \eta_{\infty} = 0$ . This contradicts to  $P_{\infty} \in Gr^{+,\circ}$  and finishes the proof of Step 3.

Finally, it is worth mentioning that  $\mathcal{M}$  is non-empty. Hyperkähler metrics in dimension 4 can be constructed by various ways(twistor methods, moduli space of monopoles, Yau's theorem, gluing constructions etc.). For a survey, refer to [28]. See Section 3.1.3 for some discussion gluing constructions. In particular, one does not need to invoke Yau's theorem to show  $\mathcal{M}$  is nonempty.

Now,  $\underline{\mathcal{P}} : \mathcal{M} \to \mathcal{D}^{\circ}$  being proper and  $\mathcal{D}^{\circ}$  being locally compact, Hausdorff imply  $\underline{\mathcal{P}} : \mathcal{M} \to \mathcal{D}^{\circ}$  is a closed map. Together with the image of  $\underline{\mathcal{P}}$  being open, non-empty,  $\mathcal{D}^{\circ}$  being connected, we conclude  $\underline{\mathcal{P}} : \mathcal{M} \to \mathcal{D}^{\circ}$  is surjective.

# Bibliography

- W Ambrose. "The index theorem in Riemannian geometry". In: Annals of Mathematics (1961), pp. 49–86.
- [2] Michael Anderson et al. "Boundary regularity for the Ricci equation, geometric convergence, and Gel'fand's inverse boundary problem". In: *Inventiones mathematicae* 158.2 (2004), pp. 261–321.
- [3] Michael T Anderson. "Convergence and rigidity of manifolds under Ricci curvature bounds". In: *Inventiones mathematicae* 102.1 (1990), pp. 429–445.
- [4] Michael T Anderson. "Ricci curvature bounds and Einstein metrics on compact manifolds". In: Journal of the American Mathematical Society 2.3 (1989), pp. 455–490.
- [5] Michael T Anderson and Marc Herzlich. "Unique continuation results for Ricci curvature and applications". In: *Journal of Geometry and Physics* 58.2 (2008), pp. 179– 207.
- [6] Michael T. Anderson. " $L^2$  curvature and volume renormalization of AHE metrics on 4-manifolds". In: *Mathematical Research Letters* 8 (2000), pp. 171–188.
- [7] Michael T. Anderson. "Boundary Value Problems for Metrics on 3-manifolds". In: arXiv: Differential Geometry (2012), pp. 3–17.
- [8] Shigetoshi Bando, Atsushi Kasue, and Hiraku Nakajima. "On a construction of coordinates at infinity on manifolds with fast curvature decay and maximal volume growth". In: *Inventiones mathematicae* 97.2 (1989), pp. 313–349.
- [9] Olivier Biquard. "Continuation unique à partir de l'infini conforme pour les métriques d'Einstein". In: *Mathematical Research Letters* 15.6 (2008), pp. 1091–1099.
- [10] Robert L Bryant. "Nonembedding and nonextension results in special holonomy". In: arXiv preprint arXiv:1205.7023 (2012).
- [11] Sun-Yung A Chang and Yuxin Ge. "Compactness of conformally compact Einstein manifolds in dimension 4". In: Advances in Mathematics 340 (2018), pp. 588–652.
- [12] Sun-Yung A Chang, Yuxin Ge, and Jie Qing. "Compactness of conformally compact Einstein 4-manifolds II". In: Advances in Mathematics 373 (2020), p. 107325.

#### BIBLIOGRAPHY

- [13] Jeff Cheeger, Kenji Fukaya, and Mikhael Gromov. "Nilpotent structures and invariant metrics on collapsed manifolds". In: *Journal of the American Mathematical Society* 5.2 (1992), pp. 327–372.
- [14] Jeff Cheeger, Mikhail Gromov, Michael Taylor, et al. "Finite propagation speed, kernel estimates for functions of the Laplace operator, and the geometry of complete Riemannian manifolds". In: Journal of Differential Geometry 17.1 (1982), pp. 15–53.
- [15] Jeff Cheeger and Aaron Naber. "Regularity of Einstein manifolds and the codimension 4 conjecture". In: Annals of Mathematics (2015), pp. 1093–1165.
- [16] Jeff Cheeger and Gang Tian. "Curvature and injectivity radius estimates for Einstein 4-manifolds". In: Journal of the American Mathematical Society 19.2 (2006), pp. 487– 525.
- [17] Tobias H Colding. "Ricci curvature and volume convergence". In: Annals of mathematics 145.3 (1997), pp. 477–501.
- [18] John S Crisp and Jonathan A Hillman. "Embedding Seifert fibred 3-manifolds and Sol3-manifolds in 4-space". In: Proceedings of the London Mathematical Society 76.3 (1998), pp. 685–710.
- [19] Simon Donaldson. "An elliptic boundary value problem for  $G_2$ -structures". In: Annales de l'Institut Fourier. Vol. 68. 7. 2018, pp. 2783–2809.
- [20] Simon Donaldson. "Remarks on  $G_2$ -manifolds with boundary". In: arXiv preprint arXiv:1802.09694 (2018).
- [21] Simon K Donaldson. "Calabi-Yau metrics on Kummer surfaces as a model glueing problem". In: *arXiv preprint arXiv:1007.4218* (2010).
- [22] Simon K. Donaldson. "Boundary value problems in dimensions seven, four and three related to exceptional holonomy". In: *arXiv: Differential Geometry* (2017).
- [23] David G Ebin. "The manifold of Riemannian metrics, In: Global Analysis, Berkeley, Calif., 1968". In: Proc. Sympos. Pure Math. Vol. 15. 1970, pp. 11–40.
- [24] Joel Fine, Jason D Lotay, and Michael Singer. "The space of hyperkähler metrics on a 4-manifold with boundary". In: *Forum of Mathematics, Sigma*. Vol. 5. Cambridge University Press. 2017.
- [25] Joel Fine and Chengjian Yao. "A report on the hypersymplectic flow". In: *arXiv* preprint arXiv:2001.11755 (2020).
- [26] Joel Fine and Chengjian Yao. "Hypersymplectic 4-manifolds, the G<sub>2</sub>-Laplacian flow, and extension assuming bounded scalar curvature". In: *Duke Mathematical Journal* 167.18 (2018), pp. 3533–3589.
- [27] Lorenzo Foscolo. "ALF gravitational instantons and collapsing Ricci-flat metrics on the K3 surface". In: Journal of Differential Geometry 112.1 (2019), pp. 79–120.

- [28] Lorenzo Foscolo. "Gravitational instantons and degenerations of Ricci-flat metrics on the K3 surface". In: Lectures and Surveys on G2-Manifolds and Related Topics (2020), pp. 173–199.
- [29] David Gilbarg and Neil S Trudinger. *Elliptic partial differential equations of second order*. Vol. 224. springer, 2015.
- [30] Pierre Grisvard. Elliptic problems in nonsmooth domains. SIAM, 2011.
- [31] Ernst Heintze and Hermann Karcher. "A general comparison theorem with applications to volume estimates for submanifolds". In: Annales scientifiques de l'École Normale Supérieure. Vol. 11. 4. 1978, pp. 451–470.
- [32] Kenneth S Knox. "A compactness theorem for Riemannian manifolds with boundary and applications". In: *arXiv preprint arXiv:1211.6210* (2012).
- [33] Shoshichi Kobayashi and Katsumi Nomizu. Foundations of differential geometry. Vol. 1.2. New York, London, 1963.
- [34] Shigeru Kodani. "Convergence theorem for Riemannian manifolds with boundary". In: *Compositio Mathematica* 75.2 (1990), pp. 171–192.
- [35] Norihito Koiso. "Hypersurfaces of Einstein manifolds". In: Annales scientifiques de l'École Normale Supérieure. Vol. 14. 4. 1981, pp. 433–443.
- [36] Peter B Kronheimer. "A Torelli-type theorem for gravitational instantons". In: *Journal* of differential geometry 29.3 (1989), pp. 685–697.
- [37] Peter B Kronheimer. "The construction of ALE spaces as hyper-Kähler quotients". In: Journal of differential geometry 29.3 (1989), pp. 665–683.
- [38] Martin Man-chun Li. "A sharp comparison theorem for compact manifolds with mean convex boundary". In: *The Journal of Geometric Analysis* 24.3 (2014), pp. 1490–1496.
- [39] Hongyi Liu. "A compactness theorem for hyperkaehler 4-manifolds with boundary". In: arXiv preprint arXiv:2202.07151 (2022).
- [40] Hongyi Liu. "A short proof of the surjectivity of the period map on K3 manifolds". In: arXiv preprint arXiv:2304.09501 (2023).
- [41] Yuji Odaka and Yoshiki Oshima. "Collapsing K3 surfaces and moduli compactification". In: Proceedings of the Japan Academy, Series A, Mathematical Sciences 94.8 (2018), pp. 81–86.
- [42] Peter Petersen. "Riemannian geometry". In: Graduate texts in mathematics (2016).
- [43] Yohei Sakurai. "Rigidity of manifolds with boundary under a lower Ricci curvature bound". In: Osaka Journal of Mathematics 54.1 (2017), pp. 85–119.
- [44] Zhongmin Shen and Christina Sormani. "The codimension one homology of a complete manifold with nonnegative Ricci curvature". In: American Journal of Mathematics 123.3 (2001), pp. 515–524.

#### BIBLIOGRAPHY

- [45] Yum-Tong Siu. "A simple proof of the surjectivity of the period map of K3 surfaces". In: manuscripta mathematica 35.3 (1981), pp. 311–321.
- [46] Song Sun and Ruobing Zhang. Collapsing geometry of hyperkähler 4-manifolds and applications. 2021. arXiv: 2108.12991 [math.DG].
- [47] William P Thurston. The geometry and topology of three-manifolds. Princeton University Princeton, NJ, 1979.
- [48] Gang Tian. "On Calabi's conjecture for complex surfaces with positive first Chern class". In: *Inventiones mathematicae* 101.1 (1990), pp. 101–172.
- [49] Andrei N Todorov. "Applications of the Kähler-Einstein-Calabi-Yau metric to moduli of K3 surfaces". In: *Inventiones mathematicae* 61 (1980), pp. 251–265.
- [50] Shing-Tung Yau. "On the Ricci curvature of a compact Kähler manifold and the complex Monge-Ampere equation, I\*". In: Communications on Pure and Applied Mathematics 31 (1978), pp. 339–411.